College of Professional Studies Undergraduate Catalog 2013–2014

Contents

THE UNIVERSITY	1	ACADEMIC PROGRAMS AND CURRICULUM GUIDE	31
General Admission and Transfer Credit	2	Specialized Programs	32
Admission Policy	2	NU Global	32
Admission Requirements for Undergraduate Degrees	3	International Bachelor's Completion Programs	32
and Certificates		American Classroom Program	34
Admission Requirements for Fast-Track Degrees	3	Pathway Programs	35
Admission Requirements for Transfer-Credit Students	5	Foundation Year	36
Undergraduate Students Seeking More Than	5	Academic Internships and Cooperative Education	37
One Undergraduate Certificate and/or Degree		World Languages Center	37
Transfer Credit Policy	5		
•		Bachelor's Degree Programs	38
Information for Entering Students	7	and Postbaccalaureate Program	50
CPS Academic Calendar	7	Core Curriculum	38
New Student Orientation	7	Biological Science	39
International Student Orientation	7	Biotechnology	41
Information for International Students	7	Computer Engineering Technology	43
Academic Resources	8	Electrical Engineering Technology	45
Campus Resources	9	English	48
Information Services	12	Environmental Studies	49
		Finance and Accounting Management	50
College Expenses	14	Graphic Design	52
Tuition and Fees	14	Health Management	53
Health Insurance	14	Health Science	55
Financial Aid	15	History	57
Bill Payment	16	Human Services	58
Bill I aylıklık	10	Information Technology	59
Academic Policies and Procedures	18	Leadership	61
		Liberal Arts with Minor in Business	62
Attendance Requirements	18	Liberal Studies	64
Leaves of Absence and University Withdrawal	18	Liberal Studies—Teacher Preparation	65
Reentry to Program	20	for Paraprofessionals Specialization	
Registration and Taking Courses	20	Management	66
Grading System	22 23	Mechanical Engineering Technology	68
Academic Progression Standards Academic Requests		Operations Technology	71
Completing Degree Requirements	24	Organizational Communication	72
Declaring an Undergraduate Minor	24 25	Political Science	74
Graduation Requirements	25	Psychology	75
Personal Information	25 26	Public Affairs	76
Academic Integrity	26	Sociology	78
Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)	26	Technical Communication	79
Student Right-to-Know Act	28	Postbaccalaureate Premedical Program	80
Students' Bill of Academic Rights and Responsibilities	28 28		
Active-Duty Military Personnel	29	Undergraduate Certificate Programs	83
There Duty Minuty Personner	2)	Accounting	83
		Advanced Accounting	83

Undergraduate Minors	85
Eligibility Requirements for Bachelor's Degree Minors	85
Biology	86
Business	86
History	87
Information Technology	87
International Affairs	88
Management	88
Organizational Communication	89
Political Science	89
Psychology	90
Sociology	90
Technical Communication	91
APPENDIX	93
Governing Boards and Officers of Northeastern	94
J .	
University Leadership	96
Faculty	98
Code of Student Conduct	100
Applicability of the Code On and Off Campus/	100
Jurisdiction of the Code	
General Expectations	100
Student Expectations	100
Decision-Making Authority	101
Standards of Conduct	101
Violations	102
Sanctions	106
Structure and Procedure of the Conduct Process	108
Student Conduct Board Hearings	109
Student Conduct Board Hearing Procedures	111
Procedures for Student Appeals	112
Maintenance of Disciplinary Records	112
Interpretation and Application	113
Chatamanta of Acamaditation	111
Statements of Accreditation	114
Accreditation	114
State Licensure	116
Approvals, Authorizations, and Exemptions	116
Institutional Calendars and Online Resources	117
Institutional Calendars	
Other Online Resources	117
Oniei Online Resources	117

The University

General Admission and Transfer Credit

ADMISSION POLICY

The goal of the admission policy at the College of Professional Studies is to provide access to a Northeastern University education worldwide and to create an environment where you will grow and create lasting opportunities for your future. To support this, we take a friendly and supportive approach to admissions and are here to guide you through the process and help you achieve your goals. There are no application fees. No GREs, GMATs, or SATs required. And there are multiple start terms per year.

When to Apply

DOMESTIC APPLICANTS

The College of Professional Studies admissions process operates on a rolling basis. However, it is recommended that all required documents are received:

- Six weeks prior to your desired start term for transfer and Fast-Track applicants
- Four weeks prior to your desired start term for applicants not transferring credits

INTERNATIONAL APPLICANTS

As an international applicant, there are important deadlines applicants must meet in order to begin classes during your desired start term. International applicants that will be studying in the United States on a student visa must abide by the deadlines found at the following website,

www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/international/when-to-apply.php.

UNDERGRADUATE TRANSFER APPLICANTS

It is recommended that all required admissions documents are received six weeks prior to the desired start term.

UNDERGRADUATE APPLICANTS (NOT TRANSFERRING CREDIT)

It is recommended that all required admissions documents are received four weeks prior to the desired start term.

UNDERGRADUATE FAST-TRACK APPLICANTS

It is recommended that all required admissions documents are received six weeks prior to the desired start term.

Application Information

Applicants should refer to the following information as they prepare to submit their application requirements:

MAIL OR DROP-OFF

Mail or drop off supporting documents to the following address:

Northeastern University College of Professional Studies Office of Admissions 50 Nightingale Hall 360 Huntington Avenue Boston, MA 02115-9959

It is important to include "College of Professional Studies" in the address when sending mail or requesting transcripts from previous institutions.

FAX

Fax supporting documents to the following number:

617.373.8574

EMAIL

Email supporting documents to the following email address:

cpsadmissions@neu.edu

Documents we recommend you submit via email include:

- · Unofficial transcripts
- · Copy of diploma
- Statement of purpose
- · Recommendation letters

TRANSCRIPTS

Transcripts must be mailed from the originating institution in a stamped and sealed envelope or emailed through "escript."

IMPORTANT CODES

Please note the following codes:

TOEFL code: 4999FAFSA code: 002199

ADMISSIONS COACHING

CPS admissions can coach you through the application process using the following contact information:

- 1.877.668.7727
- 617.373.8574 (fax)
- · cpsadmissions@neu.edu

Application Withdrawal Due to Inactivity

An application can be incomplete up to one year before it is automatically withdrawn due to inactivity. If the applicant would like to reactivate their application, they have one year to do so from the time of their application withdrawal.

If applicants have any questions or would like to reactivate their application, call 617.373.2400, 877.668.7727, or email cpsadmissions@neu.edu.

Request to Withdraw an Application

Applicants can request to withdraw their application for admission at any time. If the applicant decides they would like to reactivate their application, they have one year to do so from the time of their withdrawal.

To request a withdrawal of your application, call 617.373.2400, 877.668.7727, or email cpsadmissions@neu.edu.

Admissions Acceptance Deferral

A student who is not able to start his or her studies during the academic term for which he or she gained acceptance must contact the Office of Admissions to request a deferral of admission. A student may request a deferral for up to one year, unless otherwise noted for specific programs. Please check with the Office of Admissions for more information. If a student does not get approved for an acceptance deferral and does not begin his or her studies within two academic terms of acceptance into a program, he or she forfeits that acceptance and must reapply to the program for a future term. It is important for the student to inform the Office of Admissions about deferral requests as this may impact the student's time limit on program completion and financial aid.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS FOR UNDERGRADUATE DEGREES AND CERTIFICATES

Admissions requirements include the following:

- Online application
- Academic transcripts—submit one of the following:
 - Official high school transcript
 - Official GED
 - Official associate degree transcript, stating degree conferral and date
- **Proof of English-language proficiency**—students for whom English is not their primary language must submit one of the following:
 - Official associate degree transcript from an accredited college or university in the United States, stating degree conferral and date
 - TOEFL or IELTS scores
 - Michigan test scores

The following programs have additional admissions requirements:

- Bachelor of Science in Leadership—Global Classroom
- Bachelor of Science in Liberal Studies, Specialization: Teacher Preparation for Paraprofessionals (Bridge to Teaching)
- Postbaccalaureate Premedical Program

Visit the program page at www.cps.neu.edu/degree-programs/ undergraduate to learn more.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS FOR FAST-TRACK DEGREES

Fast-Track Bachelor of Science in Finance and Accounting Management

Admissions requirements include the following:

- · Online application
- Statement of purpose—500–1,000 words identifying your
 educational goals and expectations from the program; please be
 aware that the university's academic policy on plagiarism
 (www.northeastern.edu/osccr/academicintegrity) applies to
 applicant's statement of purpose
- Professional resumé—current resumé that displays job responsibilities, relevant experience, and education history
- Academic transcript(s)—must submit one of the following:
 - Official associate degree stating conferral and date
 - Official high school transcript or GED and official transcripts from each institution attended—must be equal to 80 quarter hours (60 semester hours) for transfer credit evaluation
- Prerequisite course work—applicants must complete the following:
 - ACC 1001, Financial Accounting 1
 - ACC 1002, Financial Accounting 2
 - MTH 1001, College Algebra or college-level math
 - MGT 1001, Dynamics of Business 1 or Introduction to Management
- Proof of English-language proficiency—only for students for whom English is not their primary language; please see www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/international/ english-language-proficiency.php

Fast-Track Bachelor of Science in Health Management

Admissions requirements include the following:

- Online application
- Statement of purpose—500–1,000 words identifying your
 educational goals and expectations from the program; please be
 aware that the university's academic policy on plagiarism
 (www.northeastern.edu/osccr/academicintegrity) applies to
 applicant's statement of purpose
- Professional resumé—current resumé that displays job responsibilities, relevant experience, and education history

- Academic transcript(s)—must submit one of the following:
 - Official associate degree stating conferral and date
 - Official high school transcript or GED and official transcripts from each institution attended—must be equal to 80 quarter hours (60 semester hours) for transfer credit evaluation
- Proof of English-language proficiency—only for students for whom English is not their primary language; please see www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/international/ english-language-proficiency.php

Fast-Track Bachelor of Science in Information Technology

Admissions requirements include the following:

- · Online application
- Statement of purpose—500–1,000 words identifying your
 educational goals and expectations from the program; please be
 aware that the university's academic policy on plagiarism
 (www.northeastern.edu/osccr/academicintegrity) applies to
 applicant's statement of purpose
- Professional resumé—current resumé that displays job responsibilities, relevant experience, and education history
- Academic transcript(s)—must submit one of the following:
 - Official associate degree stating conferral and date
 - Official high school transcript or GED and official transcripts from each institution attended—must be equal to 80 quarter hours (60 semester hours) for transfer credit evaluation
- Additional requirements—applicants must have experience in information technology or have completed related course work and have access to a laptop
- Proof of English-language proficiency—only for students for whom English is not their primary language; please see www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/international/ english-language-proficiency.php

Fast-Track Bachelor of Science in Leadership

Admissions requirements include the following:

- Online application
- Statement of purpose—500–1,000 words identifying your
 educational goals and expectations from the program; please be
 aware that the university's academic policy on plagiarism
 (www.northeastern.edu/osccr/academicintegrity) applies to
 applicant's statement of purpose
- Professional resumé—current resumé that displays job responsibilities, relevant experience, and education history
- Academic transcript(s)—must submit one of the following:
 - Official associate degree stating conferral and date
 - Official high school transcript or GED and official transcripts from each institution attended—must be equal to 80 quarter hours (60 semester hours) for transfer credit evaluation
- Proof of English-language proficiency—only for students for whom English is not their primary language; please see www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/international/ english-language-proficiency.php

Fast-Track Bachelor of Science in Management

Admissions requirements include the following:

- · Online application
- Statement of purpose—500–1,000 words identifying your
 educational goals and expectations from the program; please be
 aware that the university's academic policy on plagiarism
 (www.northeastern.edu/osccr/academicintegrity) applies to
 applicant's statement of purpose
- Professional resumé—current resumé that displays job responsibilities, relevant experience, and education history
- Academic transcript(s)—must submit one of the following:
 - Official associate degree stating conferral and date
 - Official high school transcript or GED and official transcripts from each institution attended—must be equal to 80 quarter hours (60 semester hours) for transfer credit evaluation
- Prerequisite course work—applicants must have completed the following:
 - ACC 1001, Financial Accounting 1
 - ACC 1002, Financial Accounting 2
 - MTH 1001, College Algebra or college-level math
 - MKT 1001, Principles of Marketing or college-level marketing
 - MGT 1001, Dynamics of Business 1 or Introduction to Business
- Proof of English-language proficiency—only for students for whom English is not their primary language; please see www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/international/ english-language-proficiency.php

Fast-Track Bachelor of Science in Organizational Communication

Admissions requirements include the following:

- Online application
- Statement of purpose—500–1000 words identifying your educational goals and expectations from the program; please be aware that the university's academic policy on plagiarism (www.northeastern.edu/osccr/academicintegrity) applies to applicant's statement of purpose
- Professional resumé—current resumé that displays job responsibilities, relevant experience, and education history
- Academic transcript(s)—must submit one of the following
 - Official associate degree stating conferral and date
 - Official high school transcript or GED and official transcripts from each institution attended—must be equal to 80 quarter hours (60 semester hours) for transfer credit evaluation
- Proof of English-language proficiency—only for students for whom English is not their primary language; please see www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/international/ english-language-proficiency.php

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS FOR TRANSFER-CREDIT STUDENTS

Admissions requirements include the following:

- · Online application
- Transcripts—submit one of the following:
 - Official high school transcript
 - Official GED
 - Official associate degree transcript, stating degree conferral and date
- **Transfer credit documents**—the following should be submitted with your application materials:
 - Academic transcripts—official U.S. transcripts from each institution you previously attended and are requesting transfer credit from
 - Foreign transcripts—official transcripts and English translation; we recommend you submit a course-by-course evaluation of your diploma(s) and transcript(s)
 - College-level examinations—official examination
 - Military evaluation
- **Proof of English-language proficiency**—students for whom English is not their primary language must submit one of the following:
 - TOEFL, IELTS, or TOEIC scores
 - Official associate degree transcript from an accredited college or university in the United States, stating degree conferral and date
 - Michigan test scores

Transfer credit awards will be processed once students have submitted all required transfer documents, completed their application for admission, and been accepted to a degree program.

UNDERGRADUATE STUDENTS SEEKING MORE THAN ONE UNDERGRADUATE CERTIFICATE AND/OR DEGREE

An undergraduate student can be enrolled in one undergraduate program at a time.

Undergraduate students seeking more than one certificate or degree after having completed a program should note that undergraduate credits earned toward:

- A certificate earned at the College of Professional Studies may be used to satisfy the requirements of a bachelor's degree, if the contents are determined to be applicable per the program director
- A certificate earned at the College of Professional Studies may be used to satisfy the requirements of a second certificate with a cap of 9 quarter hours, if the contents are determined to be applicable per the program director
- An associate degree earned at the College of Professional Studies may be used to satisfy the requirements of a bachelor's degree, if the contents are determined to be applicable per the program director

 A bachelor's degree earned at the College of Professional Studies may be used to satisfy the requirements of a second bachelor's degree with a cap of 50 percent of the requirements for the second degree, if the contents are determined to be applicable per the program director

TRANSFER CREDIT POLICY

The College of Professional Studies awards transfer credits for courses successfully completed at regionally and programmatically accredited institutions. The Council for Higher Education Accreditation provides information about the organizations responsible for these two forms of accreditation. Official transcripts from all institutions should be sent directly to the CPS Office of Admissions at the time of application.

Transfer credits earned at institutions outside of the United States are considered on a case-by-case basis. Students should submit an official English evaluation completed by an approved credential evaluator. Course descriptions and/or syllabi also should be translated into English and submitted to the CPS Office of Admissions.

Once a new student has been accepted into a program, a major has been declared, and all official transcripts and/or exam results have been received, the CPS Office of Admissions conducts an official transfer credit evaluation within the first academic term. Students may be required to provide additional documentation for transfer credit evaluation.

The College of Professional Studies reserves the right to revise transfer credit awards due to course duplication, a student's change in program of study, or other reasons deemed necessary by the college.

Students who wish to transfer credits earned at the College of Professional Studies to another institution need to consult with that institution to determine eligibility.

For more information about transferring credit and the transfer credit award process, please visit the CPS Admissions website at www.cps.neu.edu/admissions/undergraduate/transferring-credit/index.php.

Undergraduate Transfer Credit

Undergraduate students who wish to make a request for transfer credits must provide an official academic transcript for credits earned at another institution and an official report of exam results for credits earned through college-level proficiency examinations.

Undergraduate transfer credit awards are granted on a caseby-case basis employing the following guidelines:

- The minimum course grade acceptable for transfer credit is C, or 2.000 on a 4.000 scale.
- Courses completed on a pass/fail scale are not eligible for transfer.
- Labs must be equivalent to at least 1 quarter hour, by CPS standards, to qualify for transfer. Other courses must be

6 The University

equivalent to at least 3 quarter hours, by CPS standards, to qualify for transfer.

- Credits earned in science and technology courses are valid for a
 period of seven years. Credits in these subject areas that were
 earned more than seven years ago may be applied to satisfy
 unallocated elective requirements at the discretion of the
 program director. Courses successfully completed in other
 subject areas are not subject to timelines.
- Transfer credits also may be earned through:
 - Assessment of Prior Learning (APL).
 - College-Level Examination Program (CLEP).
 - The Excelsior College Examination Program (formerly Regents College).
 - DANTES Examination Program of the Educational Testing Service.
 - Advanced Placement (AP) Examination Program of the College Entrance Examination Board.
 - Challenge examinations in areas such as medical terminology.
 - Modern language proficiency examination: Students may be eligible to receive up to 12 quarter hours of credit in a modern language that is part of their particular curriculum.
 Examinations are currently offered in American Sign Language, French, and Spanish.
- Credits earned from any college within Northeastern University other than the College of Professional Studies are granted under the following guidelines:
 - Minimum grade of a C-, or 1.777 on a 4.000 scale
 - Complete a residency of 24 quarter hours for bachelor's degree candidates
- With specified exception, students must complete at least 50 percent of the total credits required for a bachelor's degree at the College of Professional Studies.
- Students transferring into an undergraduate certificate program may transfer up to nine credits, depending on the specific certificate program.

Assessment of Prior Learning (APL)

Undergraduate degree students in good academic standing may earn up to 18 credits of APL credit in specified academic disciplines for knowledge gained through prior learning experiences. Specifically, students may be eligible for APL credit if they have accrued a foundation of knowledge and skills equivalent to the content of courses in the following areas:

- Liberal arts (ART, CMN, ECN, ENG, HST, JRN, MUS, PHL, POL, PSY, SOA, SOC, TCC, and THE)
- Health professions and sciences (BIO, BTC, CHM, HIA, HMG, and HSC)
- Information technology (ITC and MIS)
- Business (RET and TRN)

The primary method for documenting prior learning is through the assessment of a student portfolio, although in some instances an examination also will be required. In some cases, entire

professional development certificates may be transferred in as electives to the College of Professional Studies through the APL process.

To qualify, students must:

- · Have been accepted into a degree program
- · Be actively enrolled
- · Be in good academic standing

Interested students must submit:

- The appropriate form identifying a CPS course(s) for which they are seeking APL credits.
- Portfolio for evaluation, if applicable.
- A bank check or money order in the amount of \$100 payable to Northeastern University. This onetime evaluation fee is nonrefundable.

Information for Entering Students

CPS ACADEMIC CALENDAR

The College of Professional Studies undergraduate programs are offered on a quarter calendar consisting of 12 weeks (with the option for 8-week, 6-week, and 4-week sessions as well). For student records that include quarter hours, the approved semester-hour conversion rate is (quarter hours) x 0.750. For example, a four-credit quarter course is equivalent to a three-credit semester course

For calendar details, please visit www.cps.neu.edu/class-registration/registration-calendar.php.

NEW STUDENT ORIENTATION

Near the beginning of the fall, winter, and spring terms, the Office of Academic and Student Support Services invites new students to attend an orientation session.

Whether taking classes online or on campus, participants will have an opportunity to meet other students and learn more about being a student at the College of Professional Studies.

For additional information, please visit www.cps.neu.edu/student-resources/orientation.php.

INTERNATIONAL STUDENT ORIENTATION

At the beginning of each term, the International Student and Scholar Institute (ISSI) conducts orientation sessions, events, and activities designed to assure you have completed all U.S. documentation requirements, to assist you with enrollment in your courses, and to provide you with information and support to ease your transition to life in the United States and at Northeastern University. At each session, you'll also have the opportunity to meet other international students, learn from shared experiences, and find any assistance you may need.

Orientation week is very important. Please make sure you register (this is required for international freshman and transfer students), attend every mandatory session, and attend as many scheduled events as you can to avoid missing other important information during your first few weeks on campus.

For a schedule of required sessions and other events, please see the ISSI website at www.northeastern.edu/issi/schedule.html. You do not need to register for ISSI orientation.

INFORMATION FOR INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS

International Student and Scholar Institute

405 Ell Hall 617.373.2310 617.373.8788 (fax)

www.northeastern.edu/issi

The International Student and Scholar Institute (ISSI) offers a vast array of programs and services to more than 6,500 international students and scholars who represent approximately 140 nations.

The ISSI also works to promote meaningful interaction and intercultural understanding among citizens of other countries and their peers from the United States, providing educational and cultural enrichment opportunities for all members of Northeastern and the community at large.

The ISSI oversees the Student and Exchange Visitor Information System (SEVIS) at Northeastern, as mandated by the U.S. federal government, in order to ensure compliance with regulations and procedures affecting those international students and scholars in specified nonimmigrant visa classifications.

Affiliation with the ISSI begins with the orientation program and continues through such initiatives as the ISSI's two-month cultural festival, International Carnevale, which celebrates the cultural diversity of the entire university community. For a list of ISSI services and programs, visit the website.

International students must maintain full-time status at Northeastern to be in compliance with immigration and SEVIS regulations. Also, they must not engage in any type of employment unless previously authorized by the ISSI. Note that timely registration for courses is especially important so that they may remain in compliance with current federal regulations. They should consult with the ISSI if they have questions about their individual status.

Coming to Boston

Preparing to travel to Boston and begin your studies at Northeastern University is exciting, and you have many things to do in preparation for both. When you plan carefully, your travels and arrival in Boston should go smoothly. Here are some of the key things you should do in preparation.

- Obtain your F-1 or J-1 visa from the U.S. Embassy or Consulate in your home country. An interview is required so request an appointment early. More information on the application process is available in this section of the site.
- If you are a transfer student currently studying in the United States on an F-1 or J-1 visa, obtain an I-20 or DS-2019 from

Northeastern and a transfer form at www.northeastern.edu/issi/forms.html.

 Understand the medical insurance requirements and purchase health insurance coverage if you are not already covered by a policy that meets Massachusetts state requirements.

Make sure you received the Northeastern Health Report form in your admissions packet. Have your doctor sign the form and make sure you have received all of the immunizations listed on the form. If you have any questions, contact the University Health and Counseling Services in person at 135 Forsyth Building, by calling 617.373.2772 option #2, or by email at UHCS@neu.edu.

Planning Information

As a new international student, you are expected to arrive by the start date of your program stated on the I-20 issued by Northeastern or on the DS-2019 issued by Northeastern or by your sponsoring agency/government.

When you plan your travel arrangements, you should seek admission to the United States no more than 30 days prior to the report date on your I-20 or DS-2019, and you should not arrive after the report date on your I-20 or DS-2019.

All international students will need to report to the ISSI at their scheduled immigration clearance session during orientation. Check the orientation schedule (www.northeastern.edu/issi/orientation.html) for the date and time of your session.

SEVIS Compliance

The ISSI is required to comply with immigration regulations governing your student status and must submit information every term as required by Homeland Security.

The ISSI: Your Resource for SEVIS Advice and Assistance

The ISSI advises students on the complexities of immigration compliance and interfaces with various U.S. government agencies. The ISSI maintains and updates the SEVIS system and advises students on relevant issues related to nonimmigrant student status by individual appointments or through workshops and information sessions. Consult the ISSI whenever you have a question relating to your nonimmigrant student status or any aspect of SEVIS compliance.

ACADEMIC RESOURCES

Global Student Success

10 Belvedere 617.373.2455 globalss@neu.edu www.cps.neu.edu/gss Global Student Success is committed to fostering the acculturation of international students to the Northeastern community and promoting internationalization across the institution. We support international students through cross-cultural, linguistic, and academic support services. We also partner with faculty, staff, and administrators to integrate global dimensions and cross-cultural understanding into the Northeastern experience.

Libraries

Northeastern University Libraries 617.373.2354 617.373.3395 (TTY) www.library.northeastern.edu

The Northeastern University libraries include Snell Library on the main campus and the Marine Science Center in Nahant, Massachusetts. (The African-American Institute Library, the Career Development and Placement Library, the Hillel House Collection, and the School of Law Library are separate, specialized libraries.)

Snell Library is the primary research library for the university, with collections and services to support most disciplines. Holdings are extensive, and a large proportion are available digitally via the Web. Northeastern University libraries are a federal depository, maintaining a significant collection of materials published and distributed by the federal government.

Snell Library has a seating capacity of 1,700. The facilities include a cybercafe, a digital media design studio, the University Archives and Special Collections, and a large computing facility, the last maintained by Information Services. During the spring, summer, and fall terms, the main floor of the library is open for study 24 hours per day, seven days per week. The library has wireless capability throughout the building.

Services provided by Snell Library include both on-site and distance reference, the latter including 24/7 live chat with a reference librarian; a state-of-the-art interlibrary loan system for providing materials not readily available at Northeastern; and a digital media design studio, the last providing resources and assistance to support the recording, digitizing, and remixing of digital scholarly content. In addition, library subject specialists are available by appointment to meet and discuss strategies for doing library research and finding information on a particular topic. For those who are teaching, library subject specialists are also available to provide in-house, customized library orientation and instruction for class groups. Most library services and many library resources now extend via the Web to distant, off-campus users.

The School of Law Library, located on five floors in the Knowles Law Center, includes a comprehensive collection of U.S. legal materials in print and in electronic format. Of particular note is the library's collection in the areas of public interest law; international human rights law; and public health, death penalty issues, and progressive lawyering. Access to print and electronic materials is provided through NUCat, the university's online

catalog. More information can be found at www.northeastern.edu/law/library.

Office of Academic and Student Support Services

50 Nightingale Hall 617.373.2400 617.373.5545 (fax) cps-adviser@neu.edu www.cps.neu.edu/student-services

The mission of the Office of Academic and Student Support Services is to provide comprehensive services to enable students to take ownership of their education, making sound decisions and judgments that further their individual academic and professional success.

SMARTHINKING

Smarthinking is a free online tutoring service accessed through the student's Blackboard account.

CPS partners with Smarthinking to offer online tutoring, synchronous or asynchronous, in many different subjects such as writing, reading, basic math through multivariate calculus, business, biology, chemistry, and physics.

Office of the Registrar

120 Hayden Hall 617.373.2300 617.373.5360 (TTY) www.northeastern.edu/registrar

The Office of the University Registrar provides an important link between the university's academic programs and policies and the student. It administers a number of specific services, including class scheduling, registration, record functions, verification of enrollment, reporting, transcript services, and Commencement.

The registrar's office utilizes the myNEU Web portal (www.myneu.neu.edu) and public campus computers to provide students convenient access to information and services, including class schedules and registration, most recent grades, and unofficial transcripts. Additional information is available at www.northeastern.edu/registrar.

The Writing Center

405 Lake Hall 617.373.4540 617.373.2509 (fax)

www.northeastern.edu/english/writing-center

The Northeastern University Writing Center (WC) is open to any member of the Northeastern community and exists to help writers of any level, from any academic discipline, become better writers. There are many ways to enjoy our services. You can book inperson or virtual sessions with a WC consultant, send us your writing through our email submissions, or browse our online content and multimedia resources on Facebook and Pinterest.

CAMPUS RESOURCES

Career Services

103 Stearns Center 617.373.2430 617.373.4231 (fax) careerservices@neu.edu

www.northeastern.edu/careerservices

Career Services provides resources, guidance, and opportunities that help students and alumni with the following:

- Choose a major and explore career options that fit their unique attributes
- Make career decisions that will engage them in productive and fulfilling work
- · Prepare for and conduct successful job searches
- · Create meaningful and effective engagement with employers
- Contribute to meeting global and societal needs

Northeastern's Career Services does not guarantee employment nor do student referrals to prospective employers regarding job openings.

Campus Recreation

Marino Center 617.373.4433 617.373.2885 (TTY) www.campusrec.neu.edu

Badger and Rosen SquashBusters Center 795 Columbus Avenue, Boston 617.373.7782 617.373.7370 (fax)

Northeastern University Bookstore

Main Campus
Curry Student Center, ground floor
617.373.2286
www.northeastern.bncollege.com

The bookstore operates during the entire academic year, but days and hours may vary in accordance with the university's calendar.

Purchases can be made by cash, check, American Express, MasterCard, Visa, Discover, or Husky Card.

Russell J. Call Children's Center

1 Fencourt Street (alley right after Qdoba Restaurant) 617.373.3929

Regina Nazzaro, Director

The Russell J. Call Children's Center is available to faculty, staff, and students; children from two years and nine months to five years of age are eligible to attend.

The center is licensed by the Massachusetts Department of Early Education and Care and staffed by professional teachers and co-op and work-study students.

Tours and enrollment information are available at the center or by emailing r.nazzaro@neu.edu.

Disability Resource Center

20 Dodge Hall 617.373.2675 617.373.2730 (TTY) 617.373.7800 (fax) www.northeastern.edu/drc

The Disability Resource Center (DRC) strives to create an environment in which all are empowered to make their unique contributions to the rich academic and social life of Northeastern. Its staff takes a creative approach to assisting students who have disabilities or who are Deaf or hard of hearing by providing services that will enable them to succeed.

In accordance with federal laws and guidelines, services cannot be provided unless acceptable documentation is submitted to the DRC. Students must provide recent diagnostic documentation indicating that the disability substantially limits one or more major life activities. They must also register with the DRC and meet with a counselor.

Students who are disabled, Deaf, or hard of hearing are strongly encouraged to contact the DRC upon their acceptance to Northeastern. It is also most beneficial to schedule a meeting with a DRC counselor at least three months prior to arriving on campus in order to register and request services. Early contact with the center will allow enough time to assemble the required diagnostic documentation, register at the DRC, and set up services.

Services are individually tailored on a case-by-case basis to meet each student's needs. Support services are available for, but are not limited to, students with a documented diagnosis of learning disabilities, blindness or visual disabilities, mobility disabilities, deafness or hard of hearing disability, head injuries, psychiatric disorders, degenerative or chronic conditions, HIV-positive status or AIDS, and temporary disabilities.

The center's services include examination modification and accommodation; disability-related academic advising and course modification; note-taking services; readers and scribes; signlanguage interpreters and transliterators; computer-aided, real-time information about classrooms' accessibility; advising and referral services; campus orientations; acquisition of assistive listening devices, Braille materials, taped textbooks, and raised-line drawings; and assistive technology, such as the Reading Edge machine. The center also provides liaison, advocacy, and training services for faculty, staff, and administration and coordinates special-interest groups.

The DRC does not provide personal care assistance (PCA) services; the center will provide referral to local PCA service agencies, such as the Boston Center for Independent Living, www.bostoncil.org.

Northeastern does not offer transportation services; however, public transportation in greater Boston is run by the Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority (MBTA), which offers a curb-to-curb transportation service known as The RIDE for persons with disabilities. Several stops on the Orange Line branch of the MBTA subway system are very convenient to the Northeastern campus. See www.mbta.com for more information.

Counseling and Student Development

University Health and Counseling Services Forsyth Building, Suite 135 617.373.2772 UHCS@neu.edu www.northeastern.edu/uhcs

The University Health and Counseling Services team is eager to serve you. We hope that you will use our center as a resource to help stay healthy, physically and mentally, and for care when you are ill or injured, depressed or stressed.

Parking

Student Financial Services 354 Richards Hall 617.373.2366 www.northeastern.edu/parking

Parking spaces in the university lots and garages are filled on a first-come, first-served basis. To park in a university lot or garage, students must have a valid parking permit displayed on their vehicles. A parking permit does not guarantee a parking space.

New students may purchase a day parking permit. Only eligible students will receive a permit. To be eligible, students must be registered for a class or on co-op. The cost of the permit will be charged to the student's tuition account.

Overnight parking permits are limited, and preference is given to those students on co-op or clinical internships. Upperclass students in classes may be denied overnight parking due to limited availability.

Applications for term and overnight parking permits are available online at www.applyweb.com/apply/neup/menu.html.

To park in a handicap space, individuals must purchase a parking decal and display a state-issued handicap license plate, placard, or hangtag. Handicap parking spaces are located throughout campus.

Operators of vehicles driven or parked on university property are responsible for knowing and complying with university driving and parking regulations.

Please refer to the parking website for more information, or contact University Police at 617.373.2121.

Public Safety

Public Safety Division Administrative Offices 100 Columbus Place 617.373.2696 www.northeastern.edu/publicsafety

Police Operations Center
100 Columbus Place
617.373.3333 (EMERGENCY—police, fire, medical)
617.373.3934 (TTY emergency or nonemergency)
617.373.2121 (nonemergency regular business)

Personal Safety Escort Service 617.373.2121

www.northeastern.edu/publicsafety/services/escort.html

The Public Safety Division's mission is to provide a comprehensive program of police, security, fire safety, and emergency medical services to help ensure the campus remains a safe and pleasant place to live, work, and learn.

The University Police Department is the largest and most visible unit of the division and consists of professionally trained officers charged with the protection of life and property and the prevention and detection of crime on campus. University police officers have the same authority as municipal police officers and enforce both the Massachusetts laws and university regulations. Regulations mandate that students show their university ID cards whenever requested to do so by any university police officer. For more information, visit www.northeastern.edu/publicsafety.

The Public Safety Division takes pride in its comprehensive plan to minimize crime and protect the safety of the Northeastern community. But the division needs students' help and urges students to take responsibility for creating and maintaining a safe and secure environment. For tips on safety around campus and in the neighborhood, pick up a brochure or visit the website.

Fire egress drills are held each term in all residence halls to familiarize residents and staff with the alarm system and the evacuation routes. Special fire safety and evacuation training is provided for students, faculty, researchers, and staff in high-risk laboratories. All building occupants are required to participate when an egress drill is held. For tips on fire safety, pick up a brochure or visit the website.

The Personal Safety Escort Service provides a door-to-door escort from one on-campus location to another whenever personal safety is a concern. After receiving your call, the university police dispatcher will assign an officer or cooperative education cadet within 10 to 15 minutes (if necessary, the dispatcher will advise you of any expected delays).

A special, nighttime off-campus escort service runs from dusk to dawn to transport students who reside within approximately one mile of the campus from the campus to their residence after dark. The only destination this service will take you to is your residence. A van stops at Snell Library and the Ruggles Public Safety Substation on the hour from 7:00 p.m.to 6:00 a.m.to pick up students.

If you are sexually assaulted, either by a stranger or an acquaintance, get to a safe place, then telephone the university police and a friend or family member. A university police officer who is a state-certified sexual assault investigator will meet with you and address your physical and emotional needs, as well as inform you of your rights and options regarding filing charges against the perpetrator. The police will provide you with important information about on-campus as well as off-campus counseling services as well as other options regarding changing your residence or class schedule.

If the sexual assault took place off campus, the university police department can still provide emergency medical treatment, transportation to a medical facility, and counseling referrals. However, the criminal investigation of such cases is the responsibility of the police department that has jurisdiction in the locale where the assault took place, and university police will assist you with making contact with the appropriate agency.

John A. and Marcia E. Curry Student Center

434 Curry Student Center 617.373.2663 www.northeastern.edu/curry

This campus "living room" serves as a hub of student activity. It is the crossroads of community life at Northeastern, offering cultural, social, and recreational programs and services.

The center offers ATM machines, an art gallery, the afterHOURS late-night club, food court and cafeteria, game room, lounge space, meeting rooms, Starbucks Coffee, student organization offices, TTY machines, a TV viewing area, and WRBB-FM.

Student center facilities may be reserved by recognized student organizations and university departments. The university reserves the right to limit the use of its facilities when the general public is involved.

To share your ideas about the Curry Student Center or participate in its governance, contact the Student Center Governing Board at 617.373.2663.

Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution

202 Ell Hall 617.373.4390

www.northeastern.edu/osccr

The Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution administers the Code of Student Conduct, which is included in this catalog, and the student disciplinary process. The code establishes and defines university community expectations for standards of behavior and responsibility, as well as rights and remedies provided to all university community members. The office is also responsible for the design, development, and implementation of the university mediation program.

Programs and services provided by the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution are designed to support the academic mission of the university by enhancing each student's academic achievement and personal, ethical, and character development. These programs are intended to promote community standards of behavior; positive and productive conflict management and resolution; civility; respect for self; respect for others; and an appreciation for being a part of a diverse, flourishing community.

INFORMATION SERVICES

Information Services Customer Service

617.373.HELP (4357)

617.373.3300 (customer service, main office)

help@neu.edu

www.northeastern.edu/infoservices

As the front door to the entire information services organization, Information Services Customer Service (ISCS) is the first point of contact the Northeastern community has to the world of information technology. Comprising the InfoCommons (Computer Help Desk and computer lab), the Information Services Help Line, ResNet, and other computer labs, ISCS is dedicated to increasing the productivity and satisfaction of faculty, staff, students, and alumni using information technology at Northeastern University.

INFORMATION SERVICES HELP LINE

617.373.HELP (4357)

help@neu.edu

The Information Services Help Line provides troubleshooting services over the telephone to students, faculty, staff, and alumni for computers that are connected to NUnet. The help line staff also offers support for university-owned printers and other networked devices and answers general computing questions. Contact the Information Services Help Line for the following services:

- Troubleshooting NUnet applications problems (Microsoft Office products, Netscape, NUnet email, and other applications available from NUnet).
- Investigating network connection problems (email problems or Web browser issues).
- Troubleshooting network printer problems (to make sure the printer has connectivity to the network).
- Performing hard-disk analysis (including chkdsk and ScanDisk).
- · Checking memory configurations and virus scanning.
- Verifying or reinstalling NUnet configuration information.
- Installing the NUnet configuration for NICs (network cards) and environmental settings.
- Facilitating NUnet port installations, moves, and removals.
- Scheduling hardware repairs made by third-party vendors.
- Assisting students with myNEU and Blackboard questions.
- If it is determined that a student's computer problem is the result of a hardware failure, the center can arrange for the university's third-party repair company to fix the equipment.

Computer Help Desk

InfoCommons, 184 Snell Library 617.373.3183

help@neu.edu

The Help Desk, located in the InfoCommons, provides walk-in assistance for computer-related issues to students, faculty, staff, and alumni with a valid Northeastern ID. Our friendly and courteous staff will be happy to assist you by performing the following services:

DROP-IN SERVICES

- Email and Northeastern University's Windows-based desktop operating system (NU32) account requests
- · Macintosh and PC virus detection and cleaning
- myNEU and Blackboard assistance
- · Diskette and file recovery
- · File conversions
- · Computer help handouts, pamphlets, and software manuals
- · Self-service scanning
- Basic operating system support for MS Windows (XP/NT/2000) and Mac OS 9.0 and higher
- · General computing help

SERVICES AVAILABLE BY APPOINTMENT

- · Instruction on Macintosh and PC text/image scanning
- · Laptop support for virus scanning and Internet connectivity

myNEU Portal

www.myneu.neu.edu

The myNEU portal is a comprehensive, Web-based service that addresses students' academic, personal, and recreational needs by providing a single integrated point of access to useful information, people, and processes.

The myNEU portal consists of a variety of services, including email, information channels, financial aid, and online course registration.

To sign up for a myNEU account, or for more information about current and planned myNEU portal services, please visit www.myneu.neu.edu or click on the myNEU icon on the university home page.

ResNet

Speare Commons 6 Speare Place 617.373.HELP (4357)

resnet@neu.edu

www.northeastern.edu/infoservices

ResNet, a service of Information Services and Housing Services, provides Internet access to all students living in Northeasternowned residence halls. ResNet also provides support for the HuskyCable TV service.

Appropriate Use of Computer and Network Resources

The information systems of Northeastern University are intended for the use of authorized members of the community in the conduct of their academic and administrative work. The Appropriate Use Policy describes the terms and conditions of Northeastern information systems use. For more information visit the Information Services AUP Web page at www.northeastern.edu/infoservices/?page_id=97.

Training Services

InfoCommons, 184 Snell Library 617.373.5858 training@neu.edu www.help.neu.edu

ISCS Training Services provides the following instructor-led and Web-based courses to all members of the Northeastern community:

- Web-based training. In conjunction with the Boston
 Consortium and online-training provider Element K, ISCS
 Training Services offers computer training over the Internet.
 This innovative, self-paced learning method allows students,
 faculty, and staff to train anytime or anywhere, using a
 computer with an Internet connection. You must have a logon
 and password to access Element K online training, both of
 which can be acquired during Element K demonstration classes.
- Office productivity software. QuickStart classes teach a specific skill in 90 minutes. Workshops provide more in-depth instruction, often consisting of two or three classes within a week. A fee is associated with workshops; consult the website for more details.
- Practical skills. Practical skills workshops focus on day-to-day abilities essential for success in the classroom and the workplace. Designed with the student in mind, the workshops are available at no charge to the entire university community.

To register for a class, visit the website or call 617.373.5858.

College Expenses

TUITION AND FEES

Course tuition for College of Professional Studies students is based on the number of quarter hours in each class. Your total tuition due for the quarter is dependent upon the total number of quarter hours in which you are enrolled. Course tuition is assessed just prior to the start of each class. Fees typically are assessed each quarter.

To calculate the total tuition for an individual class, you would multiply the total number of quarter hours for the course by the cost per quarter hour.

Example: The 2013–2014 tuition for an on-campus undergraduate class that is 3 QH is $$351 \times 3 = $1,053$.

College of Professional Studies Undergraduate Tuition Rates (2013–2014)

These tuition rates are for the 2013–2014 academic year beginning on July 1, 2013. Tuition and fees are subject to revision by the president and Board of Trustees at any time.

	Tuition per
Course Type	Quarter Hour
On campus	\$351
Northeastern University Online	351
Lowell Institute School	351
Lab courses (science labs and writing labs)	509
Fast-Track 18-month bachelor's degree	351
completion programs—online and fully on-	
campus programs	
Fast-Track 18-month bachelor's degree	403
completion programs—(applicable only for	
students accepted prior to winter 2013 term;	
includes cost of books and meals on days/evenings	
of regular in-class meetings)	

Fees

 Student center fee: An \$8.25 fee per quarter will be assessed for all students enrolled at Northeastern University's Boston Huntington Avenue campus. This fee is for facilities and services at the Curry Student Center. Campus recreation fee: A \$10.00 per quarter campus recreation fee will be assessed for all students at Northeastern University's Boston Huntington Avenue campus. This fee covers admission to home athletic events, use of the Marino Fitness Center, SquashBusters athletic facility, and the Cabot Gym (fitness and pool). This fee will also support the future construction of athletic fields and facilities.

Tuition and fees are subject to revision by the president and Board of Trustees at any time.

HEALTH INSURANCE

For general health insurance information, please visit www.northeastern.edu/uhcs/nushp/general%20information.html.

Since September 1989, Massachusetts General Laws (M.G.L. c.15A, § 18) require every full-time and part-time student enrolled in a certificate-, diploma-, or degree-granting program in a Massachusetts institution of higher learning to participate in a student health program or in a health benefit plan with comparable coverage. The Student Health Program defines a part-time student as a student enrolled in at least 75 percent of the full-time curriculum. CPS undergraduate students taking 12 credits of course work are considered part-time students for the purposes of the Student Health Program.

CPS students enrolled in only online classes are not automatically enrolled. For additional information, please contact the Office of Student Accounts at studentaccounts@neu.edu.

Health Insurance Waiver

Eligible students may waive NUSHP via myNEU once they have been billed for NUSHP. In addition, to be eligible to waive, comparable coverage must be effective from the beginning of the term the student meets Student Health Program requirements.

The burden of proof that the alternative insurance is adequate falls upon the student choosing to waive. By submitting the waiver form, the student will be accepting responsibility for all medical expenses incurred, and neither Northeastern University nor its student health plan will be responsible for these expenses.

Northeastern University reserves the right to verify that the student's insurance meets the criteria indicated. Disciplinary action may be taken if a student knowingly waives NUSHP without comparable coverage.

Please visit www.northeastern.edu/nushp/waiver/index.html for waiver deadlines.

FINANCIAL AID

Student Financial Services

354 Richards Hall 617.373.5899 617.373. 2897 (College of Professional Studies) 617.373.5714 (TTY) sfs@neu.edu

www.northeastern.edu/financialaid

Northeastern University is eager to assist students in developing a plan for financing a Northeastern education. Through a variety of options—federal financial aid, Northeastern's monthly payment plan, supplemental loans, and your own resources—a plan can be designed that will make your education costs affordable. Visit the Office of Student Financial Services on the Web at www.northeastern.edu/financialaid or call 617.373.5899 for additional information.

Applying for Financial Aid

For many students, financial aid is a major element in making Northeastern University affordable. The Office of Student Financial Services is committed to working with you to identify federal financial aid options that can help make a Northeastern education affordable. To take advantage of federal financial aid programs, students must submit the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) form. Meeting priority filing dates will allow the review of your eligibility for all available financial aid programs. The priority deadline for CPS students is three weeks prior to the start of the term. For information regarding your financial aid application, please visit the myNEU Web Portal (www.myneu.neu.edu), click on the "Self-Service" tab, and select "My Financial Aid Status."

How to Apply

File the FAFSA at www.fafsa.ed.gov by March 1 in order to be considered for all available federal aid. Northeastern's FAFSA school code is 002199. Full-time students who are Massachusetts residents and are interested in the MASSGrant need to apply by May 1.

You will need your PIN to electronically sign your FAFSA online. If you do not have one or have forgotten your PIN, go to www.PIN.ed.gov to obtain one before starting the FAFSA online.

Awarding Timelines

Students are awarded throughout the academic year once Student Financial Services has received all financial aid application materials.

Federal Aid Eligibility

Students in the College of Professional Studies must meet the following criteria to be eligible for federal financial aid:

- Be citizens or eligible noncitizens of the United States
- · Be matriculated in a degree-granting program
- · Have received their high school diploma or GED
- · Be registered with Selective Service, if required
- Not be convicted of a drug-related crime in the last year
- · Not be in default from previous student loans
- Maintain satisfactory academic progress
- Be enrolled in at least 6 quarter hours per term for federal loans

Satisfactory Academic Progress (SAP)

Satisfactory academic progress (SAP) is the measure of progress toward the completion of a course of study according to the standards of Northeastern University and required federal regulations. The standards of satisfactory academic progress apply to all financial assistance programs including Federal Pell Grant, Federal Work-Study, Federal Supplemental Educational Assistance Opportunity Grant (FSEOG), Federal Direct Loans (Stafford and PLUS), Federal Academic Competitiveness Grant (FACG), as well as assistance from the state and the institution. SAP standards apply to all students: full-time, part-time, degree, and certificate candidates.

Important SAP Considerations for Undergraduate Students

The following are considered when evaluating an undergraduate student's satisfactory academic progress:

- Withdrawals, incompletes, not enrolled, and failures (W, I, NE,
 *, F) are considered attempted but not earned hours.
- Passing credits received for pass/fail courses are considered attempted and earned credits; failing grades in pass/fail courses are considered attempted but not earned.
- Repeated courses are included in the calculation of both attempted and earned hours. A student is allowed to repeat a course only twice.
- Transfer credits accepted by Northeastern are included in the credit completion rate and maximum time frame calculations but not the GPA.

For more information, please refer to the Student Financial Services Policies and Procedures:

www.northeastern.edu/financialaid/policies/index.html.

Federal Loans

All students who complete a FAFSA are awarded an unsubsidized Federal Stafford Loan. Eligibility for a need-based subsidized Stafford Loan is determined by the information on the FAFSA. Students **must be registered** at least 6 credits in a term to be eligible for a federal loan. Additionally, a minimum of 6 credits must count toward their current degree for students to be eligible for a federal loan.

Supplemental Loans

For those who qualify, there are federal, state, and private educational loan programs that can be used to finance costs in excess of your awarded financial aid.

BILL PAYMENT

Student Accounts

354 Richards Hall 617.373.2270 617.373.8222 (fax) 617.373.3881 (TTY)

The Student Accounts office assists students and their families in managing their tuition accounts along with the ancillary charges that are a part of student life on campus. Full payment of tuition and other related charges is due on the Saturday at the end of the first week of class. (Payment for second-session courses is due by the first Saturday of the second session.) The Student Accounts office answers questions about underload and overload charges, the billing process, late fees, payment methods, and itemized charges.

In addition to assisting students and families with managing their tuition accounts, Student Accounts also manages:

- University health insurance plan. Massachusetts state law requires that Northeastern bill all full-time students for health coverage and allow students to waive this plan if they can demonstrate that they have comparable coverage. Student Accounts provides information about this program through its website. Students can waive this cost online via the myNEU portal.
- Monthly payment plan options, which are available to students
 and their families to help spread the cost of anticipated tuition
 and fees over the course of several months. Student Accounts
 provides information about the options available, enrollment
 fees, benefits, and how the sign-up process is initiated. More
 information about these plans is available at
 www.tuitionpay.salliemae.com/northeastern.

E-Bill

For e-bill information, please visit

www.northeastern.edu/financialaid/studentaccounts/e-bill.html.

Northeastern University uses online billing and payment services to provide quick access to billing information and the ability to make payments worldwide seven days a week. There are no checks, envelopes, or stamps needed to make a payment. Additional benefits include viewable billing and payment history as well as convenient access for authorized third-party payers.

Payment of Tuition

Full payment of tuition and other related charges is due on the Saturday at the end of the first week of class. (Payment for second-session courses is due by the first Saturday of the second session.) Accepted methods of payment are:

- Electronic check and credit card payments can be made on the Web via NUPAY on myNEU. (MasterCard, Visa, American Express, and Discover accepted.) Check or money order, payable to Northeastern University.
- Funds wired directly to the university's bank: Fleet Bank, USA, 100 Federal Street, Boston, MA 02210, USA. Account #9429409686, ABA #026009593. Reference Northeastern University, student's name, and student account number.
- Through the monthly payment plan. Call 800.635.0120 or visit www.tuitionpay.salliemae.com/northeastern.
- Supplemental loans. Review options at www.northeastern.edu/financialaid.

A past-due balance may result in late fees, prevention of registration, prevention of grade release, prevention of participation in international study programs, or withdrawal from the university.

Tuition Reimbursement

Many companies, embassies, and agencies directly reimburse students for their educational expenses upon successful completion of courses. In these situations, the student is responsible for paying the bill in full at the beginning of the term or selecting another payment option. Tuition may not be left unpaid pending reimbursement by a third party. Check with your human resources department to see if you qualify. If your company requires an official transcript to process the tuition reimbursement, you may request your transcript through your myNEU account.

Tuition Remission/Third-Party Payer

Some companies and organizations will pay students for their educational expenses prior to the students completing a course. Please confirm with your human resources department to see if you qualify and to see what specific charges are covered, e.g., tuition only or tuition and fees. If you need help, please contact Billing, Payments, and Third-Party Billing at 617.373.2270; studentaccounts@neu.edu.

Discrepancies in Your Bill

Discrepancies in your bill should be addressed in writing to the Student Accounts Office. Include your name, Northeastern ID, permanent home billing address, Husky email address, dollar amount in question, date of invoice, and any other relevant information. Address all correspondence to Northeastern University Office of Student Accounts, 354 Richards Hall, 360 Huntington Avenue, Boston, MA 02115, or email studentaccounts@neu.edu from your Husky email address.

Responses will be sent to the student's Husky email address. If there is a billing problem, please pay the undisputed part of the bill to avoid responsibility for any late fees or financial holds.

Refund Policies

Inquiries about credit balances should be directed to Student Accounts. Credit balances will be refunded to the student unless otherwise directed by the student or the bill payer. Please note the following exception:

 Payment plans—credit balances created from overpayment to the monthly payment plan will be refunded to the bill payer on record unless a letter of authorization, stating that funds may be released directly to the student, is received from that borrower.

Official Withdrawal Adjustments

Students who officially withdraw, either from a course or from the university, during an academic term will receive a tuition refund based on the policy specified in this catalog. Institutional funds awarded by Northeastern University will be adjusted based on the actual charges incurred during the term. Funds from federal Title IV programs will be returned to the government according to federal regulations. The federal government return-of-funds policy dictates that a student's eligibility for federal financial aid is determined by the number of days enrolled during the term. The refund will be calculated from the day the student submits a notification of withdrawal to the registrar's office.

Nonattendance does not constitute official withdrawal. Credit policies vary according to the duration of the course. Typical tuition adjustments are made according to the schedule described below.

12-Week, 8-Week, and 6-Week Sessions

CPS will permit students to withdraw from 12-week, 8-week, and 6-week courses within 14 days from the start of the term and receive a 100 percent refund. After the 14th day of the term, any student seeking to withdraw from a 12-week, 8-week, or 6-week course will be ineligible for a refund. Should a student decide to withdraw from a course, he or she is expected to do so via his or her myNEU account. Students who experience difficulty adding, dropping, or withdrawing from a course should promptly email the Office of the University Registrar at registrar@neu.edu. If it is determined that there is an issue, he or she needs to contact the Service Desk at 617.373.4357 (HELP); help@neu.edu.

Four-Week Sessions

CPS will permit students to withdraw from four-week courses within seven days from the start of the session and receive a 100 percent refund. After the seventh day of the session, any student seeking to withdraw from a four-week course will be ineligible for a refund.

Courses Meeting for One Week or Less

With the exception of Education Summer Institutes and one-day courses, CPS will permit students to withdraw from courses meeting for one week or less through the first day of the course and receive a 100 percent refund. After the first day of the course, any student seeking to withdraw from an intensive course meeting for one week or less will be ineligible for a refund.

Important note: Nonattendance does not constitute dropping a course. A student must submit a formal drop request in order to be eligible for a refund.

Medical Leave Tuition and Fee Adjustments

Medical and nonmedical leaves are granted when a student cannot complete the current academic period for health or personal reasons but is confident that he or she will reenroll within six months. Northeastern's medical and nonmedical leave policy states that all tuition paid for such periods of leave will be held by the university and applied to future charges. Outstanding balances (including unpaid balances) for the academic term in which leave is taken are still due the university during that term. Financial aid recipients should contact the graduate financial aid office to understand the effects on aid received. Note: Leave petitions are available in college deans' offices and specify the conditions and procedures under which leaves may be granted. Students who take leaves should be aware that more than six months on leave will cause many student loans to go into repayment.

Disability Resource Center Tuition Adjustments

Students who are registered with Northeastern's Disability Resource Center (DRC) and are approved for reduced course loads may be eligible to petition the center for tuition adjustments directly related to their documented disability. Students who take leaves should be aware that more than six months on leave will cause many student loans to go into repayment. Further information is available from the DRC.

Academic Policies and Procedures

ATTENDANCE REQUIREMENTS

Class participation is essential to success no matter the course format or its delivery.

Attendance requirements vary. It is the student's responsibility to ascertain what each instructor requires. If a student will be absent, it is his or her responsibility to inform the instructor and to abide by the terms about attendance as explained in the course syllabus. Unexplained absence from classes or failure to meet an assignment deadline may seriously affect the student's academic progress and may result in a final grade of F.

"I Am Here" (IAH) Process

Students are required to verify their intent to enroll in CPS class(es) through their myNEU account during the first two weeks of each class start. This verification process is called "I Am Here." Students who fail to complete this process on time will be dropped from the class(es).

Students are responsible for ensuring completion of the "I Am Here" process, which requires that they do not log out of the system early. Students who do not receive a "Successful Completion" message have not reached the end of the procedure and must start again. Sometimes it may take 24 hours before students can restart the procedure.

Students who experience difficulty with the process or have questions should contact CPSiamhere@neu.edu.

Nonattendance

Nonattendance does not constitute an official withdrawal. A student who registers for a course, completes the "I Am Here" process, or begins attendance and does not officially withdraw from the course is responsible for paying 100 percent of the tuition charges and applicable fees.

If a student who began attendance and did not officially withdraw fails to earn a passing grade in at least one course over an entire term, the university must assume that the student has unofficially withdrawn. For this purpose, nonpassing grades are defined as W, NE, *, L, or I. Unofficial withdrawals will be determined within 90 days of the end of the term. Students are responsible for paying 100 percent of tuition charges and applicable fees.

Federal financial aid recipients will have their awards reviewed and recalculated, causing a reduction in aid awarded.

LEAVES OF ABSENCE AND UNIVERSITY WITHDRAWAL

Absence Because of Illness

A student who is absent from school for an extended period of time must inform the college by letter, message, or telephone.

Absence Because of Religious Beliefs

The university maintains the following guidelines regarding student absences because of religious beliefs:

"Any student who is unable, because of his or her religious beliefs, to attend classes or to participate in any examination, study, or work requirement shall be provided with an opportunity to make up such examination, study, or work requirement that he or she may have missed because of such absence on any particular day; provided, however, that such makeup examination or work shall not create an unreasonable burden upon such school. No fees of any kind shall be charged by the institution for making available to the said student such opportunity. No adverse or prejudicial effects shall result to any student because of availing him- or herself of the provisions of this section." (Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 151C, Section 2B, 1985)

Absence Because of Jury Duty

Students who miss class(es) or cannot meet assignment deadlines or exams because of this obligation must notify their instructors in writing, explaining which class(es), assignment(s), or exam(s) will be missed on which days. The instructors will work with students to make up missed assignments or exams. Upon completion of their jury duty, students must bring a copy of the documentation of their service to the appropriate instructors. Students involved in a co-op or internship are expected to inform their supervisors if called to jury duty.

General Leave of Absence Policy

Students who wish to take a leave of absence are encouraged to apply for the leave by filling out the proper petition with their college one month prior to the start of the effective term. The usual limit for a leave of absence is for one or one-and-a-half academic terms (a term plus a half term). A leave of absence, if approved, will take into account the following conditions:

- Students who do not return at the end of the leave will be withdrawn and must submit a petition for subsequent readmission to the program.
- Students must return to classes, not co-op.
- Students must be currently enrolled in academic courses or co-op. If a student is withdrawn for any reason, a request for a

leave of absence cannot be considered until the withdrawal is resolved.

- Students who receive financial aid should meet with a financial aid counselor before going on a leave.
- Students in university housing should refer to the Office of Residential Life for policy information.
- Students' enrollment status cannot include more than one academic year of consecutive nonclass enrollments.

International students must make an appointment with the International Student and Scholar Institute to discuss leave of absence procedures in accordance with federal regulations.

Students returning from an approved leave of absence must submit a notification of intent to return to their college academic student services office no later than one month prior to the start of the term in which they intend to return. Students are required to preregister for courses upon returning from a leave of absence.

Medical or Emergency Leave of Absence

Medical leave is an option available to those Northeastern students who develop a major medical condition that precludes class attendance, completion of requirements, and/or co-op. Medical leave petitions must be initiated at University Health and Counseling Services (UHCS). Students are not allowed to take courses for credit toward their degree at Northeastern while on medical leave of absence. Students can petition their college for an exception to take courses elsewhere based on extenuating circumstances.

Students who wish to reenter the university following a medical leave must contact the Medical Leave Team. Reentry from a medical leave requires receipt of all documentation delivered to UHCS on or around one month prior to the planned reentry to classes. Once all documentation is received by the Medical Leave Team, it will be reviewed and the student will be notified of the decision. Students must attend classes on the Northeastern campus for the term they wish to return from medical leave of absence.

More specific information about the medical leave and reentry process, along with the application for leave, can be found at www.northeastern.edu/uhcs/access.

Emergency leaves may be granted when a student cannot continue attending class after the start of the term due to life-changing situations beyond the student's control.

The university's medical leave of absence and emergency leave policy states that all tuition charged for the term in which the leave has been granted will be held by the university and applied toward future tuition charges in the same academic program. Outstanding balances (including unpaid balances) for the academic term in which the leave is taken are still due the university. Tuition adjustments are made depending on the timing of the leave. The adjustments would follow the same schedule as the Official Withdrawal adjustments. Financial aid recipients must contact their financial aid counselor to understand the effects on aid received.

If the leave extends more than six months, student loans may go into repayment. Students enrolled in the Northeastern University Student Health Plan (NUSHP) will remain enrolled in the plan for the plan year, ending August 31.

Emergency leave petitions are available in college academic student services offices and specify the conditions and procedures under which such leaves may be granted.

Returning from a Leave Of Absence

Students returning from an approved leave of absence may be required to submit to their college's student services office a notification of intent to return. It should be submitted no later than one month prior to the start of the term in which they intend to return. Students are required to preregister for courses upon returning from a leave of absence. Students who are withdrawn and are applying for Commencement may be reentered on a leave of absence, pending the college's approval, prior to the term in which they will graduate. International students returning from a leave of absence should contact the ISSI regarding the Student and Exchange Visitor Information System (SEVIS) procedures three to four months prior to anticipated return time.

Students who wish to reenter the university following a medical leave must contact the Medical Leave Team. Reentry from a medical leave requires receipt of all documentation delivered to UHCS on or around one month prior to the planned reentry to classes. Once all documentation is received by the Medical Leave Team, it will be reviewed and the student will be notified of the decision. Students must attend classes for the term they wish to return from medical leave of absence.

Leave of Absence for International Students

International students should discuss maintenance of proper U.S. immigration status with an advisor at the International Student and Scholar Institute before requesting a leave of absence.

University Withdrawal

Students seeking to withdraw from the university for any reason, other than medical, should contact their designated student success specialist or academic program designee.

Students may be withdrawn from the university for financial, disciplinary, academic, or health reasons. In a case that involves health reasons, a committee will review the recommendations of the director of health services to determine whether the student should withdraw. The student has an opportunity to present his or her case to the committee. Withdrawals are made only when it is determined that the student is a danger to him- or herself or to other members of the university community or when the student has demonstrated behavior detrimental to the educational mission of the university.

REENTRY TO PROGRAM

Application for reentry into any academic program is required of students whose studies are interrupted for a period of one year or more. Students are expected to meet the requirements of the program curriculum current at the time of reentry. If the program into which the student is seeking reentry is no longer offered, the student may choose to enroll in another program if he or she meets the admissions requirements for that program. Please contact the Office of Academic and Student Support Services for assistance and to complete the appropriate form.

REGISTRATION AND TAKING COURSES

Course Registration

For course registration information, please visit www.cps.neu.edu/class-registration/registration-instructions.php. Course registration procedures are as follows:

- Newly accepted and returning students add or drop courses through their myNEU account any time during the registration period.
- Certificate- and degree-seeking students whose studies have been interrupted for one year or more need to first apply for reentry through the Office of Academic and Student Support Services. Students may register for courses while completing the reentry process.
- Students interested in taking undergraduate-level courses for personal professional enrichment (PPE) may register using the Express Registration and Reentry form: https://prod-web.neu.edu/webapp6/CPSCourseReg/ ?form=expressReg.
 - A student taking undergraduate courses while on PPE status may elect to apply to an undergraduate certificate or degree program by completing the online application process.
 - Up to 8 qualifying credits earned while on PPE status may be applied to the intended undergraduate certificate program and up to 16 credits may be applied to the intended undergraduate degree program.
- Fast-Track program students do not need to register for courses themselves. The Fast-Track programs register all students enrolled in their programs each term. Contact the program directly with questions.
- Global program students should consult with their program to determine if they need to register on their own or if the program will register them.

All students need to be mindful of the college's course add/drop policies and deadlines to register as early as possible with the intent to secure a spot in the preferred course and to avoid being charged in full for withdrawing after the deadline.

Auditing a Course

Students are permitted to audit courses, but they must complete the usual registration process and pay regular tuition fees. There is no reduction in fees for auditing.

An auditor may participate in class discussions, complete papers and projects, and take tests and examinations for informal evaluation. Regardless of the amount or quality of work completed, however, no academic credit will be granted at any time for audited courses. In addition, audited courses may not be used in the determination of enrollment status for financial aid purposes.

The student's decision to audit a course must be communicated in writing to the Office of the University Registrar before the fourth class meeting for 12-week courses. For 4-, 6-, and 8-week courses, requests must be received by the second class meeting. No exception to this procedure may be approved without the authorization of the academic standing committee of the college.

If approved, the student should inform the instructor of his or her status as auditor of the course.

Course Selection and Planning

Students should refer to the College of Professional Studies website for program curriculum information. Students are encouraged to access their degree audits through their myNEU account to review their academic progress, to plan for future enrollment, and to consult with their student success specialist about their academic planning.

Course Prerequisites

Course prerequisites are courses that are required to have been completed prior to enrolling in another course. Before registering for a course through their myNEU account, students should read the course description to determine whether they have completed the course prerequisites.

Course prerequisites may be met by taking the prerequisite course(s) for undergraduate courses, by taking college-level or proficiency examinations for undergraduate courses, or by obtaining credit in specific academic disciplines for knowledge gained through prior learning experiences for undergraduate courses. Some courses have two parts; it generally is not possible to take part two before successfully completing part one.

Repeating a Course

If a student fails a course, he or she may repeat the course to try to earn a passing grade. A student may take the same course up to three times to earn a passing grade. Only the grade earned in the last attempt is used to calculate GPA.

Financial aid recipients must be mindful that repeating courses could impact their aid eligibility. Students with questions about this possible impact should contact their financial aid counselor.

Course Load

Students who are currently not studying in F-1 or J-1 status and who are eligible to study in the United States may be enrolled part-time or full-time. Applicants in B-1/B-2 or F-2 status cannot enroll part-time or full-time; however, they may choose to apply for a change to a status eligible to study in the United States and may enroll only upon approval by the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS). Full-time course load is 12 credits each quarter at the undergraduate level.

Federal financial aid recipients must be enrolled in and successfully complete a minimum number of credits each quarter to maintain eligibility. For more information, please contact your financial aid counselor.

International Students

In order to maintain lawful student status in the United States, international students must be mindful of the rules and regulations that govern their nonimmigrant visa classification. Numerous U.S. federal regulations make it especially important for students in the "F" (student) and "J" (exchange visitor) categories to consult regularly with an international student advisor at the International Student and Scholar Institute (ISSI) before taking any action that might impact their immigration status and educational endeavors in the United States.

All international students in F or J status must register before each quarter starts. It is strongly recommended that international students be registered at least two weeks before the quarter starts. They also must be enrolled full-time each quarter. Any exceptions from full-time registration requirements must be preapproved by the ISSI in accordance with specified regulations.

In the College of Professional Studies (CPS), each 12-week quarter (term) is made up of Parts of Term (courses that run less than 12 weeks). Some courses last the entire 12 weeks of a quarter, while others run for either the first 6 weeks or the last 6 weeks. Students in F-1 and J-1 status must remain registered at all times during a quarter to remain in compliance. Students are not allowed to take courses during only one-half of an academic quarter.

International Student Enrollment Requirements

To achieve full-time status, undergraduate international students must be enrolled for 12 credits each quarter.

For a 12-credit course load, international students must take at least 9 credits of courses that are held on campus or in the blended or hybrid format.

Students may not take classes on campus for just the first or second 6 weeks of a 12-week quarter and then take only online courses during the other 6 weeks.

In the final academic term of a student's program of study, enrollment may be for less than 12 credits, but it must either be on campus or a combination of on campus and online throughout the entire term.

Course Formats

For information on CPS course formats, please visit www.cps.neu.edu/class-registration/course-formats.php.

CPS is in a quarter system and offers courses in a variety of formats to accommodate students' schedules and learning-style preferences.

Duration of Courses

Course durations are as follows:

- During the fall, winter, and spring terms, courses are offered in 6-week sessions or the full 12-week term.
- In addition, undergraduate science courses are offered in 4week sessions during the spring and summer terms.
- During the summer term, courses are offered in two 4-week sessions, one 6-week session, or the full 8-week summer term.

Course Delivery

The following course delivery methods are used:

- On campus (on ground): Classes meet every week at our main Boston or downtown Boston campus locations for face-to-face contact with students and instructors.
- Blended (six weeks only): Classes meet approximately two
 hours and 10 minutes per week (or three hours and 10 minutes
 for summer classes); online course content and discussions
 equivalent to the remainder of the course contact time augment
 the in-class instruction.
- Online: Lectures, lessons, and exercises are completed online over the course of the term. View Demo of an Online Course: www.northeastern.edu/online/northeastern-online-demo.php.
- Hybrid: Classes combine on-campus and online instruction.
 Classes do not meet on campus every week; instead, they meet on campus during selected weeks of the term as determined by the instructor. The majority of classes are held on campus. The rest of the instruction is delivered online.

Course Add/Drop Policy

Please refer to the academic calendar for specific dates: www.northeastern.edu/registrar/calendars.html.

Effective as of the fall 2012 term, the last day to add a 6-week course is the end of the first week of classes. For 4-week courses, students may add a course within the first week of the course. For 8-and 12-week courses, students may add a course within the first 2 weeks of the course.

Students who drop a course before the deadline will not be charged for the course and will not have a W (withdrawal) on their transcript. Thereafter, students are responsible for 100 percent of the tuition charges and applicable fees. All such dates are specified in the academic calendar.

Students are expected to add/drop courses using their myNEU account.

Students who are financial aid recipients are advised to consult with their financial aid counselor to determine if a change in their course enrollment might affect their aid award.

Students who experience difficulty adding or dropping from a course should promptly email the Office of the University Registrar (registrar@neu.edu). If it is determined that there is an issue with the student's myNEU account or access, he or she needs to contact the Service Desk at 617.373.4357 (HELP); help@neu.edu.

Course Withdrawal Policy

Please reference the academic calendar for specific dates by which students may withdraw from a course. A W will be noted on the student's transcript and the student is responsible for 100 percent of the tuition charges and applicable fees.

Students are expected to withdraw from courses using their myNEU account.

Students who are financial aid recipients are advised to consult with their financial aid counselor to determine if a change in their course enrollment might affect their aid award.

Students who experience difficulty withdrawing from a course should promptly email the Office of the University Registrar (registrar@neu.edu). If it is determined that there is an issue with the student's myNEU account or access, he or she needs to contact the Service Desk at 617.373.4357 (HELP); help@neu.edu.

Students in Fast-Track programs who wish to drop or withdraw from a course must contact their programs directly.

GRADING SYSTEM

Grades are officially recorded by letters with a corresponding point value on a 4.000 scale and are evaluated as follows:

Letter	Numerical	
Grade	Equivalent	Explanation
A	4.000	Outstanding achievement
A-	3.667	
B+	3.333	
В	3.000	Good achievement
B-	2.667	
C+	2.333	
C	2.000	Satisfactory achievement
C-	1.667	
D+	1.333	
D	1.000	Poor achievement
D-	0.667	
F	0.000	Failure; does not satisfy degree/program
		requirements
I		Incomplete in a letter-graded course
		(see Note 1 below)
S		Satisfactory achievement in a course
		defined as a C- or above
U		Unsatisfactory achievement in a course;
		does not count toward degree requirements
X		Incomplete in a satisfactory/unsatisfactory
		course (see Note 1 below)
L		Officially enrolled as auditor of course
W		Withdraw; student formally withdrew from
		course, through his or her myNEU account,
		before the registrar's published deadline;
		administrative grade; assigned only by the registrar
NE		Not enrolled; did not attend after the date
.12		of record, the start of the second full week
IP		Course in progress; intended for a course
		such as Senior Thesis or a project that
		extends over several terms
		(see Note 1 and Note 2 below)
		(

Note 1: An I, IP, or X grade shows that the student has not completed the course requirements and, typically, is given at the discretion of the instructor. The Incomplete, or I grade, may be given only when the student was approved to make up a single key requirement of a course, such as a paper or major report.

Note 2: An IP may be replaced by a regular grade with a standard change-of-grade card. The time restrictions on the I grade do not apply to the IP grade. While unchanged, it is not included in computing the GPA. If never changed, the course does not count toward graduation requirements.

Calculating Your Grade-Point Average (GPA)

To calculate your grade-point average:

- Convert the letter grades to numerical values using the table above. Please note: I, IP, L, NE, W, S, U, and X grades are not included in the determination of GPA.
- Multiply the value of the letter grades by the number of hours taken in each course. For example, if a student earns a C in a 4-credit-hour course, the grade points would be 8.000 (2 grade points times 4 credit hours taken equals 8.000 grade points).
- 3. Add all the quality points.
- 4. Add all the hours attempted (except classes with I, W, S, and U).
- Divide total grade points by total hours attempted. The quotient, truncated to three decimal places, is the GPA.

S/U (Pass/Fail) Grades

Any undergraduate student in good academic standing may register for satisfactory/unsatisfactory (commonly known as pass/fail) courses. The following rules apply:

- Undergraduate degree students may register for one open elective course per quarter on a Satisfactory/Unsatisfactory (S/U) basis but may not take more than a total of five S/U courses at the College of Professional Studies.
- To be eligible for S/U status, the student must be in good academic standing and also must meet all prerequisites for the course.
- To be graded on an S/U basis, the student must file an S/U
 petition prior to the fourth class meeting for 12-week courses.
 - For 4-, 6-, and 8-week courses, petitions must be received by the second class meeting
- The grades recorded on the basis of the S/U system will not figure in the computation of the GPA.
- Grade equivalents in an S/U system are:
 - -S = C- or better
 - U = less than a C-
- An "incomplete" in a course taken on an S/U basis is designated by the letter X on the permanent record and must be treated according to the normal procedure for incomplete grades.

Dean's List

A dean's list for the undergraduate programs is compiled at the end of each fall, winter, and spring term.

Effective fall 2010 term, the requirements to be on the dean's list are a 3.500 grade-point average or higher with no incomplete grade or grade below C–. Students who are on any form of probation, who are enrolled in a course on a pass/fail basis (except when there is no alternative or when required by the program), or who are not carrying at least a half-time load are not eligible. A half-time load is considered to be 6 quarter hours per 12-week term.

Dean's list recognition is noted on the student's official academic record.

ACADEMIC PROGRESSION STANDARDS

Academic Progress/Standing

The minimum cumulative grade-point average (GPA) that an undergraduate student must maintain to be in good academic standing is 2.000. These standards and the following sections on academic warning, probation, and dismissal apply to all matriculated students regardless of when they began their studies at the College of Professional Studies.

Students should review their grades and academic standing at the end of each term through their myNEU account. If there are any discrepancies, students should immediately contact the instructor(s) directly.

Academic Probation and Dismissal

Notation of Academic Probation appears on the internal record but not on the permanent transcript.

A matriculated undergraduate student is on academic probation for low academic performance for the first time if his or her cumulative grade-point average (GPA) is below 2.000 after he or she has attempted 12 credits at the College of Professional Studies. At this point, the student is strongly encouraged to consult with his or her designated student success specialist to develop an action plan toward improving his or her academic standing.

An undergraduate student is placed on academic probation for the second time if his or her cumulative GPA is below 2.000 after he or she has attempted 24 credits at the College of Professional Studies. The student is required to consult with his or her designated student success specialist to develop options and receive support and recommendations for services to improve his or her academic standing. Otherwise, a registration hold may be placed on the student's account.

A student whose cumulative GPA remains below 2.000 after attempting 36 credits will be academically dismissed. An undergraduate student who has been academically dismissed from the university is automatically dismissed from his or her major.

A student must make consistent satisfactory academic progress toward his or her program. A student who attempts but does not complete credits and earns one or more I, IP, NE, or W grades for two or more consecutive terms may be placed on academic probation, which may then result in academic dismissal.

A student may appeal this decision to the college's academic standing committee if he or she can provide documented evidence supporting an appeal. A student who wishes to appeal must provide a written statement to the committee within 20 working days (four calendar weeks) of the day after academic standing information is posted to the student's record, typically one to two weeks after the term ends. Students should check their academic progress via their myNEU account at the end of each term.

ACADEMIC REQUESTS

Course Overloads

A full course load for an undergraduate student is 18 credits taken across a 12-week quarter, with no more than 9 credits per 6-week session.

To be eligible for a course overload (more than 18 credits per 12-week quarter or more than 9 credits per 6-week session), an undergraduate student must:

- Have a record of successful study at Northeastern University transfer students must wait at least one term to request an overload.
- Have a minimum cumulative grade-point average of 3.000.
- Request the overload by completing the appropriate form and returning it to his or her designated student success specialist, assuming the above two criteria are met. Course overload is approved term by term.

Change of Major/Program of Study

An undergraduate student matriculated in a certificate/degree program may choose to enroll in another undergraduate major/program, after consulting with his or her designated student success specialist and completing the appropriate change-of-program form. He or she is responsible for meeting all admission requirements for the intended program.

Please note: Previously awarded transfer credit awards are subject to change.

An undergraduate Fast-Track student who would like to switch to a non–Fast-Track program must consult with the Fast-Track program director and be advised that the transfer credit award the student received will change.

Course Substitution

Students in undergraduate programs may request to replace up to four courses in an academic program with comparable courses.

Students must complete a Request for Course Substitution form and submit it to their designated student success specialist, who will work with the academic program for its review.

Independent Study

Independent study is an opportunity for degree students to undertake special research, literature review, or experimental study projects in areas related to their program of study. As part of the request for independent study, interested students must submit a study proposal for the program director's approval. The proposal needs to include a detailed outline of the objectives and plan of study and a supporting statement from the faculty member under whose direction the study is intended to take place.

Students may take up to two independent studies.

Course Waiver

Course waivers may be awarded to a student who has completed the equivalent course from another accredited institution in the past seven years. The waiver will exempt the student from completing the required course. The student will complete another course, as approved by the program, to satisfy the number of credits required for the program.

Students in undergraduate programs may request to waive up to four courses by completing the appropriate form.

COMPLETING DEGREE REQUIREMENTS

Undergraduate Degree Programs

To earn an undergraduate degree at the College of Professional Studies, students must complete all courses as prescribed in the curriculum and the required number of credits (160–186) as per the curriculum and must maintain a minimum cumulative gradepoint average (GPA) of 2.000 or as outlined by the specific program.

Undergraduate Certificate Programs

To earn an undergraduate certificate at the College of Professional Studies, students must complete all courses as prescribed in the curriculum and the required number of credits as per the curriculum and must maintain a minimum cumulative grade-point average of 2.000 or as outlined by the specific program. The certificates list the minimum number of credits required to earn each certificate and may vary depending on the certificate.

Time Limits on Program Completion

Although there is no set limit for an undergraduate student to complete his or her certificate or degree, students need to know that science and technology courses do expire after seven years.

At the time of reentry for an undergraduate student whose studies were interrupted for one year or more, the science or technology courses that were completed seven years or more ago cannot be used to satisfy the science or technology requirement for the degree. The student has to retake the course or take another course in the subject area to satisfy degree requirements. Credits earned for the expired science or technology course may be applied to the open electives requirement in the degree, if applicable.

Please note: The College of Professional Studies makes adjustments to its academic program offerings and curricula to stay current and to be able to offer students the most relevant courses and knowledge in the field. Examples of such changes include adding new programs, adding/adjusting course requirements, adding/adjusting courses, and adding/adjusting curriculum requirements.

When there is a change to a curriculum or program requirement, students already matriculated and actively enrolled in the program may continue to follow the program requirements

at the time of matriculation or to follow the new curriculum/program requirements, unless it is otherwise specified by the academic program at the time of the announcement of said changes.

DECLARING AN UNDERGRADUATE MINOR

Bachelor's degree students may add up to two minors to their programs of study.

An undergraduate minor requires a minimum of 18 but no more than 22 credit hours of undergraduate-level course work, as specified by the individual minor program. The student may choose from among 11 undergraduate minor programs. The completed undergraduate minor appears on the student's official record.

The following rules apply:

- The student may declare his or her intent to pursue a minor at
 the time of application for admission or after acceptance as an
 enrolled student, up until the beginning of his or her last term of
 enrollment. It is strongly encouraged that a student who wishes
 to pursue an undergraduate minor begin planning early and
 consult with his or her designated student success specialist.
- The program of study for his or her major and minor cannot be
 the same where the requirements for the minor are a subset of
 requirements in the major, e.g., a Bachelor of Science student
 with a biology major cannot enroll in the biology minor; a
 Bachelor of Science student with a management major cannot
 enroll in the business minor.
- The student must fulfill all requirements for the minor and degree concurrently and may not extend his or her program of study to complete a minor.
- Courses used to fulfill requirements for the minor also may be used to complete undergraduate degree requirements.
- The student must adhere to the curriculum of the undergraduate minor(s) for which he or she has been approved. If the student wishes to request a course substitution to fulfill requirements of an undergraduate minor, he or she must seek prior approval through his or her designated student success specialist. If the student does not complete the courses as prescribed in the curriculum and did not seek prior approval for an exception, such actions could lead to the minor not appearing on the student's official record.
- The student may use up to 9 quarter hours (QH) of transfer credits to be applied toward an undergraduate minor.
- The student in the Bachelor of Science in Liberal Studies program may choose to complete courses specified for a minor as part of his or her specialization.
- The student in undergraduate Fast-Track programs is eligible to apply for undergraduate minors. The Fast-Track student must fulfill all requirements of the degree and minor(s) concurrently, which could result in the student completing more than the minimum credits required for the degree alone, e.g., a Fast-Track Bachelor of Science student who entered the Fast-Track

program with 80 transfer credits and with a major in leadership and minor in international affairs will need to earn 80 credits to fulfill degree (major) requirements plus 18 credits to fulfill minor requirements. Courses in the undergraduate minors are offered outside of the Fast-Track programs and do not adhere to the rules and procedures that are part of the Fast-Track programs.

GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS

Graduation Procedures

The following information is for degree-seeking students only. Certificate students should refer to the "Request to Declare Certificate Completion" available at www.cps.neu.edu/student-resources/academic-forms.php.

Only students who complete the graduation application process by specified deadlines will be considered for graduation and included in the graduation ceremony program. Northeastern University confers degrees three times each academic year: winter, spring, and fall. Degree conferral refers to the official recognition of degree completion by the university. Students whose degrees are conferred in winter or spring are invited to the spring graduation ceremony. Students whose degrees are conferred in the fall are invited to the fall graduation ceremony.

Each fall, the Office of the Registrar sends an email notification to students who may be eligible to graduate that academic year about applying to graduate. Eligibility is based on the number of earned credits at the beginning of the fall term. This email notification informs and instructs students to complete the "Apply to Graduate" process, accessed via their myNEU account. Students are prompted to verify and provide critical information, e.g., spelling of the student's name on the diploma, intent to participate in the graduation ceremony, and mailing address.

To qualify for the winter conferral, students must fulfill all academic requirements by the end of the fall term. For the spring conferral, students must complete requirements by the end of the previous winter term. For the fall conferral, students must complete requirements by the end of the summer term.

The actual dates of degree conferral, qualifying term, and corresponding graduation ceremonies are published at www.northeastern.edu/commencement/faqs/index.html when the information is available.

Diploma

The following rules apply concerning the diploma:

- The major will be printed on diplomas for only nonspecified degrees (Bachelor of Science, Bachelor of Arts, Master of Science, and Master of Arts).
- Changes made to a student's name after the diploma has been printed may be subject to a \$50 fee and may not be corrected until after graduation.

 Changes made to a student's degree information and name submitted after the program deadline will not be noted in the graduation program.

Graduation with Honors

Graduation with honors is reserved for bachelor's degree candidates who have completed the required credits of work (i.e., residency—see "Residency" heading below) at the College of Professional Studies and who meet the following GPA requirements to graduate with honors:

Grade-Point Average	Honor Conferred
3.500–3.699	Graduate with honor (cum laude)
3.700-3.849	Graduate with high honor
	(magna cum laude)
3.850-4.000	Graduate with highest honor
	(summa cum laude)

Note: The university reserves the right to change these standards at any time.

Residency

With specified exceptions, e.g., bachelor's degree students who transferred from a qualifying college at Northeastern University, students must complete a minimum of 72 credits at the College of Professional Studies to satisfy the residency requirement to graduate with honors.

PERSONAL INFORMATION

Change of Name

Report all name changes to the Office of the Registrar immediately. This is especially important when students marry and wish to use a new name on university records.

Change of Address

Report all address changes via the myNEU Web Portal (www.myneu.neu.edu) or in person at the Office of the Registrar or Office of Student Accounts. Both the permanent home address and the local address are required. International students must also report any changes of address to the International Student and Scholar Institute within 10 days in order to ensure compliance with SEVIS requirements.

ACADEMIC INTEGRITY

The following academic integrity policy was designed and approved by the Student Government Association and was also approved by the Faculty Senate.

Essential to the mission of Northeastern University is the commitment to the principles of intellectual integrity.

Academic integrity is important for two reasons. First, independent and original scholarship ensures that students derive the most from the educational experience and the pursuit of knowledge. Second, academic dishonesty violates the most fundamental values of an intellectual community and depreciates the achievements of the entire university.

Accordingly, Northeastern University views academic dishonesty as one of the most serious offenses that a student can commit while in college. Academic dishonesty includes cheating, fabrication, plagiarism, unauthorized collaboration, participation in academically dishonest activities, and facilitating academic dishonesty.

All members of the Northeastern University community—students, faculty, and staff—share the responsibility to bring forward known acts of apparent academic dishonesty. Any member of the academic community who witnesses an act of academic dishonesty should report it to the appropriate faculty member or to the director of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution.

The charge will be investigated and if sufficient evidence is presented, the case will be referred to the Northeastern University Student Judicial Hearing Board.

Visit www.northeastern.edu/osccr for a full description of these policies and procedures.

Honor Code

The following honor code was designed and approved by the Student Government Association: On my honor, I pledge to uphold the values of honesty, integrity, and respect that are expected of me as a Northeastern student.

FAMILY EDUCATIONAL RIGHTS AND PRIVACY ACT (FERPA)

FERPA for Students—General Information

FERPA is a federal law that applies to educational institutions. Under FERPA, schools must allow students who are 18 years or over or attending a postsecondary institution:

- · Access to their education records
- An opportunity to seek to have the records amended (see the Student Handbook for this procedure)
- Some control over the disclosure of information from the records

FERPA General Guidance for Parental Disclosure

When a student turns 18 years of age or attends a postsecondary institution, the student, and not the parent, may access, seek to amend, and consent to disclosures of his or her education records.

If you are an undergraduate day student and you choose not to share information with your parents, Northeastern will, if asked, indicate that you have restricted access to your records.

Release of Directory Information

The primary purpose of directory information is to allow Northeastern University to confirm attendance for employers, health insurance companies, and loan agencies. Northeastern may disclose appropriately designated "directory information" without written consent, unless you have advised the university to the contrary in accordance with the procedures below. If you choose not to release directory information, all communications with all third parties and agencies will need to be done through your written request to the university or in person.

Northeastern Directory Information:

- · College and major
- Dean's List or other recognition lists
- Graduation degree(s) and honors
- · Dates of attendance
- Sports activity participation, such as for soccer, showing weight and height of team members
- A playbill, showing your role in a drama or music production

If Northeastern currently has permission to release data and you do not want the university to disclose directory information without your prior written consent, you must notify the university by coming to the Office of the Registrar, 120 Hayden Hall.

Notification of Rights under FERPA

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) affords students certain rights with respect to their education records. These rights are:

- 1. The right to inspect and review the student's education records within forty-five days of the day the university receives a request for access. Students should submit to the registrar, dean, or head of the academic department (or appropriate official) written requests that identify the record(s) they wish to inspect. The university official will make arrangements for access and notify the student of the time and place where the records may be inspected. If the records are not maintained by the university official to whom the request was submitted, that official shall advise the student of the correct official to whom the request should be addressed.
- 2. The right to request the amendment of the student's education record that the student believes is inaccurate or misleading. Students may ask the university to amend a record that they believe is inaccurate or misleading. They should write the university official responsible for the record, clearly identify the part of the record they want changed, and specify why it is inaccurate or misleading. If the university decides not to amend the record as requested by the student, the university will notify the student of the decision and advise the student of his or her right to a hearing regarding the request for amendment. Additional information regarding the hearing procedures will be provided to the student when notified of the right to a hearing.

- The right to consent to disclosures of personally identifiable information contained in the student's education records, except to the extent that FERPA authorizes disclosure without consent. One exception, which permits disclosure without consent, is disclosure to school officials with legitimate educational interest. A school official is defined as a person employed by the university in an administrative, supervisory, academic, or support staff position (including law enforcement unit and health staff); a person or company with whom the university has contracted (such as an attorney, auditor, or collection agent); a person serving on the Board of Trustees; or a person assisting another school official in performing his or her tasks. A school official has a legitimate educational interest if the official needs to review an education record in order to fulfill his or her professional responsibility.
- The right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by the university to comply with the requirements of FERPA. At Northeastern, the Office of the University Registrar, 120 Hayden Hall, administers FERPA.
- 5. Information concerning the following items about individual students is public and the offices listed below have the most accurate and up-to-date information:

· Office of the Registrar

(120 Hayden Hall)

Full name, major field of study, dates of attendance, class year, degrees and awards received, most recent previous educational institution attended.

• Department of Athletics

(219 Cabot Physical Education Center)
Participation in formally recognized university athletics, weight and height of members of athletic teams.

Campus Activities

(434 Curry Student Center)

Participation in officially recognized university activities and student organizations.

Additional Information

Additional information can be obtained at the following website:

www.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/fpco/ferpa/index.html

or by writing to:

Family Policy Compliance Office U.S. Department of Education 400 Maryland Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20202-5920

FERPA and the USA Patriot Act

The USA Patriot Act preempts FERPA, described above. The act provides federal law enforcement agencies access to otherwise confidential student records upon the presentation of specified authority. The act also says that the university cannot notify the

individual whose records or information is being sought that the request has been made. All requests for student information made under the authority of the USA Patriot Act are handled by the Office of University Counsel, 115 Churchill Hall.

STUDENT RIGHT-TO-KNOW ACT

For information about the Student Right-to-Know Act, please visit www.northeastern.edu/registrar/right-to-know.html.

STUDENTS' BILL OF ACADEMIC RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

This bill was drafted by the Student Senate, the vice president for student affairs, and members of the Faculty Senate. It was passed in the spring of 1992.

Academic Rights

We, the students of Northeastern University, believe that a quality education is the paramount goal of all students. In order to fulfill this goal, the university must recognize certain rights, which are set down in this document. (The student rights, through their representatives in the Student Government Association [SGA], described in these sections arise from faculty and staff employment responsibilities and obligations to the university. Northeastern University students recognize and accept that it is the

Northeastern University students recognize and accept that it is the sole prerogative of the university to enforce these obligations and responsibilities and to determine whether and to what extent they are being carried out or violated in specific instances. Northeastern University students recognize and accept that their ability to effect redress of complaints arising from these rights is limited to the procedures specified in the current *Graduate Student Handbook*.)

COURSE-RELATED RIGHTS

Article 1 Students have the right to instructors who attend scheduled classes on time.

Article 2 Students have the right to view work they submit to satisfy course requirements after it is graded.

Article 3 Students have the right to adequate access to instructors.

Article 4 Students have the right to receive a course outline, which includes a fair and explicit grading policy, at the beginning of each course.

Article 5 Students have the right to instructors who communicate the material pertaining to the course effectively in the English language, except in the case of foreign language instruction.

Article 6 Students have the right to participate in and have access to Student Government Association student teacher course evaluations.

RIGHTS TO UNIVERSITY ACADEMIC SERVICES

Article 7 Students have the right to adequate access to effective academic services, as described in the student handbook and other university publications, provided by the university.

Article 8 Students have the right to an environment conducive to learning. (Because the university operates on a 12-month calendar in an urban environment, many construction, remodeling, renovation, and repair projects must take place while the university is in session and while other potential distractions from the learning process arise from the surrounding urban environment on which it is dependent but over which it exerts little or no control. Thus, though the university is committed to maintaining an appropriate learning environment for its students, Northeastern University students recognize and accept, as part of their relationship with the university, that the conditions described above may cause occasional disturbances to that environment.)

Article 9 Disabled students have the right to be treated in a nondiscriminatory fashion in accordance with the policies described in university publications and consonant state and federal laws.

SCHEDULING RIGHTS

Article 10 Students have the right to nonconflicting final exam schedules.

Article 11 Students have the right to final exam schedules in accordance with established university policy.

Article 12 Students have the right to be excused from academic commitments for a religious observance.

GENERAL ACADEMIC RIGHTS

Article 13 Students have the right to be informed, in a timely fashion, of proposed or actual university action to be taken against them

Article 14 Students have the right of access to their academic and financial aid records and maintenance of the privacy of these records, as provided by the Federal Educational Rights and Privacy Act.

Article 15 Students have the right to be free from harassment by other members of the university community.

Article 16 Students have the right to the redress of academic grievances.

Student Responsibilities

It is each student's responsibility to:

- 1. Contribute to a climate of open inquiry and honesty in all aspects of the university's academic life.
- Commit sufficient time and effort for study and the use of library, studio, and computational facilities in connection with each course.
- 3. Contribute to the classroom/laboratory/studio learning environment through discussion and active participation.

- 4. Acquire the necessary prerequisites for full participation in each academic course.
- 5. Attend scheduled classes regularly and on time.
- Obtain help with problems encountered in a given course by seeking out faculty and teaching assistants outside of class time.
- Respect the concept of academic freedom of each faculty member.
- Assist the university in its self-evaluation by responding honestly and conscientiously.
- 9. Provide permanent and local address information to the university in order to allow for communication.
- 10. Check their university email address on a frequent and consistent basis in recognition that many communications may be time-critical.

ACTIVE-DUTY MILITARY PERSONNEL

As a member of the Service Member Opportunity Colleges, the College of Professional Studies' academic residency requirement is different for active-duty service members. Active-duty service members are required to complete 25 percent of the undergraduate certificate/degree program in CPS.

Academic Programs and Curriculum Guide

Specialized Programs

NU GLOBAL

NU Global is international education at the College of Professional Studies. It provides international students with innovative pathway, language, and global degree programs; worldclass resources; collaborative learning environment; and outstanding faculty.

INTERNATIONAL BACHELOR'S COMPLETION PROGRAMS

BS in Leadership with a Business Minor— 18-Month Fast-Track Program at Northeastern in Boston

The Bachelor Degree Completion Program in Boston offers a powerful learning experience that focuses on fundamental leadership skills and gives you the chance to apply them in a professional setting. Topics include management, professional writing, finance, and negotiation and ethical decision-making skills. Upon successful completion, you will have earned a Bachelor of Science in Leadership from a top U.S. university and gained admission to a Northeastern master's degree program.

Entrance Requirement

The entrance requirement is an associate degree or at least two years of post–high school education equivalent to 60 semester hours.

Program Features

The program is designed to enable the student to:

- Complete the bachelor's degree in as few as 18 months
- Gain guaranteed access to a wide range of Northeastern master's degrees upon successful completion of bachelor's program
- Be part of a supportive cohort group; benefit from peer learning and team building
- Study in Boston, one of the world's most exciting cities for college students
- Gain practical work experience in Boston-based internships at leading U.S. companies and organizations

BS in Leadership with Minor in Business— Global Classroom Curriculum

*Courses marked with an asterisk constitute the minor in business.

MINIMUM TRANSFER CREDIT REQUIRED		80 QH	
QUARTER 1			
ENG 1005	College English 2	3 QH	
ESL 1050	Cases in American Organizations	3 QH	
or POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	3 QH	
LDR 1203	Assessing and Building Leadership	6 QH	
	Capacity		
Quarter Total		12 QH	

3 QH 4 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 2 QH
4 QH 4 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH
4 QH 4 QH 8 QH 8 QH 8 QH 8 QH 8 QH 8 QH
4 QH 4 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 8 QH
5 QH 4 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH
4 QH 4 QH 8 QH 8 QH 8 QH 3 QH
4 QH 4 QH 3 QH 3 QH 3 QH
5 QH 4 QH 8 QH 3 QH
6 QН 4 QН 8 QН
5 QН 4 QН
6 QH
3 QH
3 QH
4 QH
3 QH
5 QH
QH
6 QH
3 QH 3 QH
. 011
2 QH
QH
QII QH
3 QH 3 QH
2 011

BS in Finance and Accounting Management— 21-Month Fast-Track Program at Northeastern in Boston

The Fast-Track 21-month Bachelor of Science in Finance and Accounting Management Global Classroom is a Global Finance and Accounting Degree Completion Program designed to fit your lifestyle and your higher educational goals. This seven-term format attracts an internationally diverse audience and meets on campus, allowing time for internships and other professional experiences. This program does not include book or meals. Upon successful completion, you will have earned a Bachelor of Science in Finance and Accounting Management from a top U.S. university and gained admission to a Northeastern master's degree program.

Entrance Requirements

The entrance requirements are an associate degree or at least two years of post-high school education equivalent to 60 semester hours and college algebra or college-level mathematics.

Program Features

The program is designed to enable the student to:

- Complete the bachelor's degree in as few as 21 months
- · Gain guaranteed access to a wide range of Northeastern master's degrees upon successful completion of bachelor's program
- Be part of a supportive cohort group; benefit from peer learning and team building
- Study in Boston, one of the world's most exciting cities for college students
- Gain practical work experience in Boston-based internships at leading U.S. companies and organizations

BS in Finance and Accounting Management— **Global Classroom Curriculum**

MINIMUM TRA	ANSFER CREDIT REQUIRED	68 QH
TERM 1		
ACC 1003	Financial Accounting (Intensive)	6 QH
ENG 3006	College English Workshop	3 QH
ESL 1050	Cases in American Organizations	3 QH
	For international students only	
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
Term Total		15 QH
	(12 QH for domestic	students)
TERM 2		
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH
ENG 3550	Writing for the Professions Intensive	6 QH
Term Total		16 QH
TERM 3		
ACC 2250	Financial Reporting and Analysis (Intensive)	6 QH
ACC 2251	Strategic Cost Analysis (Intensive)	6 QH
Term Total		12 QH
TERM 4		
ACC 3102	Financial Reporting and Analysis 3	3 QH
ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics	4 QH
FIN 2850	Financial Management (Intensive)	6 QH
Term Total		13 QH
TERM 5		
ACC 4250	Concepts in Taxation (Intensive)	6 QH
ACC 4403	Financial Reporting and Analysis 4	3 QH
	(Capstone)	
ECN 2050	Statistics (Intensive)	6 QH
Term Total		15 QH

TERM 6		
CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH
FIN 4503	Financial Institutions and Markets	3 QH
FIN 4560	International Finance	3 QH
MGT 3446	International Business and	3 QH
	Management	
Term Total		12 QH
TERM 7		
MGT 4750	Business Strategy (Intensive)	6 QH
PHL 2560	Business Ethics and Decision Making	6 QH
Term Total		12 QH
		_

TOTAL GLOBAL CLASSROOM CREDIT 95 QH (92 QH FOR DOMESTIC STUDENTS)

AMERICAN CLASSROOM PROGRAM

The American Classroom combines advanced English-language training with Northeastern University credit-bearing academic courses. Students may enter the program at one of three different levels depending on language proficiency. Successful completion of Phase 3 allows you to waive the TOEFL language test requirement for admission.

PATHWAY PROGRAMS

Global Pathways

The Global Pathways Program offers specialized areas of academic study, intensive English-language training, and academic skills preparation. There are three areas of concentration: business and social sciences; engineering, math, and computer science; and physical and life sciences. Upon successful completion of the program, students are admitted to their chosen undergraduate or graduate degree program.

Entrance Requirements

The entrance requirements are an academic record equivalent to a GPA of at least 2.500 and high-intermediate to advanced level of English equivalent to iBT 52 for undergraduates and iBT 61 for postgraduates.

Program Features

The program is designed to enable the student to:

- Select from three entry points each year: fall, spring, and summer
- Complete the program in one, two, or three semesters depending on qualifications
- Benefit from academic advising, online tutoring, and student support services
- · Enjoy access to all university facilities
- · Choose from a wide range of degree programs
- Be guaranteed entry to a Northeastern University degree program upon successful completion of Global Pathways

US-Sino Pathway Program (USPP)

The US-Sino Pathway Program (USPP) is a multicomponent program created by the Consortium of North American Universities (CNAU). Through USPP, students in China are prepared to enter a bachelor's degree program in one of the CNAU institutions. Upon successful completion of the USPP, students are offered admission to a CNAU member institution without requiring a TOEFL or IELTS score. In USPP, students earn academic credits in a supportive learning environment and receive comprehensive English preparation. Students who successfully complete the program can earn up to 33 semester hours of credit, allowing them to matriculate as sophomore students.

The CNAU member institutions are:

- · Northeastern University, Boston, Massachusetts
- · Baylor University, Waco, Texas
- · DePaul University, Chicago, Illinois
- · George Mason University, Fairfax, Virginia
- · Marist College, Poughkeepsie, New York
- · Stevens Institute of Technology, Hoboken, New Jersey
- · University of Vermont, Burlington, Vermont

Entrance Requirements

The entrance requirements are:

- · High school diploma
- High school GPA 2.500 or above
- · Pass USPP entry examination
- · Residence in China

Program Features

The program offers the student:

- A pathway to enrollment at one of seven top U.S. colleges/universities
- A two-semester English course to build academic English skills to a level that will enable students to participate successfully in all facets of academic and college life in the United States
- A Summer Bridge term in the United States as students transition to the academic and social life in an American college/university
- A career and program counseling course to discover education and job options
- Benefit from transition assistance to the destination institution

FOUNDATION YEAR

An innovative, first-year college program, Foundation Year supports City of Boston students as they develop the skills to be successful in any college setting. Launched in 2009, Foundation Year is designed for recent City of Boston high school graduates and GED completers who would benefit from a more structured learning environment. Featuring rigorous academics, extensive support services, real-world experience, and all the privileges that come with being a Northeastern University student, Foundation Year brings together the right resources for each student—maximizing the potential for success.

Accepted students are enrolled in Northeastern University's College of Professional Studies where they can earn a full year of college credits upon graduation. To foster camaraderie and peer-to-peer learning, the program is built around the cohort model, in which Foundation Year students attend all classes and workshops together.

Upon graduation, students are eligible to:

- Apply for admission to another college or university and transfer first-year credits toward an associate or bachelor's degree program
- Continue at Northeastern University's College of Professional Studies in a bachelor's degree program
- Apply to transfer to another college at Northeastern if admission criteria are met

Academics

Designed with the student in mind, Foundation Year's intensive curriculum includes courses in English, sociology, mathematics, and history. Students can also focus their studies by choosing from electives in a business, science, or liberal arts track. Foundation Year students can earn 44 quarter hours of credit—equivalent to one year of college credits.

CORE COURSES

CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	4 QH
ENG 0910	Foundations of Writing	1.5 CEU
ENG 1004	College English 1	3 QH
ENG 1005	College English 2	4 QH
ENG 3006	College English Workshop	4 QH
HST 3213	Contemporary America	4 QH
MTH 0108	Foundations of Mathematics	4 QH
MTH 1001	College Algebra 1	4 QH
MTH 2002	College Algebra 2	4 QH
MTH 2101	Precalculus	4 QH
or MTH 3005	Calculus 1	4 QH
or MTH 3010	Calculus 2	4 QH
SOC 1110	Diversity	4 QH

Note: Students are placed into math courses based on proficiency.

ELECTIVES

Liberal Arts Course Track

Liberal Arts Course Track			
ART 1001	Introduction to Art	4 QH	
PHL 1001	Introduction to Philosophy and Ethics	4 QH	
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	4 QH	
	Fundamental Issues		
Science Course Tr	ack		
BIO 1010	Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH	
BIO 1011	Laboratory for Biology 1	1 QH	
BIO 1210	Biology 2 (Diversity)	3 QH	
BIO 1211	Laboratory for Biology 2	1 QH	
BIO 1410	Biology 3 (Animal)	3 QH	
BIO 1411	Laboratory for Biology 3	1 QH	
Business Course Track			
BLW 1001	Business Law 1	4 QH	
ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics	4 QH	

To help facilitate learning, Foundation Year provides all students with textbooks and laptops to use for the entire school year.

Principles of Microeconomics

4 QH

Application

ECN 1002

ENTRANCE REQUIREMENTS

To be considered for Foundation Year, students must be:

- High school graduates and students holding GED completion certificates who live in Boston
- Motivated and willing to work hard to achieve their goals and earn a college degree
- Willing to commit to a full-time experience

APPLICATION PROCESS

- Submit your Foundation Year application online. The application can be found at:

 | Constitution of the section of the se
 - www.northeastern.edu/foundationyear/apply/index.html.
- Submit the following documents by fax or email. It is important for these documents to be addressed "Attention: Foundation Year."
 - Official high school transcript(s) and/or GED report
 - Teacher evaluation, available at: www.northeastern.edu/foundationyear/pdfs/ 2013_14_FY_Teacher_Evaluation_form.pdf
 - Guidance counselor report, including senior year attendance information, available at: www.northeastern.edu/foundationyear/pdfs/ 2013_14_FY_GC_Report_form.pdf
- Complete the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) online.

CONTACT INFORMATION

Fax: 617.373.8574

Email: foundationyear@neu.edu

ACADEMIC INTERNSHIPS AND COOPERATIVE EDUCATION

An academic internship or cooperative education placement is an opportunity for students to engage in a short-term workplace experience that is relevant to their academic course of study. The College of Professional Studies' cooperative education department makes every effort to work with students to identify experiential learning opportunities of three to six months to facilitate career exploration and transition. This program is an optional component of most degree programs. Students must qualify to participate. Please review the following website for guidelines, academic requirements, and opportunities: www.cps.neu.edu/degree-programs/internships-co-ops.

WORLD LANGUAGES CENTER

The World Languages Center (WLC) is a cooperative venture between the College of Social Sciences and Humanities and the College of Professional Studies. As Northeastern University continues to become more globally engaged and integrated, the study of languages becomes significantly more valued and more important to the success of our students.

Increasingly, Northeastern students want to know how other communities view the world, encode their realities, and express their values and traditions. Northeastern students realize that understanding the rich mosaic of different ways of being in this world and understanding other languages of the world are critical to becoming well-educated, fulfilled citizens.

To respond to the growing student demand for languages and to increase the number of languages that we offer, the World Languages Center was created. The primary goal of the World Languages Center is to offer an expanding array of languages in a variety of instructional formats for Northeastern students and to ensure that students are able to take at least two years of instruction (four semesters) in any language offered by the WLC.

Bachelor's Degree Programs and Postbaccalaureate Program

CORE CURRICULUM

College of Professional Studies degrees integrate a core set of course requirements that ensure all of our graduates possess a well-rounded educational background and understanding of the world. The core courses allow students to gain insights into disciplines other than their field of study, as well as develop expertise in written and oral communication and critical thinking.

Core Curriculum

Note: The core curriculum below does *not* apply to the following engineering technology programs:

- · Computer engineering technology
- · Electrical engineering technology
- · Mechanical engineering technology

These three engineering technology programs use the engineering technology core curriculum, which appears on page 39.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION

Complete the following three courses:

F		
ENG 1004	College English 1	3 QH
	Coreq. ENG 1014	
with ENG 1014	Writing Lab for ENG 1004	1 QH
	Coreq. ENG 1004	
ENG 1005	College English 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 1004	
	Coreq. ENG 1015	
with ENG 1015	Writing Lab for ENG 1005	1 QH
	Coreq. ENG 1005	
ENG 3006	College English Workshop	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 1005	
	Coreq. ENG 3007	
with ENG 3007	Writing Lab for ENG 3006	1 QH
	Coreq. ENG 3006	

DIVERSITY

Complete one of the following courses:

Complete one of the following courses.		
CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and	3 QH
	Changing World	
SOC 1110	Diversity	3 QH
SOC 1635	Race and Ethnicity	3 QH

INFORMATION LITERACY

Complete one course (3 quarter hours) in the ITC subject area.

The following courses are suggested:

ITC 1001	Introduction to PC Productivity Tools	3 QH
ITC 1002	Technology and Information Fluency	3 QH
ITC 1255	Human-Computer Interaction	3 QH

MATHEMATICS

Complete a minimum of two courses (6 quarter hours) from the following list. If your major contains courses requiring mathematics prerequisites, select your two courses below depending on program requirements or consult your advisor:

MTH 1001	College Algebra 1	3 QH
MTH 2002	College Algebra 2	3 QH
MTH 2512	Finite Mathematics	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002.	
ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002.	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prerea, ECN 2001.	

ETHICAL AND POLITICAL PERSPECTIVES

Complete one of the following courses:

LDR 3230	Ethical Decision Making	3 QH
PHL 1001	Introduction to Philosophy and Ethics	3 QH
PHL 2180	Business Ethics	3 QH

SCIENCE PERSPECTIVES

Complete one course (3 quarter hours) from any of the following subject areas: BIO, BTC, CHM, ESC, or PHY. The following courses are suggested:

Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH
Biology Today: An Issues Approach	3 QH
Chemistry and the Environment	3 QH
Energy for Today and Tomorrow	3 QH
	Biology Today: An Issues Approach Chemistry and the Environment

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVES

Complete one course (3 quarter hours) in the HST subject area.

The following courses are suggested:

TOTAL CORE	CREDIT	33 OH
HST 3213	Contemporary America	3 QH
	Immigrant Experience	
HST 2205	Coming to America: The American	3 QH
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH

Engineering Technology Core Curriculum

Engineering technology degrees in the Lowell Institute School integrate a set of course requirements designed to ensure that all graduates possess a well-rounded background and understanding of the world. The engineering technology core curriculum below applies to the following programs:

- · Computer engineering technology
- Electrical engineering technology
- · Mechanical engineering technology

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION

Complete the following course:

ENG 1004	College English 1	3 QH
	Coreq. ENG 1014	
with ENG 1014	Writing Lab for ENG 1004	1 QH
	Coreq. ENG 1004	

TECHNICAL LITERACY

Complete the following courses:

ETC 1015	Introduction to Computer	3 QH
	Organization	
ETC 1017	Introduction to Computer Hardware	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 1015	
ETG 2010	Applications for Data Analysis	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 1001	Introduction to PC Productivity Tools	3 QH

MATHEMATICS

Complete the following courses:

MTH 1001	College Algebra 1	3 QH
MTH 2002	College Algebra 2	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 1001	
MTH 2101	Precalculus	3 QH
	Prerea, MTH 2002 or MTH 2050	

Note: Students who have passed upper-level math courses, such as calculus, are not required to take the three math courses listed above.

SOCIAL SCIENCE DIVERSITY ELECTIVES

Complete a minimum of 8 quarter hours of course work in any of the following subject areas: ART, ENG, HST, JRN, MUS, PHL, POL, or SOC.

ETHICAL AND POLITICAL PERSPECTIVES

Complete two of the following courses:

LDR 3230	Ethical Decision Making	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or MGT 1503	
PHL 1001	Introduction to Philosophy and Ethics	3 QH
PHL 2160	Bioethics	3 QH
PHL 2180	Business Ethics	3 QH
TOTAL CORE CREDIT		

BIOLOGICAL SCIENCE

The Bachelor of Science in Biological Science program is designed for students who wish to pursue a science-based career or continue their education by obtaining a graduate degree in a health- or science-related field. The program fosters a basic understanding of the organization and the processes of life, from molecules and cells through organs and organ systems to populations, species, ecosystems, and evolution. In addition, the program offers the mathematical, chemical, and physical background necessary for understanding biology and the practical scientific skills associated with each of these areas.

BS in Biological Science

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

19 quarter hours required

Mathematics and Physics Requirement

Complete the following courses:

MTH 2101	Precalculus	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050	
PHY 2301	Physics 1	4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050	
with PHY 2302	Laboratory for PHY 2301	1 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2301 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
PHY 2501	Physics 2	4 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2301	
with PHY 2502	Laboratory for PHY 2501	1 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2501 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	

Social Science Electives

Complete 6 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: CJS, CMN, ECN, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

MAJOR COURSES

99 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

BIO 1010	Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH
with BIO 1011	Laboratory for Biology 1	1 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1010 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
BIO 1210	Biology 2 (Diversity)	3 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1010	
with BIO 1211	Laboratory for Biology 2	1 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1210 (which may be	
	taken concurrently) and BIO 1011	

BIO 1410	Biology 3 (Animal) Prereq. BIO 1210	3 QH	CHM 2010	Organic Chemistry 1 Prereq. CHM 2020	3 QH
with BIO 1411	Laboratory for Biology 3 Prereq. BIO 1410 (which may be taken concurrently) and BIO 1211	1 QH	with CHM 2011	Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 1 Prereq. CHM 2010 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QH
BIO 3010	Microbiology 1 Prereq. BIO 1410	3 QH	CHM 2020	Chemical Principles 3 Prereq. CHM 1015	3 QH
with BIO 3011	Laboratory for Microbiology 1 Prereq. BIO 3010 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QH	with CHM 2021	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 3 Prereq. CHM 2020 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QH
BIO 3060	Microbiology 2 Prereq. BIO 3010	3 QH	CHM 2100	Analytical Chemistry for the Biosciences	3 QH
with BIO 3061	Laboratory for Microbiology 2 Prereq. BIO 3060 (which may be taken concurrently) and BIO 3011	1 QH	with CHM 2101	Prereq. CHM 2020 Laboratory for Analytical Chemistry for the Biosciences	1 QH
BIO 3210	Microbiology 3 Prereq. BIO 3060	3 QH		Prereq. CHM 2100 (which may be taken concurrently)	
with BIO 3211	Laboratory for Microbiology 3 Prereq. BIO 3210 (which may be	1 QH	CHM 3015	Organic Chemistry 2 Prereq. CHM 2010	3 QH
BIO 3600	taken concurrently) and BIO 3061 Ecology 1	3 QH	with CHM 3016	Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 2 Prereq. CHM 3015 (which may be	1 QH
BIO 3610	Ecology 2	3 QH	CID (2020	taken concurrently) and CHM 2011	2.011
BIO 3710	Prereq. BIO 3600 Genetics and Molecular Biology 1	3 QH	CHM 3020	Organic Chemistry 3 Prereq. CHM 3015	3 QH
BIO 3711	Prereq. BIO 1410 Genetics and Molecular Biology Laboratory	2 QH	with CHM 3021	Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 3 Prereq. CHM 3020 (which may be taken concurrently) and CHM 3016	1 QH
	Prereq. BIO 3730		Biology/Biotechn	ology Electives	
BIO 3730	Genetics and Molecular Biology 2 Prereq. BIO 3710	3 QH		ter hours of biology/biotechnology elective	es in
BIO 4240	Cell Biology 1 Prereq. BIO 3730 and CHM 2010	3 QH	BIOTECHNOL	OGY SPECIALIZATION y specialization is optional. <i>Note:</i> Fulfillir	ng this
BIO 4250	(which latter may be taken concurrent) Cell Biology 2 Prereq. BIO 4240	(y) 3 QH		uires additional credit beyond the required	
BIO 4410	Biochemistry 1	3 QH	Required Courses Complete the follo		
BIO 4525	Prereq. BIO 3730 and CHM 3020 Cell Biology and Introductory Biochemistry Lab	2 QH	BTC 2330	Quality Control and Validation Issues Prereq. BTC 3110	3 QH
BIO 4610	Prereq. BIO 4250 and BIO 4610 Biochemistry 2	3 QH	BTC 3110	Introduction to Biotechnology Prereq. BIO 3730, BIO 4250, and	3 QH
BIO 4950	Prereq. BIO 4410 Seminar	3 QH	BTC 3210	BIO 4610 Immunology	4 QH
CHM 1011	Prereq. Senior standing Chemical Principles 1 Prereq. MTH 1001	3 QH	BTC 4100	Prereq. BIO 3730 and BIO 4250 Introduction to Genomics, Proteomics, and Bioinformatics	3 QH
with CHM 1012	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 1 Prereq. CHM 1011 (which may be	1 QH		Prereq. BIO 3730 and BIO 4610	
	taken concurrently)		OPEN ELECTI		
CHM 1015	Chemical Principles 2 Prereq. CHM 1011	3 QH	Complete 9 quarte	er hours of open electives.	
with CHM 1016	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 2 Prereq. CHM 1015 (which may be	1 QH			
	taken concurrently)				

taken concurrently)

BIOTECHNOLO	OGY		BIO 1210	Biology 2 (Diversity) Prereq. BIO 1010	3 QH
The undergraduate biotechnology degree program at the Northeastern University College of Professional Studies prepares		with BIO 1211	Laboratory for Biology 2 Prereq. BIO 1210 (which may be taken concurrently) and BIO 1011	1 QH	
the biotechnology	y-level positions in diverse occupations industry. Building on a strong foundation iences, courses focus on state-of-the-art		BIO 1410	Biology 3 (Animal) Prereq. BIO 1210	3 QH
biotechnology pri effective oral and	nciples and delivery. The curriculum pro written communications skills, critical t	hinking,	with BIO 1411	Laboratory for Biology 3 Prereq. BIO 1410 (which may be taken concurrently) and BIO 1211	1 QH
variety of high-tee	ing to promote professional competency ch industries related to pharmaceutical accine production, medical device creation		BIO 3010	Microbiology 1 Prereq. BIO 1410	3 QH
fabrication, clinic governmental reg	al drug and medical device trials, and ulatory agency oversight. Graduates of the ogram are prepared to pursue careers in the	ne	with BIO 3011	Laboratory for Microbiology 1 Prereq. BIO 3010 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QH
research and deve	communications at domestic and interru	arketing,	BIO 3060	Microbiology 2 Prereq. BIO 3010	3 QH
biotechnology-rel	ated companies or governmental organiz		with BIO 3061	Laboratory for Microbiology 2 Prereq. BIO 3060 (which may be taken concurrently) and BIO 3011	1 QH
BS in Biotechi			BIO 3210	Microbiology 3	3 QH
CORE CURRIO		20		Prereq. BIO 3060	
33 quarter hours r	-	page 38.	with BIO 3211	Laboratory for Microbiology 3 Prereq. BIO 3210 (which may be taken concurrently) and BIO 3061	1 QH
FOUNDATION 19 quarter hours r	equired		BIO 3710	Genetics and Molecular Biology 1 Prereq. BIO 1410	3 QH
Required Courses			BIO 3711	Genetics and Molecular Biology	2 QH
Complete the following MTH 2101	Precalculus	3 QH		Laboratory Prereq. BIO 3730	
PHY 2301	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050 Physics 1	4 QH	BIO 3730	Genetics and Molecular Biology 2 Prereq. BIO 3710	3 QH
with PHY 2302	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050 Laboratory for PHY 2301 Prereq. PHY 2301 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QH	BIO 4240	Cell Biology 1 Prereq. BIO 3730 and CHM 2010 (which latter may be taken	3 QH
PHY 2501	Physics 2 Prereq. PHY 2301	4 QH	BIO 4250	concurrently) Cell Biology 2 Prereq. BIO 4240	3 QH
with PHY 2502	Laboratory for PHY 2501 Prereq. PHY 2501 (which may be	1 QH	BIO 4410	Biochemistry 1 Prereq. BIO 3730 and CHM 3020	3 QH
Elective Courses	taken concurrently)	VIC.	BIO 4525	Cell Biology and Introductory Biochemistry Lab	2 QH
CMN, PSY, or SO	er hours in the following subject areas: C OC.	.JS,	BIO 4610	Prereq. BIO 4250 and BIO 4610 Biochemistry 2	3 QH
MAJOR COUR			D10 4010	Prereq. BIO 4410	3 Q11
93 quarter hours r			BIO 4950	Seminar	3 QH
Required Courses	3		BTC 3110	Prereq. Senior standing Introduction to Biotechnology	3 QH
Complete the following	_	0.677	D1C 3110	Prereq. BIO 3730, BIO 4250, and	<i>5</i> Q11
BIO 1010 with BIO 1011	Biology 1 (Principles) Laboratory for Biology 1	3 QH 1 QH		BIO 4610	
with DIO 1011	Prereq. BIO 1010 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 (11)	BTC 3210	Immunology Prereq. BIO 3730 and BIO 4250	4 QH

taken concurrently)

Biology/Biotechnology Electives

Complete 6 quarter hours of biology/biotechnology electives in the BIO and BTC subject areas.

Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 3

Prereq. CHM 3020 (which may be taken concurrently) and CHM 3016

1 QH

SPECIALIZATIONS

with CHM 3021

Specializations in this program are recommended groupings of courses designed to provide additional content focus. Students may complete the regulatory specialization below or may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other courses in the College of Professional Studies.

Regulatory Specialization

Complete two o	of the following courses:	
BTC 2310	Production Regulatory Affairs,	3 QH
	Current Good Manufacturing	
	Practice	
	Prereq. BTC 3110	
BTC 2320	RandD Regulatory Affairs, Good	3 QH
	Laboratory Practice	
	Prereq. BTC 2310	
BTC 2330	Quality Control and Validation Issues	3 QH
	Prereq. BTC 3110	
BTC 2340	Introduction to International	3 QH
	Regulatory Affairs	
	Prereq. BTC 3110	

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 15 quarter hours of open electives.

COMPUTER ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY

The Bachelor of Science in Computer Engineering Technology degree provides students with the opportunity to acquire the knowledge, skills, and strengths to become technicians and technical leaders in the design, implementation, integration, and support of computer-based and network systems that are critical to the achievement of enterprise, project, research, and business goals. In this increasingly interconnected world, technicians with the ability to understand, link, and integrate computer hardware, software, and networks, and who can evolve systems as needs change, are in constant demand.

BSET in Computer Engineering Technology

ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY CORE CURRICULUM

MTH 2512

Complete the engineering technology undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 39.

39 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

63 quarter hours required

Technology

Complete the following courses:

ETC 1101	Introduction to C++ Programming	3 QH
ETC 1103	C++ Application Development	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 1101	
ETE 1101	Introduction to DC Networks	3 QH
ETE 1103	DC Network Analysis	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 1101	
ETE 2101	Introduction to AC Networks	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 1103 or ETE 1150	
ETE 2103	AC Network Analysis	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2101	
ETG 1001	Engineering Graphics 1	3 QH
ETG 2021	Engineering Graphics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ETG 1001	
ETM 1101	Introduction to Systems in Static	3 QH
	Equilibrium	
	Prereq. MTH 2101 and PHY 2501	
ETM 1103	Application of Static Equilibrium	3 QH
	Prereq. ETM 1101 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
ETM 2101	Introduction to Linear Dynamics	3 QH
	Prereq. ETM 1103 or ETM 1150	
ETM 2103	Introduction to Rotational Dynamics	3 QH
	Prereq. ETM 2101 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	

Science		
Complete the follo	owing courses:	
PHY 2301	Physics 1	4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050	
with PHY 2302	Laboratory for PHY 2301	1 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2301 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
PHY 2501	Physics 2	4 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2301	
with PHY 2502	Laboratory for PHY 2501	1 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2501 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
PHY 3101	Physics 3	4 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2501	
with PHY 3102	Laboratory for PHY 3101	1 QH
	Prereq. PHY 3101 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
Mathematics	27	
	owing courses!	
Complete the following MTH 3005	Calculus 1	4 OH
WIII 3003		4 QH
MTH 2010	Prereq. MTH 2101 Calculus 2	4 011
MTH 3010		4 QH
MTH 2015	Prereq. MTH 3005 Calculus 3	4 ОП
MTH 3015		4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 3010	
MAJOR COUR	SES	
40 quarter hours re	equired	
Complete the follo	owing courses:	
ETC 2101	Introduction to C++/Data Structures	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 1103	
ETC 2103	Data Structure Applications in C++	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 2101	
ETC 3161	Data Communication Protocols	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 2103	
ETC 3251	Software Engineering	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 2103	
ETC 3271	Introduction to Databases	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 1103	
ETC 3465	UNIX Operating System	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 3463	
ETC 4514	Computer Architecture	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 3121	
ETC 4522	Systems-Level Programming	4 QH
	Prereq. ETC 3161	
ETE 2331	Introduction to Digital Systems	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 1017	
ETE 2333	Applied Digital Systems	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2331	. (
ETE 3131	Sequential Digital Systems	3 QH
_120101	Prereq. ETE 2333	2 211
ETE 3133	Applied Sequential Digital Systems	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 3131	~ <11
MTH 2512	Fig. to Mothematica	2 011

Finite Mathematics

Prereq. MTH 2020 or MTH 2050

3 QH

CAPSTONE EXPERIENCES

20 quarter hours required

Note: Capstone is designed to build on skills acquired in earlier courses and to emphasize situations and challenges that exist in the "real world."

Technology

Complete the following courses:

•	9	
ETG 3001	Engineering Economy	4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
ETG 3041	Technical Communications	4 QH
	Prereq. ENG 1004	
ETG 4880	Capstone Preparation	2 QH
	Prereq. Senior standing	
ETG 4955	Capstone Design Project	4 QH
	Prereq. ETG 4880	

Science Elective

Complete one additional course (3 quarter hours) in one of the following subject areas: BIO, CHM, ESC, GIS, HSC, or PHY.

Business and Entrepreneurship

Complete one additional course (3 quarter hours) in one of the following subject areas: ACC, CMN, ECN, FIN, LDR, MGT, or MKT.

The computer engineering technology degree program is accredited by the Engineering Technology Accreditation Commission of ABET, Inc., 111 Market Place, Suite 1050, Baltimore, MD 21202-4012; telephone 410.347.7700.

ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY

The Bachelor of Science in Electrical Engineering Technology (EET) degree provides students with the opportunity to acquire the knowledge, skills, and analytical tools and techniques to become technologists supporting the design, implementation, integration, analysis, testing, and support of electronic circuits and electrical systems that are critical to the achievement of enterprise, project, research, and business goals.

This focused bachelor's degree includes courses in mathematics, physics, electric circuit theory, analog and digital circuits and systems, power circuits and systems, and electric circuit and system analysis. Specializations are available in analog systems, digital and embedded systems, electromechanical systems, and power and alternative energy systems. The program also offers the course work needed to prepare students for examinations leading to professional certifications, such as the NCEES PE exam, as well as continuing academic education, such as graduate school programs.

BSET in Electrical Engineering Technology

ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the engineering technology undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 39.

39 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

63 quarter hours required

Technology

Complete the following courses:

owing courses.	
Introduction to C++ Programming	3 QH
C++ Application Development	3 QH
Prereq. ETC 1101	
Introduction to DC Networks	3 QH
DC Network Analysis	3 QH
Prereq. ETE 1101	
Introduction to AC Networks	3 QH
Prereq. ETE 1103 or ETE 1150	
AC Network Analysis	3 QH
Prereq. ETE 2101	
Engineering Graphics 1	3 QH
Engineering Graphics 2	3 QH
Prereq. ETG 1001	
Introduction to Systems in Static	3 QH
Equilibrium	
Prereq. MTH 2101 and PHY 2501	
Application of Static Equilibrium	3 QH
Prereq. ETM 1101 (which may be	
taken concurrently)	
Introduction to Linear Dynamics	3 QH
Prereq. ETM 1103 or ETM 1150	
Introduction to Rotational Dynamics	3 QH
Prereq. ETM 2101 (which may be	
taken concurrently)	
	Introduction to C++ Programming C++ Application Development Prereq. ETC 1101 Introduction to DC Networks DC Network Analysis Prereq. ETE 1101 Introduction to AC Networks Prereq. ETE 1103 or ETE 1150 AC Network Analysis Prereq. ETE 2101 Engineering Graphics 1 Engineering Graphics 2 Prereq. ETG 1001 Introduction to Systems in Static Equilibrium Prereq. MTH 2101 and PHY 2501 Application of Static Equilibrium Prereq. ETM 1101 (which may be taken concurrently) Introduction to Linear Dynamics Prereq. ETM 1103 or ETM 1150 Introduction to Rotational Dynamics Prereq. ETM 2101 (which may be

Science		TECHNICAL SPECIALIZATION ELECTIVES			
Complete the following courses:			24 quarter hours required		
PHY 2301	Physics 1 Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050	4 QH	Complete a minimum of 24 additional quarter hours of technologies in one of the following areas of specialization:		inology
with PHY 2302	Laboratory for PHY 2301	1 QH	Analog Systems	•	
	Prereq. PHY 2301 (which may be		ETE 2011	Introduction to Signal Analysis	4 QH
	taken concurrently)		512 2 011	Prereq. ETE 3123	. 2
PHY 2501	Physics 2	4 QH	ETE 2013	Digital Communication Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2301			Prereq. ETE 2011	
with PHY 2502	Laboratory for PHY 2501	1 QH	ETE 2021	Basic Optics and Optical Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2501 (which may be taken concurrently)			Design	
PHY 3101	Physics 3	4 QH	ETE 3401	Prereq. ETE 2011 Introduction to Power Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2501		E1E 3401	Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005	4 QH
with PHY 3102	Laboratory for PHY 3101	1 QH	ETE 3403	Applied Power Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. PHY 3101 (which may be		E1E 5405	Prereq. ETE 3401	4 Q11
	taken concurrently)		ETE 3421	Introduction to Distributive Systems	3 QH
Mathematics				Prereg. ETE 3031 and MTH 3005	. (
Complete the follo	owing courses:		ETE 3423	Applied Distributive Systems	3 QH
MTH 3005	Calculus 1	4 QH		Prereq. ETE 3421	
	Prereq. MTH 2101		ETE 4011	Analog Circuit Simulation	4 QH
MTH 3010	Calculus 2	4 QH		Prereq. ETE 3123	
	Prereq. MTH 3005		ETE 4013	Digital Circuit Simulation	4 QH
MTH 3015	Calculus 3	4 QH		Prereq. ETE 3133	
	Prereq. MTH 3010		Digital/Embedde	ed Systems Specialization	
MAJOR COUR	SES		ETC 3121	Assembly Language	3 QH
38 quarter hours required				Prereq. ETC 1017 and ETC 1101	
Complete the following courses:			ETC 3251	Software Engineering	3 QH
ETE 1211	Introduction to Electrical	3 QH		Prereq. ETC 2103	
	Measurements		ETC 4510	Embedded Microcomputer Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2103			Prereq. ETC 3121	
ETE 1213	Applied Electrical Measurements	3 QH	ETE 2011	Introduction to Signal Analysis	4 QH
	Prereq. ETE 1211			Prereq. ETE 3123	
ETE 2121	Introduction to Linear Circuits	3 QH	ETE 2013	Digital Communication Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2103		ETE 2021	Prereq. ETE 2011	4.011
ETE 2123	Applied Linear Circuits	3 QH	ETE 2021	Basic Optics and Optical Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2121			Design Prereq. ETE 2011	
ETE 2331	Introduction to Digital Systems	3 QH	ETE 3511	Control Engineering	4 QH
ETE 2222	Prereq. ETC 1017	2.011	L1L 3311	Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005	4 Q11
ETE 2333	Applied Digital Systems	3 QH	ETE 4011	Analog Circuit Simulation	4 QH
ETE 3031	Prereq. ETE 2331	4 OU	212 .011	Prereq. ETE 3123	. Q.1
E1E 3031	Engineering Analysis Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3010	4 QH	ETE 4013	Digital Circuit Simulation	4 QH
ETE 3121	Analog Electronics	3 QH		Prereq. ETE 3133	
L1L 3121	Prereq. ETE 2123 and MTH 3005	3 Q11	ETE 4520	Industrial Control Systems 1	4 QH
ETE 3123	Applied Analog Electronics	3 QH		Prereq. ETE 2103	
	Prereq. ETE 3121	- (ETE 4521	Industrial Control Systems 2	4 QH
ETE 3131	Sequential Digital Systems	3 QH		Prereq. ETC 1101 and ETE 4250	
	Prereq. ETE 2333		Electromechania	cal Systems Specialization	
ETE 3133	Applied Sequential Digital Systems	3 QH	ETE 2011	Introduction to Signal Analysis	4 QH
	Prereq. ETE 3131			Prereq. ETE 3123	
ETE 3411	Energy Conversion	4 QH	ETE 2013	Digital Communication Systems	4 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005			Prereq. ETE 2011	

ETE 3511	Control Engineering Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005	4 QH	ETM 3313	Application of Thermodynamics Prereq. ETM 3311 (which may be	3 QH
ETE 4011	Analog Circuit Simulation Prereq. ETE 3123	4 QH	ETM 3315	taken concurrently) Introduction to Heat Transfer	3 QH
ETE 4013	Digital Circuit Simulation	4 QH		Prereq. ETM 3311 and MTH 3015	
ETE 4520	Prereq. ETE 3133 Industrial Control Systems 1	4 QH	ETM 3317	Applied Heat Transfer Prereq. ETM 3315 (which may be	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2103			taken concurrently)	
ETE 4521	Industrial Control Systems 2	4 QH	ETM 4401	Power Generation	4 QH
	Prereq. ETC 1101 and ETE 4250			Prereq. ETM 3313	
ETF 2011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 1 Prereq. ETG 2021	4 QH	ETM 4403	Renewable Energy Power Prereq. ETM 3313	4 QH
ETF 3011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 2 Prereq. ETF 2011	4 QH	ETM 4411	Fuel Cells: Principles and Technologies	4 QH
ETG 3023	AutoCAD Solids Modeling Prereq. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021	3 QH		Prereq. CHM 1011, ETM 3313, and PHY 3101	
ETG 3031	Geometric Dimensioning and	3 QH	ETM 4501	Mechanical Vibrations	4 QH
210 0001	Tolerancing Prereq. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021	5 411	2111 1001	Prereq. ETM 2103 or ETM 2150.	. Q.1
ETM 1211	_	2 011	CAPSTONE E	XPERIENCES	
ETM 1211	Laboratory Measurement and Analysis	3 QH	22 quarter hours	required	
ETM 1012	Prereq. PHY 2501	2.011	Note: Capstone i	s designed to build on skills acquired in ear	lier
ETM 1213	Applied Laboratory Measurements Prereq. ETM 1211 (which may be	3 QH	courses and to enthe "real world."	nphasize situations and challenges that exis	st in
	taken concurrently)		Technology		
ETM 4501	Mechanical Vibrations	4 QH	Complete the fol	lowing courses:	
	Prereq. ETM 2103 or ETM 2150		ETG 3001	Engineering Economy	4 QH
Power and Altern	ative Energy Systems Specialization		E1G 5001	Prereq. MTH 2002	4 Q11
ETE 2013	Digital Communication Systems Prereq. ETE 2011	4 QH	ETG 3041	Technical Communications	4 QH
ETE 3401	Introduction to Power Systems	4 QH	ETC 4000	Prereq. ENG 1004	2.011
	Prereg. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005		ETG 4880	Capstone Preparation	2 QH
ETE 3403	Applied Power Systems Prereq. ETE 3401	4 QH	ETG 4955	Prereq. Senior standing Capstone Design Project	4 QH
ETE 3423	Applied Distributive Systems Prereq. ETE 3421	3 QH	Science Elective	Prereq. ETG 4880	
ETM 1211	Laboratory Measurement and Analysis	3 QH	Complete one ad	ditional course (3 quarter hours) in one of t	he
	Prereq. PHY 2501		following subject	t areas: BIO, CHM, ESC, GIS, HSC, or PH	IY.
ETM 1213	Applied Laboratory Measurements	3 QH	Business and En	ntrepreneurship	
	Prereq. ETM 1211 (which may be		Complete two ac	lditional courses (5 quarter hours) in any of	the
	taken concurrently)		following subjec	t areas: ACC, CMN, ECN, FIN, LDR, MG	T, or
ETM 3101	Introduction to Stress Analysis	3 QH	MKT.		
	Prereq. ETM 1103 or ETM 1150		The electrical en	gineering technology degree program is	
ETM 3103	Application of Stress Analysis Prereq. ETM 3101 (which may be	3 QH	accredited by the	e Engineering Technology Accreditation ABET, Inc., 111 Market Place, Suite 1050,	
	taken concurrently)			21202-4012; telephone 410.347.7700.	
ETM 3301	Introduction to Fluid Mechanics	3 QH	Buitimore, WB 2	11202 1012, telephone 110.5 17.7700.	
	Prereq. (a) ETM 2103 or ETM 2150 and (b) MTH 3005				
ETM 3303	Applied Fluid Mechanics	3 QH			
	Prereq. ETM 3301 (which may be				
	taken concurrently)				
ETM 3311	Introduction to Thermodynamics	3 QH			
	Prereq. MTH 3010 and PHY 2501	~			
	•				

ENGLISH

The English degree at the College of Professional Studies fosters an understanding and appreciation of the English language through study of literature and writing in order to promote critical thinking and strong interpersonal communication skills. The degree empowers students to effectively use language for intellectual, professional, and personal challenges and is offered in two academic tracks: Bachelor of Science and Bachelor of Arts. Students may major or minor in the degree.

BS in English

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

24 quarter hours required

Humanities Electives

Complete 15 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Electives

Complete 6 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: CJS, ECN, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

History Requirement

Complete one of the following courses:

HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH

MAJOR COURSES

69 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

ENG 2210	English Literature 1	3 QH
ENG 2211	English Literature 2	3 QH
ENG 2212	English Literature 3	3 QH
ENG 2420	American Literature 1	3 QH
ENG 2421	American Literature 2	3 QH
ENG 2422	American Literature 3	3 QH
ENG 2521	Backgrounds in Literature	3 QH
ENG 3001	Expository and Persuasive Writing 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3006	
ENG 3002	Expository and Persuasive Writing 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3001	
ENG 3432	Western World Literature 1	3 QH
ENG 3433	Western World Literature 2	3 QH
ENG 4020	Expository Writing Workshop	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3002	

ENG 4455	Topics in Shakespeare	3 QH
ENG 4950	Seminar	3 QH

Prereq. Senior standing

Elective Courses

Complete 27 quarter hours of English electives.

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 9 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 25 quarter hours of open electives.

BACHELOR OF ARTS REQUIREMENTS

Students wishing to obtain a Bachelor of Arts degree rather than a Bachelor of Science degree must complete 12 quarter hours of elementary modern language course work and 12 quarter hours of intermediate modern language course work.

ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES

The environmental science program strives to provide students from all disciplines an opportunity to be introduced to the methods and language of modern science, encouraging them to apply theory and technical knowledge to the understanding of our natural world. Drawing upon the disciplines of geology, oceanography, meteorology, and astronomy, supplemented by chemistry and biology, we generate a practical appreciation for the interconnections between human society and nature. We endeavor to create a foundation for continued or specialized study, the desire for lifelong learning among these disciplines, and community engagement. Effective problem-solving skills and critical thinking that is applicable to all disciplines and careers is inculcated.

BS in Environmental Studies

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

MAJOR COURSES

55 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete all of the following courses:			
BIO 1010	Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH	
BIO 1825	Biology Today: An Issues Approach	3 QH	
CHM 1011	Chemical Principles 1	3 QH	
	Prereq. MTH 1001		
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH	
ESC 1105	Physical and Historical Geology	3 QH	
ESC 1110	Environmental Science	3 QH	
ESC 1525	Energy for Today and Tomorrow	3 QH	
ESC 1535	Science, Technology, and Society	3 QH	
ESC 1845	Environmental Planning	3 QH	
	Prereq. ESC 1110		
GIS 5101	Introduction to Geographic	3 QH	
	Information Systems		
RMS 5105	Fundamentals of Remote Sensing	3 QH	
Ecology Requirement			
Complete one of the following courses:			

Wetlands and Coastal Ecology

Prereq. ESC 1110

Urban Ecology

Prereq. ESC 1110 Statistics and Research Methods

ESC 2120

ESC 2121

Complete the follo	owing courses:	
ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
SOC 3631	Research Methods: Generating and	3 QH
	Investigating Research Problems	
	Prereq. ECN 2002	

Electives—General

Complete three of	the following courses:	
ANT 1010	Physical Anthropology	3 QH
ESC 2015	Disasters, Nature's Violence, and the	3 QH
	Human Threat	
	Prereq. ESC 1105 or ESC 1121	
ESC 2435	Air Quality and Human Respiratory	3 QH
	Problems	
	Prereq. CHM 1011 and ESC 1105	
HSC 2101	Health Issues of Environmental	3 QH
	Problems	

SPECIALIZATIONS

23-27 quarter hours required

Complete the specialization in science or the specialization in policy.

Specialization in Science

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

BIO 1011	Laboratory for Biology 1	1 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1010 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
CHM 1012	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 1	1 QH
	Prereq. CHM 1011 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	

ELECTIVE COURSES

Complete three of	the following courses:	
ESC 2010	Introduction to Oceanography	3 QH
ESC 2105	Geology of the Boston Area	3 QH
	Prereq. ESC 1105	
ESC 3009	Geochemistry of Natural Waters	3 QH
	Prereq. CHM 1011 and ESC 1105	
ESC 3015	Introduction to Hydrology and Related	3 QH
	Health Issues	
	Prereq. ESC 1105	
ESC 3221	Environmental Geophysics	3 QH
	Prereq. Senior standing	
ESC 3241	Environmental Practices and	3 QH
	Applications	
	Prereq. Senior standing	
ESC 3435	Water Resources Management	3 QH
	Prereq. ESC 1105 and ESC 1110	
GIS 5102	Fundamentals of GIS Analysis	3 QH
	Prereq. GIS 5101 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	

SOCIAL SCIENCE ELECTIVES

3 QH

3 QH

Complete 12 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: ANT, ECN, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

Specialization in Policy

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete five of the following courses:

complete ii.e o	i the rono wing courses.	
BIO 1210	Biology 2 (Diversity)	3 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1010	
CHM 1015	Chemical Principles 2	3 QH
	Prereq. CHM 1011	
ESC 2010	Introduction to Oceanography	3 QH
ESC 3435	Water Resources Management	3 QH
	Prereq. ESC 1105 and ESC 1110	
HSC 2100	Public Health	3 QH
HSC 2200	Epidemiology	3 QH

SOCIAL SCIENCE ELECTIVES

Complete 12 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: ANT, ECN, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 45–49 quarter hours of open electives.

FINANCE AND ACCOUNTING MANAGEMENT

The Bachelor of Science in Finance and Accounting Management degree program is designed to prepare graduates to help organizations to better leverage assets, manage budgets, gain efficiencies, and maximize investments.

BS in Finance and Accounting Management

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

ASSOCIATE-LEVEL COURSE REQUIREMENTS

45 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following associate degree courses prior to entry to the BS program in finance and accounting management:

the Bb program in	manee and accounting management.	
ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH
ACC 1002	Financial Accounting 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001	
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1002 or ACC 1003	
ACC 2001	Financial Reporting and Analysis 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1403	
ACC 2002	Financial Reporting and Analysis 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2001	
ACC 2101	Strategic Cost Analysis 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1403	
ACC 2102	Strategic Cost Analysis 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2101	
ACC 3102	Financial Reporting and Analysis 3	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2002	
BLW 1001	Business Law 1	3 QH
FIN 2801	Principles of Finance	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1403 and ECN 1002	
FIN 2802	Financial Management	3 QH
	Prereq. FIN 2801	
FIN 2822	Credit Analysis and Working Capital	3 QH
	Management	
	Prereq. FIN 2802	
FIN 3210	Investment Principles	3 QH
	Prereq. FIN 2802 and junior or	
	senior standing	
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Fundamental Issues	

BACHELOR	'S DEGREE COURSES		Finance
38 quarter hour	rs required		Comple
Economics and	l Statistics Courses		ACC 37
Complete the fo	ollowing courses:		
ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics Prereq. ECN 1002	4 QH	ACC 42
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH	
ECN 2001	Statistics 1 Prereq. MTH 2002	3 QH	ACC 44
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH	
	Prereq. ECN 2001		FIN 450
Communicatio	n Studies Course		1111 430
Complete one of	of the following courses:		
CMN 1010	Organizational Communication	3 QH	FIN 456
CMN 1102	Interpersonal and Group Communication	3 QH	1111430
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking Prereq. CMN 1010	3 QH	FIN 461
CMN 4170	Meeting Dynamics and Communication	3 QH	
	Prereq. CMN 1010 and CMN 2051		OPEN
Writing for the Professions		Comple	
	ollowing courses:		ITC 100
ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1 Prereq. ENG 3006	3 QH	requirer used as
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2	3 QH	

History Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the HST subject area.

Prereq. ENG 3003

Information Technology Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the ITC subject area. *Note:* ITC 1001, ITC 1002, and ITC 2750 may not be used to satisfy this requirement.

Psychology Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the PSY subject area.

General Electives

Complete 6 quarter hours of electives in the following subject areas: ECN, HST, LDR, MTH, POL, PSY, or SOC. *Note:* MTH 0101, MTH 2002, and MTH 2050 may not be used as mathematics electives in this program.

MAJOR-SPECIFIC COURSES

24 quarter hours required

Management Courses

Complete the following courses:

Complete the fon	owing courses:	
MGT 1002	Dynamics of Business 2	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001	
MGT 3446	International Business and	3 QH
	Management	
	Prereq. MGT 1002 or MGT 1003	
MGT 4750	Business Strategy (Intensive)	6 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003, FIN 2802, and	
	senior standing	

Finance and Accounting Courses

Complete fou	r of the following courses:	
ACC 3701	Concepts in Taxation 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 3102	
ACC 4202	Concepts in Taxation 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 3701 and junior or	
	senior standing	
ACC 4403	Financial Reporting and Analysis 4	3 QH
	(Capstone)	
	Prereq. ACC 3102 and junior or	
	senior standing	
FIN 4503	Financial Institutions and Markets	3 QH
	Prereq. FIN 2802 and junior or	
	senior standing	
FIN 4560	International Finance	3 QH
	Prereq. FIN 2802 and junior or	
	senior standing	
FIN 4611	Investment Management	3 QH
	Prereq. FIN 3210 and junior or	
	senior standing	

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 23 quarter hours of open electives. *Note:* ITC 1001, ITC 1002, and ITC 2750 may not be used to satisfy this requirement. MTH 0101, MTH 2002, and MTH 2050 may not be used as mathematics electives in this program.

BS in Finance and Accounting Management— Fast-Track

MINIMUM TRANSFER CREDIT REQUIRED		
QUARTER 1		
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH
ENG 3550	Writing for the Professions Intensive	6 QH
Quarter total		12 QH
QUARTER 2		
ACC 2250	Financial Reporting and Analysis	6 QH
A CC 2251	Intensive	6 OH
ACC 2251	Strategic Cost Analysis Intensive	6 QH
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH
Quarter total		16 QH
QUARTER 3		
ACC 3102	Financial Reporting and Analysis 3	3 QH
ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics	4 QH
FIN 2850	Financial Management Intensive	6 QH
Quarter total		13 QH
QUARTER 4		
ACC 4250	Concepts in Taxation Intensive	6 QH
ACC 4403	Financial Reporting and Analysis 4	3 QH
	(Capstone)	
ECN 2050	Statistics Intensive	6 QH
Quarter total		15 QH

QUARTER 5		
CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH
FIN 4503	Financial Institutions and Markets	3 QH
FIN 4560	International Finance	3 QH
MGT 3446	International Business and	3 QH
	Management	
Quarter total		12 QH
QUARTER 6		
MGT 4750	Business Strategy Intensive	6 QH
PHL 2560	Business Ethics and Decision Making	6 QH
Quarter total		12 QH

TOTAL FAST-TRACK CREDIT

GRAPHIC DESIGN

The Bachelor of Science in Graphic Design degree at the College of Professional Studies encompasses the breadth of what is happening in the field today. It provides the opportunity to learn the foundations of design, practice developing skills, and compile a portfolio for entry to the field at one or more of a variety of starting points—production and design relating to Web, mobile, print, advertising, and digital image creation.

BS in Graphic Design

Note: Studio courses meet for 3.5 hours per week.

CORE CURRICULUM

80 QH

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

21 quarter hours required

Humanities Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Electives

Complete 6 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: ANT, CJS, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

English/Journalism Requirement

Complete two of the following courses:

ENG 3002	Expository and Persuasive Writing 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3001	
ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3006	
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003	
JRN 1050	Writing for the Media	3 QH
	Prereg. ENG 3003 or ENG 3550	

MAJOR COURSES

54 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

Complete the re	onowing courses.	
ART 1100	Visual Foundations: Two-	3 QH
	Dimensional Design (Studio)	
ART 1110	Visual Foundations: Color (Studio)	3 QH
ART 2105	Visual Foundations: Three-	3 QH
	Dimensional Design (Studio)	
	Prereq. ART 1100	
ART 2510	Graphic Communication and	3 QH
	Production	
ART 2601	Introduction to Computer Graphics	3 QH
	(Studio)	
ART 2720	Electronic Publishing Design and	3 QH
	Systems (Studio)	
	Prereq. ART 2601	

ART 3010	Creative Imaging: Custom Computer Design (Studio)	3 QH
	Prereq. ART 2601	
ART 3320	Advanced Computer Illustration (Studio)	3 QH
	Prereq. ART 3010	
ART 4141	Graphic Design 1 (Studio)	3 QH
	Prereq. ART 1100, ART 1110, and ART 2601	
ART 4142	Graphic Design 2 (Studio)	3 QH
AKT 4142	Prereg. ART 2720 and ART 4141	3 Q11
ART 4211	Advertising Design (Studio)	3 QH
	Prereq. ART 4142	
ART 4630	Advanced Electronic Publishing	3 QH
	Design (Studio)	
	Prereq. ART 2601, ART 2720,	
	ART 3010, and ART 3320	
ART 4700	Portfolio Development Workshop	3 QH
	(Studio)	
	Prereq. Senior standing	

Elective Courses

Complete five of the following courses:			
ART 1001	Introduction to Art	3 QH	
ART 1115	Principles of Drawing (Studio)	3 QH	
ART 1160	Digital Photography 1 (Studio)	3 QH	
ART 2111	Designing Web Graphics	3 QH	
ART 2112	Designing Web Graphics 2	3 QH	
	Prereq. ART 2111		
CMN 1101	Fundamentals of Human	3 QH	
	Communication		
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH	
	Prereq. CMN 1010		
MKT 1001	Principles of Marketing	3 QH	
	Prereq. MGT 1001		

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 26 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 26 quarter hours of open electives.

HEALTH MANAGEMENT

The health management degree at the College of Professional Studies seeks to foster an understanding of management-related concepts in the health industry. The degree provides students with an opportunity to learn from experienced professionals how to effectively use communication, critical thinking, and problem-solving skills and techniques to establish competency in the principles relating to the operational, financial, and regulatory management of a health setting.

BS in Health Management

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

18 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	3 QH
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Fundamental Issues	
SOC 1001	Sociology 1	3 QH
SOC 3631	Research Methods: Generating and	3 QH
	Investigating Research Problems	
	Prereq. ECN 2002	

MAJOR COURSES

58 quarter hours required

Required Courses—Group 1

Complete the following courses:

Complete the following courses:			
ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH	
ACC 2202	Financial Accounting 2	3 QH	
	Prereq. ACC 1001		
HMG 1001	Managing Health Services	3 QH	
	Organizations 1		
HMG 1002	Managing Health Services	3 QH	
	Organizations 2		
	Prereq. HMG 1001		
HMG 1101	Healthcare Delivery Systems	3 QH	
HMG 1201	Health Planning and Regulation	3 QH	
	Prereq. HMG 1215		
HMG 1215	Health Law	3 QH	
	Prereq. (a) HMG 1101 and		
	(b) HMG 1002 or HMG 1103		
HMG 2101	Principles and Practices of	3 QH	
	Community Health 1		
	Prereq. HMG 1001 and HMG 1101		

HMG 2115	Patients' Impact on Decision Making	3 QH	QUARTER 3		
	Prereq. HMG 1001 and HMG 1101		ECN 2050	Statistics Intensive	6 QH
HMG 2201	Current Issues in Health Services	3 QH	HMG 3250	Healthcare Financial Management	6 QH
	Management			Intensive	
	Prereq. HMG 1002 or HMG 1103.		HSC 2100	Public Health	3 QH
HMG 4995	Practicum	3 QH	Semester Total		15 QH
	Prereq. Senior standing		QUARTER 4		
Required Courses	—Group 2		CMN 1010	Organizational Communication	3 QH
Complete the follo	owing courses:		HMG 2101	Principles and Practices of	3 QH
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH		Community Health 1	
	Prereq. ACC 1002 or ACC 1003		HMG 2166	Factors Affecting Health Service	6 QH
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH		Management	
FIN 2801	Principles of Finance	3 QH	Semester Total	<u> </u>	12 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1403 and ECN 1002		OLIA DEED 5		
FIN 2802	Financial Management	3 QH	QUARTER 5	H MI D LC IN .	6 OH
	Prereq. FIN 2801		HMG 1216	Health Law, Regulation, and Planning	
HMG 3135	Healthcare Operations Management	3 QH	HMG 3122	Quality Assurance in Healthcare	5 QH
	Prereq. (a) HMG 1101 and		SOC 1625	Management	2.011
	(b) HMG 1002 or HMG 1103		SOC 1635	Race and Ethnicity	3 QH
Health Science Co	ourses		Semester Total		14 QH
Complete the follo	owing courses:		QUARTER 6		
HSC 2100	Public Health	3 QH	BLW 2051	Employment Law—Employee Rights	6 QH
HSC 2200	Epidemiology	3 QH	HMG 3135	Healthcare Operations Management	3 QH
Marketing Electiv	ee		HMG 4995	Practicum	3 QH
_	he following courses:		Semester Total		12 QH
MKT 1001	Principles of Marketing	3 QH	TOTAL FAST.	FRACK CREDIT	80 QH
	Prereg. MGT 1001	`	TOTAL FAST	IMON CREDIT	ov QII
MKT 2325	Consumer Behavior	3 QH			
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or PSY 1010	`			
	-				

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 48 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 3 quarter hours of open electives.

BS in Health Management—Fast-Track

MINIMUM TRANSFER CREDIT REQUIRED		
QUARTER 1		
ENG 3550	Writing for the Professions Intensive	6 QH
HMG 1103	Managing Health Service	6 QH
	Organizations Intensive	
PHL 2160	Bioethics	3 QH
Semester Total		15 QH
QUARTER 2		
ACC 2150	Financial Accounting Intensive	6 QH
HMG 1101	Healthcare Delivery Systems	3 QH
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH
Semester Total		12 QH

HEALTH SCIE	NCE		BIO 2710	Human Anatomy and Physiology 2 Prereq. BIO 2610	3 QH
develop competer foster their interes	Science in Health Science degree seeks to at professionals within the health disciplinate in lifelong learning, and develop an the changing realities of healthcare. The p	nes,	with BIO 2711	Laboratory for Human Anatomy and Physiology 2 Prereq. BIO 2710 (which may be taken concurrently) and BIO 2611	1 QH
provides preparat	ion for a health-related profession or graced training in areas such as medicine, nu	luate	BIO 2810	Human Anatomy and Physiology 3 Prereq. BIO 2710	3 QH
and public health management or p	Students are able to specialize in health remed requirements.	C,	with BIO 2811	Laboratory for Human Anatomy and Physiology 3 Prereq. BIO 2810 (which may be	1 QH
BS in Health S			BIO 3010	taken concurrently) and BIO 2711 Microbiology 1	3 QH
Complete the und	CULUM ergraduate core curriculum specified on p	nage 38	with BIO 3011	Prereq. BIO 1410 Laboratory for Microbiology 1	1 QH
33 quarter hours i	required	page 30.	with BiO 3011	Prereq. BIO 3010 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QII
FOUNDATION 12 quarter hours i			CHM 1011	Chemical Principles 1 Prereq. MTH 1001	3 QH
Statistics Complete the foll	owing courses:		with CHM 1012	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 1	1 QH
ECN 2001	Statistics 1 Prereq. MTH 2002	3 QH		Prereq. CHM 1011 (which may be taken concurrently)	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH	CHM 1015	Chemical Principles 2 Prereq. CHM 1011	3 QH
Dayahalagu/Sagic	Prereq. ECN 2001		with CHM 1016	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 2	1 QH
Psychology/Social Complete 6 quarter	er hours of electives in the PSY or SOC s	subject		Prereq. CHM 1015 (which may be taken concurrently)	
areas.		3	CHM 2020	Chemical Principles 3	3 QH
MAJOR COUR	SES			Prereq. CHM 1015	
94 quarter hours in Required Course.	-		with CHM 2021	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 3 Prereq. CHM 2020 (which may be	1 QH
Complete the foll				taken concurrently)	
BIO 1010	Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH	HMG 1001	Managing Health Services Organizations 1	3 QH
with BIO 1011	Laboratory for Biology 1 Prereq. BIO 1010 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QH	and HMG 1002	Managing Health Services Organizations 2	3 QH
BIO 1210	Biology 2 (Diversity) Prereq. BIO 1010	3 QH	or HMG 1103	Prereq. HMG 1001 Managing Health Service	6 QH
with BIO 1211	Laboratory for Biology 2	1 QH	HMG 1101	Organizations Intensive Healthcare Delivery Systems	3 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1210 (which may be		HMG 1215	Health Law	3 QH
BIO 1410	taken concurrently) and BIO 1011 Biology 3 (Animal) Prereq. BIO 1210	3 QH		Prereq. (a) HMG 1101 and (b) HMG 1002 or HMG 1103	
with BIO 1411	Laboratory for Biology 3 Prereq. BIO 1410 (which may be	1 QH	HRM 2325	Training and Development Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	3 QH
	taken concurrently) and BIO 1211		HSC 1101	Basic Pharmacology Prereq. CHM 2020	3 QH
BIO 2610 with BIO 2611	Human Anatomy and Physiology 1 Laboratory for Human Anatomy and	3 QH 1 QH	HSC 2001	Pathophysiology 1 Prereq. BIO 2810 and BIO 2811	3 QH
	Physiology 1 Prereq. BIO 2610 (which may be		HSC 2002	Pathophysiology 2 Prereq. HSC 2001	3 QH
	taken concurrently)		HSC 2100	Public Health	3 QH
			HSC 2101	Health Issues of Environmental	3 QH

Problems

30 Academic I	Tograms and Currenam Guide			
HSC 2200	Epidemiology	3 QH	MTH 3010	Calculus 2
HSC 2201	Life Cycle Nutrition	3 QH		Prereq. MTH 3005
	Prereq. HSC 1100		MTH 3015	Calculus 3
HSC 4950	Seminar	3 QH		Prereq. MTH 3010
1.CT 4004	Prereq. Senior standing		PHY 2301	Physics 1
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH	'4 DHW 2202	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050
Elective Courses			with PHY 2302	Laboratory for PHY 2301
	rter hours in the following subject areas:	BIO,		Prereq. PHY 2301 (which may be taken concurrently)
BTC, CHM, HM	G, or HSC.		PHY 2501	Physics 2
SPECIALIZAT	TIONS		1111 2301	Prereq. PHY 2301
Specializations in	this program are recommended grouping	gs of	with PHY 2502	Laboratory for PHY 2501
	to provide additional content focus. Cour	rses in		Prereq. PHY 2501 (which may be
specializations co	ount toward open electives.			taken concurrently)
Specialization in	Health Management		PHY 3101	Physics 3
	the following courses:			Prereq. PHY 2501
FIN 2801	Principles of Finance	3 QH	with PHY 3102	Laboratory for PHY 3101
ID (C 1201	Prereq. ACC 1403 and ECN 1002	2.011		Prereq. PHY 3101 (which may be
HMG 1201	Health Planning and Regulation	3 QH		taken concurrently)
HMG 2101	Prereq. HMG 1215 Principles and Practices of	3 QH	NONBUSINES	S ELECTIVES
HWG 2101	Community Health 1	з үп	Complete 3 quart	er hours of nonbusiness electives.
	Prereq. HMG 1001 and HMG 1101.		OPEN ELECTI	IVES
HMG 2201	Current Issues in Health Services	3 QH		rter hours of open electives.
	Management			•
	Prereq. HMG 1002 or HMG 1103			
HMG 3135	Healthcare Operations Management	3 QH		
	Prereq. (a) HMG 1101 and			
	(b) HMG 1002 or HMG 1103			
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing	3 QH		
	World			
Premed Specializ				
Complete the following	_	2.011		
BIO 4410	Biochemistry 1	3 QH		
BIO 4610	Prereq. BIO 3730 and CHM 3020 Biochemistry 2	3 QH		
BIO 4010	Prereq. BIO 4410	3 Q11		
CHM 2010	Organic Chemistry 1	3 QH		
	Prereq. CHM 2020	- (
with CHM 2011	Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 1	1 QH		
	Prereq. CHM 2010 (which may be			
	taken concurrently)			
CHM 3015	Organic Chemistry 2	3 QH		
	Prereq. CHM 2010			
with CHM 3016	Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 2	1 QH		
	Prereq. CHM 3015 (which may be			
CHM 2020	taken concurrently) and CHM 2011	2.011		

3 QH

1 QH

4 QH

4 QH

4 QH

4 QH

1 QH

4 QH

1 QH

4 QH

1 QH

Organic Chemistry 3
Prereq. CHM 3015

Prereq. MTH 2101

Calculus 1

Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 3

Prereq. CHM 3020 (which may be taken concurrently) and CHM 3016

CHM 3020

MTH 3005

with CHM 3021

HISTORY

There is no substitute for studying the richness and diversity of cultures through the historical span of time. It instills within an individual a depth of completeness by which a student's life becomes enriched with greater meaning and purpose to life in general. By constructing an accurate portrayal of human development, from ancient life forward, students not only enhance their skills of critical evaluation, investigation, and interpretation, they also learn to develop their own effective language skills with which to express their findings from investigation and analysis.

BS in History

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

27 quarter hours required

Humanities Electives

Complete 15 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Electives

Complete 12 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: ANT, CJS, POL, PSY, or SOC.

MAJOR COURSES

60 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH
HST 1201	American History 1763-1848	3 QH
HST 1202	American History 1848–1917	3 QH
HST 1203	American History since 1917	3 QH
HST 2202	The Historian's Craft	3 QH
HST 2465	Introduction to Public History	3 QH
HST 2625	Historical Geography	3 QH
HST 4100	Senior Seminar/Project	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 3631 and senior standing	
SOC 3631	Research Methods: Generating and	3 QH
300 3031	· ·	3 QII
	Investigating Research Problems	
	Prereq. ECN 2002	

Elective Courses

Complete 21 quarter hours of history electives.

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 15 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 25 quarter hours of open electives.

BACHELOR OF ARTS REQUIREMENTS

Students wishing to obtain a Bachelor of Arts degree rather than a Bachelor of Science degree must complete 12 quarter hours of elementary modern language course work and 12 quarter hours of intermediate modern language course work.

HUMAN SERVICES

The human services degree at the College of Professional Studies seeks to prepare students with the knowledge, skills, and dispositions needed to serve individuals, groups, organizations, and communities in a global 21st century. The degree provides students with a comprehensive overview of the human service delivery system, preparing them as caring, capable professionals who are equipped to provide direct and indirect service care. With an emphasis on client-centered caregiving, students have an opportunity to learn to apply interdisciplinary approaches to help improve the lives of people within a variety of contexts. Students completing the program are eligible for initial social work licensure. Students can opt to major or minor in the degree.

BS in Human Services

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

MAJOR COURSES

51 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the follo	wing courses:		0000110
ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1	3 QH	SOC 2440
	Prereq. ENG 3006		Specialization in H
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2 Prereq. ENG 3003	3 QH	REQUIRED COUR Complete the follow
HRM 2015	Techniques of Employee Selection	3 QH	PSY 1210
HSC 2100	Public Health	3 QH	
HSV 2000	Introduction to Human Services	3 QH	
HSV 2001	Legal and Ethical Issues in Health and Human Services	3 QH	PSY 3420
	Prereq. HSV 2000		PSY 3422
HSV 4995	Practicum	3 QH	
	Prereq. HSC 2001 and senior standing		ELECTIVE COURS
POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	3 QH	PSY 2100
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH	181 2100
	Fundamental Issues		PSY 4145
SOC 1001	Sociology 1	3 QH	
SOC 2001	Sociology 2 Prereq. SOC 1001	3 QH	PSY 4262
SOC 2301	Sociology 3	3 QH	SOC 2420
	Prereq. SOC 2001 or SOC 2050		Specialization in H
SOC 2425	Social Problems	3 QH	Complete five of the
	Prereq. SOC 1001		CJS 2114
Elective Courses			HMG 2101
Complete four of t	he following courses:		HWG 2101
CJS 1504	Juvenile Justice	3 QH	
CMN 1102	Interpersonal and Group	3 QH	HSC 1100
	Communication		HSC 2102
CMN 1151	Listening	3 OH	1100 2102

HMG 2101	Principles and Practices of	3 QH
	Community Health 1	
	Prereq. HMG 1001 and HMG 1101	
HST 2205	Coming to America: The American	3 QH
	Immigrant Experience	
HST 3213	Contemporary America	3 QH
PSY 2325	Social Psychology	3 QH
	Prerea. PSY 1410	

SPECIALIZATIONS

Complete one of the specializations listed below.

15 quarter hours required

Specialization in Child and Family Studies

Complete the following course:

SOC 2634	Family Functions and Dysfunctions	3 QH
----------	-----------------------------------	------

ELECTIVE COURSES Complete four of the following courses:

HSC 2104	Health Issues for Young Adults	3 QH
PSY 2735	Human Sexuality and Love	3 QH
PSY 3420	Development: Infancy and Childhood	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	

PSY 3421	Development: Adolescence	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	
SOC 2440	Gender and Work Roles in Society	3 QH

3 QH

3 QH

Human Development

RSES

Complete the fo	llowing courses:	
PSY 1210	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Psychological Processes	
	Prereq. PSY 1010	
PSY 3420	Development: Infancy and Childhood	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	
PSY 3422	Development: Adulthood and Aging	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	
FLECTIVE CO	URSES	

ELECTIVE COURSES				
Complete two	Complete two of the following courses:			
PSY 2100	Learning	3 QH		
	Prereq. PSY 1210			
PSY 4145	Physiological Psychology	3 QH		
	Prereq. PSY 1210			
PSY 4262	Cognition and Language	3 QH		
	Prereq. PSY 1210			
SOC 2420	Death and Dying	3 QH		
Specialization in Health and Social Issues				
Complete five of the following courses:				
CJS 2114	Race, Crime, and Justice	3 QH		

Prereg. HMG 1001 and HMG 1101 **Basic Nutrition** CMN 1151 Listening 3 QH

Women's Health Issues 3 QH HSC 2103 Men's Health Issues 3 QH

Principles and Practices of

Community Health 1

HSC 2104	Health Issues for Young Adults	3 QH
SOC 1635	Race and Ethnicity	3 QH
SOC 2160	Drugs and Society	3 QH
SOC 4105	Poverty, Power, and Social Change	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 2001	

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 24 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 37 quarter hours of open electives.

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY

The Bachelor of Science in Information Technology provides a quality education that focuses on the skills and knowledge needed by a diverse group of students in order to promote career advancement and pursue advanced degrees in information technology and to provide the critical thinking and information technology skills needed by local, national, and global employers.

BS in Information Technology

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

9 quarter hours required (beyond the core curriculum)

Complete the following five courses, any two of which should be taken as part of the core curriculum:

ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
MTH 1001	College Algebra 1	3 QH
MTH 2002	College Algebra 2	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 1001	
MTH 2512	Finite Mathematics	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 20	050

Note: Students who have passed upper-level math courses, such as calculus, are not required to take the three math courses listed above.

MAJOR COURSES

72 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

	Č	
HRM 2101	Organizational Behavior	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or MGT 1503	
ITC 1001	Introduction to PC Productivity Tools	3 QH
ITC 1002	Technology and Information Fluency	3 QH
ITC 1230	PC Database Software	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 1235	Internet Essentials	3 QH
ITC 1251	Network Foundations 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 2005 or ITC 3305	
ITC 1252	Network Foundations 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1251	
ITC 1256	Information Security Management	3 QH
ITC 2001	Java Programming	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 2005	Computer Architecture and Systems	3 QH
	Programming	
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 2253	Network Security	3 QH
	Prereg. ITC 1252 and ITC 1256	

ITC 2254	Wireless Network Technologies Prereq. ITC 1252	3 QH
ITC 2305	Advanced Java Programming	3 QH
WC 2610	Prereq. ITC 2001	2 011
ITC 2610	UNIX System Overview Prereq. ITC 3305	3 QH
ITC 2620	UNIX System Administration Prereq. ITC 2615	3 QH
ITC 2810	C# (C Sharp) Programming	3 QH
ITC 3001	Database Management Systems	3 QH
ITC 3305	Operating Systems Concepts Prereq. ITC 1001	3 QH
MIS 1101	Structured Systems Analysis and Design 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001 or ITC 1002	
MIS 1102	Structured Systems Analysis and Design 2	3 QH
	Prereq. MIS 1101	
MIS 1245	Net Security and Legal Issues Prereq. MIS 2701	3 QH
MIS 2701	Information Systems for Management	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1002	
OPM 2025	Business Decision Models	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 1002 and MTH 2512	
Management Elec	tive	
=	ne following courses:	
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing World	3 QH
SPECIALIZATI	ON IN WEB AND MULTIMEDIA	
-		unings
	ons in this program are recommended groups of the provide additional content focus. Con	
	d to provide additional content focus. Cou	irses
	count as open electives.	
Required Courses		
Complete the follo		
ART 2111	Designing Web Graphics	3 QH
ITC 1120	Web Site Design	3 QH
ITC 1240	HTML Programming	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1235	
ITC 1255	Human-Computer Interaction	3 QH
ITC 2205	Multimedia for the Web	3 QH
	Prereq. (a) ITC 1240 and	
	(b) ITC 2001 or ITC 2015	
Elective Course		
Complete one of th	ne following courses:	
ART 2112	Designing Web Graphics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ART 2111	,
ITC 2213	Database Web Sites with	3 QH
-	PHP/MySQL	
	Prereq. ITC 1240	
	*	

Web Services Development

Prereq. ITC 1240 and ITC 3001

3 QH

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES Complete 6 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.				
	OPEN ELECTIVES Complete 40 quarter hours of open electives.			
BS in Information	on Technology—Fast-Track			
MINIMUM TRA	NSFER CREDIT REQUIRED	80 QH		
QUARTER 1				
ENG 3550	Writing for the Professions Intensive	6 QH		
MIS 1246	Introduction to Information Privacy	4 QH		
PHL 2180	Business Ethics	4 QH		
Quarter total		14 QH		
QUARTER 2				
ACC 1110	Accounting Basics for Managers	3 QH		
FIN 2110	Finance Basics for Managers	3 QH		
ITC 1206	Technology Fluency Practicum	2 QH		
ITC 2605	IT Strategy, Management, and Policy	6 QH		
Quarter total		14 QH		
QUARTER 3				
ITC 1207	Database Practicum	2 QH		
ITC 2531	Leveraging Database Technologies	6 QH		
ITC 2705	Object-Oriented Programming	6 QH		
Quarter total		14 QH		
QUARTER 4				
ECN 2510	Statistics and Business Decision Models	6 QH		
ITC 2800	Information Technology Legal Issues and Risk Management	6 QH		
Quarter total		12 QH		
QUARTER 5				
ITC 2425	Information System Design and Development	6 QH		
ITC 3013	Network Concepts and Applications	6 QH		
ITC 3014	Network Security Lab	2 QH		
Quarter total		14 QH		
QUARTER 6				
CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH		
ITC 2420	Electronic Commerce and Web Services	6 QH		
ITC 4955	Project	3 QH		
Quarter total		12 QH		
TOTAL FAST-T	RACK CREDIT	80 QH		

ITC 2220

LEADERSHIP

The Bachelor of Science in Leadership provides a functional, interdisciplinary curriculum that prepares students to lead at all levels of today's global society. The program seeks to encourage and foster high ethical standards, communication competencies, and community building through practical applications built upon the foundation of many theoretical leadership frameworks. The goal of the program is that students will enter their chosen career path with a stronger understanding of self, their communities, their nation, and the global society.

BS in Leadership

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

15 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3006	
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003	
POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	3 QH
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Fundamental Issues	
SOC 1001	Sociology 1	3 QH

MAJOR COURSES

36 quarter hours required

Communication Studies Courses

Complete two of the following courses:

CMN 1101	Fundamentals of Human	3 QH
	Communication	
CMN 1102	Interpersonal and Group	3 QH
	Communication	
CMN 1156	Techniques of Persuasion and	3 QH
	Argumentation	
	Prereq. CMN 1010	
CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH
CMN 2154	Negotiation Skills	3 QH
	Prereq. CMN 2051	

Management Elective

Complete one of the following courses:			
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH	
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing	3 QH	
	World		

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	
ACC 1110	Accounting Basics for Managers	3 QH
FIN 2110	Finance Basics for Managers	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110	
HRM 2101	Organizational Behavior	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or MGT 1503	
LDR 1201	Assessing Your Leadership Capability	3 QH
LDR 1202	Establishing the Framework: What Is	3 QH
	Leadership?	
	Prereq. Not open to students who	
	have completed HRM 2303 or	
	LDR 1501	
LDR 2720	Evidence-Based Leadership and	3 QH
	Decision Making	
LDR 3230	Ethical Decision Making	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or MGT 1503	
LDR 4995	Practicum	3 QH
	Prereq. Senior standing	
PHL 3010	Logic	3 QH
NONRIIGINESS	FIFCTIVES	

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 49 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 27 quarter hours of open electives.

BS in Leadership—Fast-Track

MINIMUM TRA	ANSFER CREDIT REQUIRED	80 QH
QUARTER 1		
ENG 3550	Writing for the Professions Intensive	6 QH
LDR 1003	Learning Leadership	6 QH
Quarter Total		12 QH
QUARTER 2		
CMN 2201	Business and Professional Speaking and Presentations	6 QH
LDR 1203	Assessing and Building Leadership Capacity	6 QH
LDR 2720	Evidence-Based Leadership and Decision Making	3 QH
Quarter Total		15 QH
QUARTER 3		
HRM 2350	Organizational Behavior and Leadership (Intensive)	6 QH
HST 3430	Leadership Themes in U.S. and World History	6 QH
LDR 1102	Your Leadership Challenge	2 QH
Quarter Total		14 QH

QUARTER 4		
FIN 2110	Finance Basics for Managers	6 QH
LDR 1103	Your Leadership Team	2 QH
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing World	6 QH
Quarter Total		14 QH
QUARTER 5		
CMN 2210	Organizational Communication and	6 QH
	Leadership Issues	
LDR 2285	Leadership and Ethical Issues in	6 QH
	Science, Technology, and Society	
Quarter Total		12 QH
QUARTER 6		
CMN 2157	Negotiation Skills with Project	4 QH
LDR 4995	Practicum	3 QH
POL 3580	International Relations and	6 QH
	Organizations	
Quarter Total		13 QH
TOTAL FAST-T	TRACK CREDIT	80 QH

LIBERAL ARTS WITH MINOR IN BUSINESS

Underscoring the concept that liberal arts and business are complementary, the Bachelor of Science in Liberal Arts with a Minor in Business provides students with the benefits of a traditional liberal arts education along with practical business skills and knowledge. As a result of their comprehensive learning experience, students may enhance their ability to think creatively and analytically while garnering the business perspectives that will help them in their professional lives.

This undergraduate program's liberal arts courses encompass history, writing, politics, psychology, and sociology. Business courses focus on economics, math, and finance and include electives in accounting, leadership, organizational and consumer behavior, and marketing.

BS in Liberal Arts with Minor in Business

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

6 quarter hours required

History Requirement

Complete one of the following courses:

HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH
Introduction to I	Liberal Studies	
Complete the fol	lowing course:	

3 QH

INT 2305 Introduction to Liberal Studies MAJOR COURSES

73-74 quarter hours required

Economics Requirement

Complete two of the following courses:

ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics	4 QH
	Prereq. ECN 1002	
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH
ECN 3100	Economic Growth and Development	3 QH
	Prerea. ECN 1001	

English Writing Requirement

Complete the following courses:

Complete the fo	ollowing courses:	
ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3006	
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2	3 QH
	Prereg. ENG 3003	

English Electives

Complete 6 quarter hours of English electives.

Logic			ACC 2202	Financial Accounting 2	3 QH
Complete the followin	g course:			Prereq. ACC 1001	
PHL 3010 Lo	ogic	3 QH	BLW 1001	Business Law 1	3 QH
Poltical Science Requ	irement		FIN 2110	Finance Basics for Managers	3 QH
Complete one of the fo				Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110	
POL 1001 In	troduction to Politics	3 QH	HRM 2101	Organizational Behavior	3 QH
POL 1370 In	troduction to Comparative Politics	3 QH		Prereq. MGT 1001 or MGT 1503	
Political Science Elec	tives		LDR 1202	Establishing the Framework: What Is	3 QH
Complete 6 quarter ho	ours in the POL subject area.			Leadership?	
Mathematics/Statistic	s Electives			Prereq. Not open to students who have completed HRM 2303 or	
Complete 6 quarter ho	ours in the MTH subject area or from	the		LDR 1501	
following list:			MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing	3 QH
ECN 2001 Sta	atistics 1	3 QH	1,101 1000	World	5 411
	Prereq. MTH 2002		MKT 1001	Principles of Marketing	3 QH
ECN 2002 St	atistics 2	3 QH		Prereq. MGT 1001	
4	Prereq. ECN 2001		MKT 2325	Consumer Behavior	3 QH
Psychology and Socio	logy Requirement			Prereq. MGT 1001 or PSY 1010	
Complete the following	ig courses:		NONRUSINES	S ELECTIVES	
	troduction to Psychology: Fundamental Issues	3 QH		quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.	
SOC 1001 So	ociology 1	3 QH			
Psychology Electives					
Complete 6 quarter ho	ours in the PSY subject area.				
Sociology Electives					

3 OH

3 QH

3 QH

3 QH

3 QH

3 QH

Complete the following course:

24 quarter hours required

Required Courses

History Electives

HST 1201

HST 1202

HST 1203

HST 3130

HST 3131

INT 4891

Senior Project

Complete 6 quarter hours in the SOC subject area.

or any HST course numbered HST 3100 or higher

standing

American History 1763–1848

American History 1848–1917

American History since 1917

Senior Project in Liberal Studies

Prereq. INT 2305 and senior

The World: 1900-1945

The World: 1945-Present

Complete five of the following courses:

MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
MGT 1002	Dynamics of Business 2	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001	

Elective Courses

ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH

Prereq. ACC 1002 or ACC 1003

LIBERAL STUDIES

Working with an academic advisor, students will select specific academic courses to compose a degree program that meets their intellectual, personal, and professional goals.

Choosing from an array of options, students will have the unique opportunity to build a program that is finely tuned to their strengths and interests. Unlike traditional undergraduate degree programs in which students major in a specific academic area, this program allows students to pursue an area of interest that is not predefined as a major concentration. A Bachelor of Arts degree option is also available.

BS in Liberal Studies

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

MAJOR COURSES

54 quarter hours required

Introduction and Senior Project

Complete the following courses:

INT 2305	Introduction to Liberal Studies	3 QH
INT 4891	Senior Project in Liberal Studies	3 QH
	Prereq. INT 2305 and senior	

standing

History Course

HST 1001

Complete one of the following courses:

1101 1001	The Civilization of the Thielent and	2 411
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 OH

The Civilization of the Ancient and

3 OH

Humanities Electives

Complete 21 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Mathematics and Science Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of mathematics and science electives in the following subject areas: BIO, BTC, CHM, ESC, MTH, or PHY.

Social Science Electives

Complete 15 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: CJS, ECN, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 48 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN AND SPECIALIZATION ELECTIVES

Complete 25 quarter hours of open electives and specialization electives. *Note:* A program of specialization is identified after the completion of INT 2305.

BACHELOR OF ARTS REQUIREMENTS

Students wishing to obtain a Bachelor of Arts degree rather than a Bachelor of Science degree must complete 12 quarter hours of elementary modern language course work and 12 quarter hours of intermediate modern language course work.

LIBERAL STUDIES—TEACHER PREPARATION FOR PARAPROFESSIONALS SPECIALIZATION

Within the liberal studies bachelor's degree, students can elect to follow a specialized Bridge to Teaching track. Bridge to Teaching is designed for teacher assistants and instructional paraprofessionals who are currently in practice, have earned an associate degree (or its equivalent), and wish to enter the teaching force. Graduates of the program receive a Bachelor of Science in Liberal Studies and the preparation for initial licensure, according to Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education state guidelines.

BS in Liberal Studies with Bridge to Teaching

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

MAJOR COURSES

57 quarter hours required

Introduction to Education/Supervised Teaching Practicum

Complete the following courses. *Note:* EDU 1101 can be used to fulfill the INT 2305 requirement for the BS in Liberal Studies. A program of specialization is identified after the completion of EDU 1101. EDU 4818 can be used to fulfill the INT 4891 requirement for the BS in Liberal Studies.

EDU 1101	Introduction to Education	3 QH
EDU 4818	Supervised Teaching Practicum	6 QH

History Course

Complete one of the following courses:

	e e	
HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH

Humanities Electives

Complete 21 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Mathematics and Science Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of mathematics and science electives in the following subject areas: BIO, BTC, CHM, ESC, MTH, or PHV

Social Science Electives

Complete 15 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: ANT, CJS, ECN, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

BRIDGE TO TEACHING ELECTIVES

25 quarter hours required

Select either the specialization in elementary education or the specialization in secondary education.

Specialization in Elementary Education

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

Complete the following courses.			
EDU 1031	Inclusion, Equity, and Diversity	3 QH	
	Prereq. EDU 1101		
EDU 1101	Introduction to Education	3 QH	
EDU 2004	Learning and Accomplished Practice	4 QH	
	Prereq. EDU 1101		
EDU 3300	Race and Urban Education	3 QH	
	Prereq. EDU 1101		
EDU 3400	Inquiry in Mathematics and Science	4 QH	
	Prereq. EDU 2004		
EDU 3405	Inquiry in Humanities and Social	4 QH	
	Science		
	Prereq. EDU 2004		
EDU 3414	Literacy Development and Instruction	4 QH	
	Prereg. EDU 2004		

Specialization in Secondary Education

Note: Students who select the specialization in secondary education must select up to 21 quarter hours from nonbusiness electives in one of the following disciplines (in addition to the specialization course requirements): biology, chemistry, English, history, mathematics, and political science.

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

EDU 1031	Inclusion, Equity, and Diversity	3 QH
	Prereq. EDU 1101	
EDU 1101	Introduction to Education	3 QH
EDU 2004	Learning and Accomplished Practice	4 QH
	Prereq. EDU 1101	
EDU 3300	Race and Urban Education	3 QH
	Prereq. EDU 1101	
EDU 3413	Curriculum Design and Assessment	4 QH
	Prereq. EDU 2004	
EDU 3416	Language, Culture, and Literature in	4 QH
	the Middle and High School	
	Prereq. EDU 2004	

SUBJECT AREA COURSE

Based on desired teaching discipline, and consultation with program advisor, select one of the following:

EDU 4417	Teaching History and Social Studies	4 OH
220	Prereq. EDU 2004	. 211
EDU 4418	Teaching Language Arts	4 QH
	Prereq. EDU 2004	
EDU 4419	Pedagogy for Teaching Science	4 QH
	Prereq. EDU 2004	
EDU 4420	Pedagogy for Teaching Mathematics	4 QH
	Prereg. EDU 2004	

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 45 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

BACHELOR OF ARTS REQUIREMENTS

Students wishing to obtain a Bachelor of Arts degree rather than a Bachelor of Science degree must complete 12 quarter hours of elementary modern language course work and 12 quarter hours of intermediate modern language course work.

MANAGEMENT

The mission of the Bachelor of Science in Management is to advance students' understanding of the functions, modalities, and methods of management; to enhance the ability of program graduates to be innovative and ethically apply management principles and skills to a constantly changing professional and global environment while inspiring them to lifelong learning; and to develop the social, intellectual, and cognitive skills students need to adapt to and thrive amid a rapidly changing world.

BS in Management

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

ASSOCIATE-LEVEL COURSE REQUIREMENTS

36 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH
ACC 1002	Financial Accounting 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001	
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1002 or ACC 1003	
BLW 1001	Business Law 1	3 QH
FIN 2801	Principles of Finance	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1403 and ECN 1002	
HRM 2101	Organizational Behavior	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or MGT 1503	
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
MGT 1002	Dynamics of Business 2	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001	
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing	3 QH
	World	
MKT 1001	Principles of Marketing	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001	
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Fundamental Issues	

Elective Course

Complete one of the following courses:

complete one of t	ne following courses.	
HRM 2010	Human Resources Management	3 QH
	Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	
MGT 2658	Today's Management Issues	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1002 or MGT 1003	
MKT 2325	Consumer Behavior	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or PSY 1010	
OPM 1130	Basics of Supply Chain Management	3 QH

BACHELOR'S DEGREE COURSES

74 quarter hours required

3 QH

3 QH

3 QH

3 QH

3 QH

6 QH

3 QH

Economics and	l Statistics Courses		LDR 1202	Establishing the Framework: What Is
Complete the fo	ollowing courses:			Leadership?
ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics Prereq. ECN 1002	4 QH		Prereq. Not open to students who have completed HRM 2303 or
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH		LDR 1501
ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH	MGT 3020	Innovation and Change Management
	Prereq. MTH 2002			Prereq. MGT 1002 or MGT 1003
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH	Business Requ	irements
	Prereq. ECN 2001		•	ollowing courses:
Communication	n Studies Course		FIN 2802	Financial Management
Complete one of	of the following courses:			Prereq. FIN 2801
CMN 1010	Organizational Communication	3 QH	MGT 2410	Project Management
CMN 1102	Interpersonal and Group	3 QH		Prereq. MGT 1002 or MGT 1003
	Communication		MGT 3446	International Business and
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH		Management
	Prereq. CMN 1010			Prereq. MGT 1002 or MGT 1003
CMN 4170	Meeting Dynamics and	3 QH	MGT 4750	Business Strategy (Intensive)
	Communication			Prereq. ENG 3003, FIN 2802, and
	Prereq. CMN 1010 and CMN 2051			senior standing
Writing for the	Professions		MIS 2701	Information Systems for Management
Complete the fo	ollowing courses:			Prereq. ITC 1002
ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1	3 QH	OPEN ELEC	TIVES
	Prereq. ENG 3006			parter hours of open electives. <i>Note:</i> ITC 100
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2	3 QH		ITC 2750 may not be used to satisfy this
	Prereq. ENG 3003			TH 0101, MTH 2002, and MTH 2050 may i

History Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the HST subject area.

Information Technology Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the ITC subject area. Note: ITC 1001, ITC 1002, and ITC 2750 may not be used to satisfy this requirement.

Psychology Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the PSY subject area.

General Electives

Complete 6 quarter hours of electives in the following subject areas: ECN, LDR, POL, PSY, or SOC.

Business-Related Electives

Business Itelated Breen, es			
Complete six of the following courses:			
BLW 3304	Employment Law	3 QH	
	Prereq. BLW 1001		
CMN 2050	Advanced Organizational	3 QH	
	Communication		
	Prereq. CMN 1010		
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH	
	Prereq. CMN 1010		
CMN 2154	Negotiation Skills	3 QH	
	Prereq. CMN 2051		
LDR 1201	Assessing Your Leadership Capability	3 QH	

e: ITC 1001, fy this requirement. MTH 0101, MTH 2002, and MTH 2050 may not be used as mathematics electives in this program.

BS in Management—Fast-Track

MINIMUM TRANSFER CREDIT REQUIRED		
QUARTER 1		
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH
ENG 3550	Writing for the Professions Intensive	6 QH
Quarter Total		13 QH
QUARTER 2		
ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics	4 QH
FIN 2801	Principles of Finance	3 QH
LDR 1203	Assessing and Building Leadership	6 QH
	Capacity	
Quarter Total		13 QH
QUARTER 3		
CMN 1103	Organizational and Group	6 QH
	Communication	
ECN 2050	Statistics Intensive	6 QH
Quarter Total		12 QH

QUARTER 4		
MGT 3446	International Business and	3 QH
	Management	
MGT 4412	Project Management Practices and Application	6 QH
PHL 2560	Business Ethics and Decision Making	6 QH
Quarter Total		15 QH
QUARTER 5		
CMN 2156	Persuasion, Argue, and Negotiate	6 QH
MIS 2701	Information Systems for Management	3 QH
SOC 2440	Gender and Work Roles in Society	3 QH
Quarter Total		12 QH
QUARTER 6		
BLW 2051	Employment Law—Employee Rights	6 QH
LDR 4995	Practicum	3 QH
MGT 4750	Business Strategy Intensive	6 QH
Quarter Total		15 QH

TOTAL FAST-TRACK CREDIT

MECHANICAL ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY

The mission of the mechanical engineering technology (MET) program is to prepare competent and well-grounded engineering professionals that are capable to provide and communicate effective solutions to technical problems in traditional and innovative areas associated with the discipline of mechanical engineering.

BSET in Mechanical Engineering Technology

ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the engineering technology undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 39.

39 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

63 quarter hours required

Technology

80 QH

Complete the following courses:

- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
ETC 1101	Introduction to C++ Programming	3 QH
ETC 1103	C++ Application Development	3 QH
	Prereq. ETC 1101	
ETE 1101	Introduction to DC Networks	3 QH
ETE 1103	DC Network Analysis	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 1101	
ETE 2101	Introduction to AC Networks	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 1103 or ETE 1150	
ETE 2103	AC Network Analysis	3 QH
	Prereq. ETE 2101	
ETG 1001	Engineering Graphics 1	3 QH
ETG 2021	Engineering Graphics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ETG 1001	
ETM 1101	Introduction to Systems in Static	3 QH
	Equilibrium	
	Prereq. MTH 2101 and PHY 2501	
ETM 1103	Application of Static Equilibrium	3 QH
	Prereq. ETM 1101 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
ETM 2101	Introduction to Linear Dynamics	3 QH
	Prereq. ETM 1103 or ETM 1150	
ETM 2103	Introduction to Rotational Dynamics	3 QH
	Prereq. ETM 2101 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
Science		
Complete the follo	owing courses:	
PHY 2301	Physics 1	4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050	
with PHY 2302	Laboratory for PHY 2301	1 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2301 (which may be	

taken concurrently)

PHY 2501	Physics 2	4 QH		SPECIALIZATION ELECTIVES	
with PHY 2502	Prereq. PHY 2301 Laboratory for PHY 2501 Prereq. PHY 2501 (which may be	1 QH		num of 24 additional quarter hours of tecl f the following areas of specialization:	hnology
	taken concurrently).		Computer-Aided	Design/Manufacturing Systems Specials	ization
PHY 3101	Physics 3 Prereq. PHY 2501	4 QH	ETF 2011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 1 Prereq. ETG 2021	4 QH
with PHY 3102	Laboratory for PHY 3101 Prereq. PHY 3101 (which may be	1 QH	ETF 3011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 2 Prereq. ETF 2011	4 QH
Mathematics	taken concurrently)		ETG 2011	AutoCAD 1	3 QH
Complete the follow	wing courses		ETG 2013	Prereq. ETG 1001 AutoCAD 2	3 QH
MTH 3005	Calculus 1	4 QH	L1G 2013	Prereg. ETG 2011	3 Q11
W111 3003	Prereq. MTH 2101	4 Q11	ETG 3023	AutoCAD Solids Modeling	3 QH
MTH 3010	Calculus 2	4 QH	E1G 3023	Prereg. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021	3 Q11
	Prereq. MTH 3005	. 4	ETG 3025	Pro/ENGINEER	4 QH
MTH 3015	Calculus 3	4 QH		Prereg. ETG 2021	. (
	Prereq. MTH 3010		ETG 3031	Geometric Dimensioning and	3 QH
MA TOR COUR	-			Tolerancing	
MAJOR COUR				Prereg. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021	
38 quarter hours r	-		ETM 4115	Mechanical Design	4 QH
Complete the follo	_	2.011		Prereq. ETM 3103 or ETM 3150	
CHM 1011	Chemical Principles 1 Prereq. MTH 1001	3 QH	ETM 4501	Mechanical Vibrations	4 QH
with CHM 1012	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 1	1 QH		Prereq. ETM 2103 or ETM 2150	
011 1012	Prereq. CHM 1011 (which may be	. 4	Electromechanic	al Systems Specialization	
	taken concurrently)		ETE 1211	Introduction to Electrical	3 QH
ETM 1211	Laboratory Measurement and Analysis	3 QH		Measurements	
	Prereq. PHY 2501			Prereq. ETE 2103	
ETM 1213	Applied Laboratory Measurements Prereq. ETM 1211 (which may be	3 QH	ETE 1213	Applied Electrical Measurements Prereq. ETE 1211	3 QH
	taken concurrently)		ETE 2011	Introduction to Signal Analysis	4 QH
ETM 3001	Materials	4 QH	TTT 2012	Prereq. ETE 3123	
	Prereq. ETM 1103 or ETM 1150		ETE 2013	Digital Communication Systems	4 QH
ETM 3101	Introduction to Stress Analysis	3 QH	ETE 2511	Prereq. ETE 2011	4 011
	Prereq. ETM 1103 or ETM 1150		ETE 3511	Control Engineering Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005	4 QH
ETM 3103	Application of Stress Analysis	3 QH	ETE 4011	Analog Circuit Simulation	4 QH
	Prereq. ETM 3101 (which may be		EIE 4011	Prereq. ETE 3123	7 Q11
ETM 3301	taken concurrently) Introduction to Fluid Mechanics	3 QH	ETE 4013	Digital Circuit Simulation	4 QH
E1W1 5501	Prereq. (a) ETM 2103 or ETM 2150	з үп		Prereq. ETE 3133	
ETEM 2202	and (b) MTH 3005	2.011	ETE 4520	Industrial Control Systems 1 Prereq. ETE 2103	4 QH
ETM 3303	Applied Fluid Mechanics	3 QH	ETE 4521	Industrial Control Systems 2	4 QH
	Prereq. ETM 3301 (which may be taken concurrently)		212 1321	Prereg. ETC 1101 and ETE 4520	. Q11
ETM 3311	Introduction to Thermodynamics	3 QH	ETF 2011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 1	4 QH
E1WI 3311	Prereq. MTH 3010 and PHY 2501	3 QII		Prereg. ETG 2021	
ETM 3313	Application of Thermodynamics Prereg. ETM 3311 (which may be	3 QH	ETF 3011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 2 Prereq. ETF 2011	4 QH
	taken concurrently)		ETG 3023	AutoCAD Solids Modeling	3 QH
ETM 3315	Introduction to Heat Transfer	3 QH		Prereq. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021	-
=12010	Prereq. ETM 3311 and MTH 3015	~ ~			
ETM 3317	Applied Heat Transfer	3 QH			
	Prereq. ETM 3315 (which may be taken concurrently)	`			

ETG 3031	Geometric Dimensioning and Tolerancing	3 QH	ETE 3423	Applied Distributive Systems Prereg. ETE 3421	3 QH
ETM 4501	Prereq. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021 Mechanical Vibrations	4 QH	ETM 4401	Power Generation Prereg. ETM 3313	4 QH
	Prereq. ETM 2103 or ETM 2150	. 2	ETM 4403	Renewable Energy Power Prereg. ETM 3313	4 QH
	ms Design Specialization		ETM 4411	_	4 ОП
ETF 2011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 1 Prereq. ETG 2021	4 QH	ETM 4411	Fuel Cells: Principles and Technologies	4 QH
ETF 3011	Computer-Aided Manufacturing 2 Prereq. ETF 2011	4 QH		Prereq. CHM 1011, ETM 3313, and PHY 3101	
ETG 2011	AutoCAD 1 Prereg. ETG 1001	3 QH	ETM 4501	Mechanical Vibrations Prereq. ETM 2103 or ETM 2150	4 QH
ETG 2013	AutoCAD 2 Prereg. ETG 2011	3 QH	CAPSTONE EX		
ETG 3023	AutoCAD Solids Modeling Prereg. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021	3 QH	Note: Capstone is	designed to build on skills acquired in ear	
ETG 3025	Pro/ENGINEER Prereg. ETG 2021	4 QH	the "real world."	phasize situations and challenges that exis	st in
ETG 3031	Geometric Dimensioning and	3 QH	Technology Complete the follo	owing courses:	
	Tolerancing Prereq. ETG 2013 and ETG 2021		ETG 3001	Engineering Economy Prereq. MTH 2002	4 QH
ETM 3321	Heating, Ventilation, and Air Conditioning Prereq. ETM 3311	4 QH	ETG 3041	Technical Communications Prereq. ENG 1004	4 QH
ETM 4113	Roark and Young Stress Analysis Prereq. ETM 3103 or ETM 3150	4 QH	ETG 4880	Capstone Preparation Prereq. Senior standing	2 QH
ETM 4115	Mechanical Design Prereq. ETM 3103 or ETM 3150	4 QH	ETG 4955	Capstone Design Project Prereq. ETG 4880	4 QH
ETM 4401	Power Generation Prereq. ETM 3313	4 QH	-	itional course (3 quarter hours) in one of areas: BIO, CHM, ESC, GIS, HSC, or PH	
ETM 4417	Heat Exchanger and Pump Engineering Prereq. ETM 3317	4 QH	Business and Ent		
ETM 4501	Mechanical Vibrations Prereq. ETM 2103 or ETM 2150	4 QH	-	areas: ACC, CMN, ECN, FIN, LDR, MG	
ETM 4512	Hybrid Vehicle Technologies and Design Prereq. (a) ETM 1211 and	4 QH	accredited by the l	ngineering technology degree program is Engineering Technology Accreditation BET, Inc., 111 Market Place, Suite 1050,	
	(b) ETM 3103 or ETM 3150 and (c) ETM 3313			202-4012; telephone 410.347.7700.	
Power and Altern	ative Energy Systems Specialization				
ETE 1211	Introduction to Electrical Measurements Prereq. ETE 2103	3 QH			
ETE 1213	Applied Electrical Measurements Prereq. ETE 1211	3 QH			
ETE 3401	Introduction to Power Systems Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005	4 QH			
ETE 3403	Applied Power Systems Prereq. ETE 3401	4 QH			
ETE 3411	Energy Conversion Prereq. ETE 2103 and MTH 3005	4 QH			
ETE 3421	Introduction to Distributive Systems Prereq. ETE 3031 and MTH 3005	3 QH			

OPERATIONS TECHNOLOGY

The mission of the undergraduate program in operations technology is to educate a diverse local and international student population about the concepts, theories, methodologies, and tools used in the field of operations management and technology. Graduates will be trained to use an empirical approach for understanding and utilizing the tools of operations and supply chain management and to apply this knowledge in further study at the graduate level or in the various careers for which a broad understanding in operations is a necessary foundation. The degree is designed for graduates to go on to graduate education or for successful entry to the job market upon graduation. This program develops future leaders in the field of operations, logistics and supply chain management.

BS in Operations Technology

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

14 quarter hours required

Statistics and Finite Mathematics

Complete one of the following courses:

ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
MTH 2512	Finite Mathematics	3 QH
	Prerea. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050	

Economics

Complete the following courses:

ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics	4 QH
	Prereq. ECN 1002	
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH

Elective

Complete one course (3 quarter hours) in one of the following subject areas: CJS, CMN, PSY, or SOC.

MAJOR COURSES

36 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

BLW 1001	Business Law 1	3 QH
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
OPM 1130	Basics of Supply Chain Management	3 QH
OPM 2210	Operations Control and Execution	3 QH
	Prereq. OPM 1130	
OPM 2315	Detailed Master Planning	3 QH
	Prereq. OPM 2444	
OPM 2444	Resource Planning and Scheduling	3 QH
	Prereq. OPM 2210	
OPM 2820	Operations Management Policy	3 QH
	Prereq. OPM 2210 and OPM 2315	

Elective Courses

Complete two of the following courses:

1	0	
MIS 1255	Electronic Commerce Systems	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1235	
OPM 2451	Purchasing Essentials	3 QH
	Prereq. OPM 2210 and TRN 1002	
OPM 2657	Business Negotiations	3 QH
	Prereq. OPM 2820	
OPM 4352	Advanced Purchasing	3 QH
	Prereq. TRN 1002	
TRN 1002	Logistics	3 QH

Information Technology Electives

Complete two electives (6 quarter hours) in the ITC subject area.

Finance Elective

Complete one of the following courses:

ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH
FIN 2110	Finance Basics for Managers	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110	

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 72 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 5 quarter hours of open electives.

ORGANIZATIONAL COMMUNICATION

The most significant challenge students and professionals face is the ability to communicate efficiently, effectively, and accurately. This program addresses these challenges. Students will gain practical experience in effective communication skills by developing both written and oral communication within the context of their professional concentration. Knowledge attained and skills acquired either online, in class, or both, simulate those encountered in "real world" organizational situations. These include but are not limited to persuasive presentations, oral and written reports, and communications directed at multiple, but specific, audiences. The program utilizes new technologies all directed toward effective communications.

BS in Organizational Communication

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

36 quarter hours required

Political Science Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the POL subject area.

Psychology/Sociology Elective

Complete one elective (3 quarter hours) in the PSY or SOC subject area.

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3006	
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003	
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Fundamental Issues	
SOC 1001	Sociology 1	3 QH

Humanities Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: ANT, CJS, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

MAJOR COURSES

33 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses. *Note:* CMN 4770 is a capstone course:

course:		
CMN 1010	Organizational Communication	3 QH
CMN 2050	Advanced Organizational	3 QH
	Communication	
	Prereq. CMN 1010	

*S*₁ С С С Л

CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH
	Prereq. CMN 1010	
CMN 2320	Crisis Communication	3 QH
	Prereq. CMN 1010 and CMN 2051	
CMN 2430	Ethical Issues in Organizational	3 QH
	Communication	
	Prereq. CMN 1010 and LDR 3230	
CMN 3040	Intercultural Communication and the	3 QH
	Organization	
	Prereq. CMN 1010	
CMN 3250	Mediated Communication and Media	3 QH
	Relations	
	Prereq. CMN 1010	
CMN 4170	Meeting Dynamics and	3 QH
	Communication	
	Prereq. CMN 1010 and CMN 2051	
CMN 4770	Organizational Communication	3 QH
	Measurement and Assessment	
	Prereq. CMN 1010 and senior	
	standing	

Elective Courses

Complete 6 quarter hours in the CMN subject area.

SPECIALIZATION

12 quarter hours required

Complete either the specialization in corporate and organizational communication or the specialization in public relations.

Specialization in Corporate and Organizational Communication Complete four of the following courses:

•		
CMN 1156	Techniques of Persuasion and	3 QH
	Argumentation	
	Prereq. CMN 1010	
CMN 2001	Gender and Communication	3 QH
CMN 2080	Emerging Communication	3 QH
	Technology	
CMN 2154	Negotiation Skills	3 QH
	Prereq. CMN 2051	
TCC 2001	Technical Writing 1	3 QH
TCC 4120	Proposal Writing	3 QH
	Prereq. TCC 2002 or TCC 2050	

Specialization in	n Public Relations	
Complete four o	f the following courses:	
CMN 2080	Emerging Communication	3 QH
	Technology	
CMN 3355	Advanced Professional Speaking	3 QH
	Prereq. CMN 2051	
CMN 4983	Topics	3 QH
JRN 2000	Public Relations Basics and Practice	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or MKT 1001	
JRN 2100	Advertising Basics and Practice	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001 or MKT 1001	
TCC 2001	Technical Writing 1	3 QH

SECONDARY FOCUS

It is recommended that students use 18 quarter hours of elective credit to augment their major courses in organizational communication with concentrated study in one of the following areas, which the student should select on the basis of interest and career expectations.

Secondary Focus on Criminal Justice

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

CJS 1001	Introduction to Criminal Justice	3 QH
CJS 1003	Criminology 1	3 QH
CJS 1004	Criminology 2	3 QH
	Prereg. CJS 1003	

ELECTIVE COURSES

Complete three courses in the CJS subject area.

Secondary Focus on Health Management

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

HMG 1001	Managing Health Services	3 QH
	Organizations 1	
HMG 1002	Managing Health Services	3 QH
	Organizations 2	
	Prereq. HMG 1001	

ELECTIVE COURSES

Complete four courses in the HMG or HSC subject areas.

Secondary Focus on Management

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

Complete the follow	wing courses.	
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
MGT 1002	Dynamics of Business 2	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1001	
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing	3 QH
	World	
MGT 3020	Innovation and Change Management	3 QH
	Prereq. MGT 1002 or MGT 1003	
MGT 3317	The Business of Consulting	3 QH
ELECTIVE COUR	SES	
Complete one of th	e following courses:	
MGT 2328	The Global Marketplace	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003 and MGT 1001	
MGT 2855	Manager and Society	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003, HRM 2101,	
	MGT 1001, and PHL 1001	

Secondary Focus on Human Resources Management

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

HRM 2010	Human Resources Management	3 QH
	Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	
LDR 1202	Establishing the Framework: What Is	3 QH
	Leadership?	
	Prereq. Not open to students who	
	have completed HRM 2303 or	
	LDR 1501	

ELECTIVE COURSES

Complete four courses in the HRM subject area.

Secondary Focus on Political Science

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	3 QH
POL 1250	Introduction to American Government	3 QH
POL 1370	Introduction to Comparative Politics	3 OH

ELECTIVE COURSES

Complete three courses in the POL subject area.

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 12 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 34 quarter hours of open electives.

BS in Organizational Communication—Fast-Track

MINIMUM TRANSFER CREDIT REQUIRED		80 QH
QUARTER 1		
CMN 1103	Organizational and Group	6 QH
	Communication	
ENG 3550	Writing for the Professions Intensive	6 QH
Quarter Total		12 QH
QUARTER 2		
CMN 2001	Gender and Communication	3 QH
CMN 2050	Advanced Organizational	3 QH
	Communication	
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH
LDR 1203	Assessing and Building Leadership	6 QH
	Capacity	
Quarter Total		15 QH
QUARTER 3		
CMN 2156	Persuasion, Argue, and Negotiate	6 QH
CMN 2430	Ethical Issues in Organizational	3 QH
	Communication	
HST 3430	Leadership Themes in U.S. and World	6 QH
	History	
Quarter Total		15 QH

QUARTER 4		
CMN 3040	Intercultural Communication and the	3 QH
	Organization	
CMN 3250	Mediated Communication and Media	3 QH
	Relations	
HRM 2350	Organizational Behavior and	6 QH
	Leadership Intensive	
Quarter Total		12 QH
QUARTER 5		
CMN 2080	Emerging Communication	3 QH
	Technology	
CMN 2320	Crisis Communication	3 QH
PHL 2560	Business Ethics and Decision Making	6 QH
Quarter Total		12 QH
QUARTER 6		
CMN 4170	Meeting Dynamics and	3 QH
	Communication	
CMN 4770	Organizational Communication	3 QH
	Measurement and Assessment	
CMN 4955	Project	2 QH
POL 3580	International Relations and	6 QH
	Organizations	
Quarter Total		14 QH
TOTAL FAST-T	TRACK CREDIT	80 QH

POLITICAL SCIENCE

The political science degree at the College of Professional Studies is designed to prepare students for future careers and/or graduate programs by facilitating the development of the skills and knowledge needed in a wide range of academic, professional, and personal contexts. This includes a grasp of the history of political thought, a global awareness of the interconnectedness of different cultures, and an understanding of government structures and processes nationally and internationally. In particular, training in critical thinking and writing is emphasized to foster the habits of mind needed for reflective, informed citizens to participate in political life and have an impact on the future course of events.

BS in Political Science

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

36 quarter hours required

History Course

Complete one of the following courses:

HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 OH

Humanities Electives

Complete 21 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: CJS, ECN, HST, POL, or PSY.

Mathematics or Science Elective

Complete one mathematics or science elective (3 quarter hours) in any of the following subject areas: BIO, CHM, ESC, MTH, or PHY.

MAJOR COURSES

57 quarter hours required

Required Courses

ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	3 QH
POL 1250	Introduction to American Government	3 QH
POL 1370	Introduction to Comparative Politics	3 QH
POL 2400	International Relations	3 QH
POL 3003	Introduction to Political Theory	3 OH

POL 4950	Seminar	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 3631 and senior	
	standing	
SOC 3631	Research Methods: Generating and	3 QH
	Investigating Research Problems	
	Prereq. ECN 2002	

Elective Courses—Group 1

Complete three of the following courses:

•	ě .	
POL 3100	American Political Thought	3 QH
POL 3110	Political Parties and Pressure Groups	3 QH
POL 3115	State and Local Government	3 QH
POL 3125	The Congress	3 QH
POL 3130	American Constitutional Law	3 QH
POL 3235	Criminal and Civil Due Process	3 QH

Elective Courses—Group 2

Complete three of the following courses:

POL 2500	Comparative Politics	3 QH
POL 2515	Africa Today	3 QH
POL 2520	Government and Politics in the Middle	3 QH
	East	
POL 2805	International Organizations	3 QH
POL 2840	American Foreign Policy	3 QH

Political Science Electives

Complete 12 quarter hours of course work in the POL subject area.

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 11 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 23 quarter hours of open electives.

BACHELOR OF ARTS REQUIREMENTS

Students wishing to obtain a Bachelor of Arts degree rather than a Bachelor of Science degree must complete 12 quarter hours of elementary modern language course work and 12 quarter hours of intermediate modern language course work.

PSYCHOLOGY

The psychology degree at the College of Professional Studies supports students in becoming equipped with the knowledge, skills, and dispositions needed within a broad range of fields in a global 21st century. The degree provides students with a strong foundational knowledge within the discipline of psychology, including relevant theory and research that promotes intellectual and interpersonal growth. With an emphasis on scientific thinking, ethical behavior, and respect for diversity, students cultivate insight about human behavior and mental processes and demonstrate concern for the well-being of their surrounding and global communities. Students can opt to major or minor in the degree.

BS in Psychology

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

36 quarter hours required

History Requirement

Complete one of the following courses:

HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH

Humanities Electives

Complete 21 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: CJS, ECN, HST, POL, or SOC.

Mathematics or Science Elective

Complete one mathematics or science elective (3 quarter hours) in any of the following subject areas: BIO, BTC, CHM, ESC, MTH, or PHY.

MAJOR COURSES

69 quarter hours required

Required Courses

ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	
ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Fundamental Issues	

PSY 1210	Introduction to Psychology: Psychological Processes	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1010	
PSY 1410	Introduction to Psychology: Personal Dynamics	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1010	
PSY 4920	Research in Psychology 1 Prereq. ECN 2002, PSY 1210, and PSY 1410	3 QH
PSY 4930	Research in Psychology 2 Prereq. PSY 4920	3 QH
PSY 4950	Seminar Prereq. PSY 4930 and senior standing	3 QH
SOC 3631	Research Methods: Generating and Investigating Research Problems Prereq. ECN 2002	3 QH

Development Requirement

Complete the following courses:

PSY 3420	Development: Infancy and Childhood	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	
PSY 3421	Development: Adolescence	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	
PSY 3422	Development: Adulthood and Aging	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	

Elective Courses—Group 1

Complete two of the following courses:

PSY 2215	Personality	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1410	
PSY 2325	Social Psychology	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1410	
PSY 3515	Abnormal Psychology	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1410	

Elective Courses—Group 2

Complete three of the following courses:

PSY 2100	Learning	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	
PSY 3765	Sensation and Perception	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210 and PSY 1410	
PSY 4145	Physiological Psychology	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	
PSY 4262	Cognition and Language	3 QH
	Prereq. PSY 1210	

Elective Courses—General

Complete 18 quarter hours in the PSY subject area.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 22 quarter hours of open electives.

BACHELOR OF ARTS REQUIREMENTS

Students wishing to obtain a Bachelor of Arts degree rather than a Bachelor of Science degree must complete 12 quarter hours of elementary modern language course work and 12 quarter hours of intermediate modern language course work.

PUBLIC AFFAIRS

The public affairs degree at the College of Professional Studies is designed to prepare students for future careers and/or graduate programs by facilitating the development of the skills and knowledge needed in a wide range of professional, nonprofit, business, and academic situations. This includes a grasp of the political, socioeconomic, economic, demographic, legal, and ethical issues and inputs that are necessary to consider and evaluate when developing and implementing public policy. This also includes an understanding of government structures and processes at all levels of government—regionally, nationally, and internationally—and how governments interact and intersect with for-profit and nonprofit organizations. Training in effective communication skills, including critical thinking and writing, is emphasized to stimulate creative minds to participate in public affairs and have a positive influence on public policies.

BS in Public Affairs

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

34-35 quarter hours required

Required Courses

Complete the following courses:

ECN 1001	Principles of Macroeconomics	4 QH
	Prereq. ECN 1002	
HST 3131	The World: 1945–Present	3 QH
POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	3 QH
POL 1370	Introduction to Comparative Politics	3 QH
POL 3115	State and Local Government	3 QH
SOC 1001	Sociology 1	3 QH
SOC 2425	Social Problems	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 1001	

Elective Courses

Complete four of the following courses:				
ECN 1002	Principles of Microeconomics	4 QH		
ECN 3100	Economic Growth and Development	3 QH		
	Prereq. ECN 1001			
POL 1250	Introduction to American Government	3 QH		
POL 2105	Business and Government	3 QH		
POL 2230	Civil Liberties	3 QH		
POL 3110	Political Parties and Pressure Groups	3 OH		

MAJOR COURSES

21 quarter hours required

Required Courses

CMN 1010	Organizational Communication	3 QH
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH
	Prereg. CMN 1010	

No. Private	CMN 2320	Crisis Communication	3 QH	ELECTIVES—C	GROUP 2	
Private Priv		Prereq. CMN 1010 and CMN 2051		Complete five of	the following courses:	
SOC 4105	SOC 2001	Sociology 2	3 QH		Introduction to Criminal Justice	3 QH
Prevag. SOC 2001		_		CJS 1105		3 QH
Process	SOC 4105	-	3 QH		Prereq. CJS 1100	
Complete itwo of the following courses: CIS 2114 Race, Crime, and Juscice 3 QH BLW 304 Employment Law BrT 3206 American Constitutional 3 QH BT 3206 American Constitutional 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3206 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3206 Current Politica		Prereq. SOC 2001		CJS 1110	Introduction to Law 1	3 QH
BLW 3304 Employment Law Prereq. BLW 1001 Prereq. BLW 1001 Prereq. BLW 1001 History 1835–1910 History 1835–1910 POL 2525 Religion and Global Terrorism 3 QH POL 2525 Religion and Global Terrorism 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3205 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3205 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3205 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3205 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3205 Curren	Elective Courses			CJS 2104		
Prereq. BLW 1001	Complete two of	the following courses:		CJS 2114		3 QH
CIS 1504 Juvenile Justice 3 QH POL 2525 Religion and Global Terrorism 3 QH POL 2525 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 2525 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 2525 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 2525 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 2526 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 2526 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 2526 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 2520 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 2520 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 2526 Religion and Global Terrorism 3 QH POL 2526 Pol	BLW 3304	Employment Law	3 QH	HST 3206		3 QH
ECN 3110 Comparative Economic Systems SQH POL 3235 Criminal and Givil Due Process SQH Prereq. ECN 1001 Prereq. ECN 1001 Health Planming and Regulation SQH Prelew Specialization ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: SQH POL 3200 Current Political Issues SQH POL 3200 Current		Prereq. BLW 1001			-	
Pretay	CJS 1504	Juvenile Justice	3 QH			
HMG 1201	ECN 3110	Comparative Economic Systems	3 QH	POL 3235	Criminal and Civil Due Process	3 QH
Prereq. HMG 1215 Complete one of the following courses:		Prereq. ECN 1001		Prelaw Specializ	gation	
PHL 1010	HMG 1201		3 QH	ELECTIVES—C	GROUP 1	
Pol. 2840		_		Complete one of	the following courses:	
POL 2840	PHL 1010		3 QH	POL 3200	Current Political Issues	3 QH
SPECIALIZATION Complete one of the specializations listed below. Note: SPECIALIZATION Complete one of the specializations listed below. Note: Specializations in this program are recommended groupings of courses designed to provide additional content focus. Students may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other courses in the College of Professional Studies. Ha quarter hours required Specialization in International Affairs LECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: COMPOL 3200 Current Political Issues Application in International Affairs LECTIVES—GROUP 2 Complete five of the following courses: CMN 2002 LINE GROUP Specialization in Public Administration LINE GROUP Specialization in Public Administration FECN 3105 EUCOPAGE Administration LINE 3210 FECN 3105 FUND 3200 CURRENT SPECEN 1001 HST 3131 The World: 1945-Present HST 3204 American Constitutional Law 3 QH COmplete one of the following courses: CMN 2002 LINE GROUP 1 COMPLETE Specialization in Public Administration FUND 3205 FUND 3206 FUND 3206 FUND 3206 FUND 3206 FUND 3207 FUND 3207 American Constitutional History 3 QH POL 3130 American Constitutional Law 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal Arcian Constitutional Law 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Givil Due Process 3 QH POL 3205 Complete one of the following courses: CMN 2002 LINE 1201 Assessing Your Leadership Capability 3 QH HST 3131 The World: 1945-Present 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Securition 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: FUND 3 QH FUN		_		POL 4983	Topics	3 QH
SPECIALIZATION Sumplete one of the specializations listed below. Note: Specializations in this program are recommended groupings of courses designed to provide additional content focus. Students may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other courses in the College of Professional Studies. Sumplete one of the Following courses: CIS 1105 Criminal Procedure 3 QH				ELECTIVES—(GROUP 2	
SPECIALIZATION Complete one of the specializations listed below. Note: Complete one of the specializations listed below. Note: Specializations in this program are recommended groupings of courses designed to provide additional content focus. Students may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other courses in the College of Professional Studies. Big quarter hours required Specialization in International Affairs Specialization in International Law 2 3 QH SIT 19 Manufaction 19	SOC 1635	Race and Ethnicity	3 QH	Complete five of	the following courses:	
Complete one of the specializations listed below. Note: Specializations in this program are recommended groupings of courses designed to provide additional content focus. Students may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other and courses in the College of Professional Studies. 18 quarter hours required Specialization in International Affairs Specialization in International Affairs ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: COMP 200	SPECIALIZAT	ION		-	_	3 QH
Specializations in this program are recommended groupings of courses designed to provide additional content focus. Students may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other courses in the College of Professional Studies. CIS 1110	Complete one of	the specializations listed below. <i>Note:</i>		CJS 1001	Introduction to Criminal Justice	
Courses designed to provide additional content focus. Students may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other courses in the College of Professional Studies. CIS 1110 Introduction to Law 1 3 QH Courses in the College of Professional Studies. CIS 1111 Introduction to Law 2 3 QH 18 quarter hours required Frereq. CIS 1110 Specialization in International Affairs HST 3207 American Constitutional History is ince 1910 ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 HST 3212 The Making of the American Constitution of the American Constitution of the American Constitution of the Constit	-	-	s of	CJS 1105	Criminal Procedure	
may choose to create their own special focus by selecting other courses in the College of Professional Studies. 18 quarter hours required Specialization in International Affairs Fereq. CIS 1111 HST 3207 American Constitutional History isnice 1910 Since 1910 Since 1910 The Making of the American Constitution Constitution Occurrent Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 3205 ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 Complete five of the following courses: CMN 2002 Intercultural Communication Servera, ECN 1001 HST 3212 The Making of the American Constitution American Constitutional Law 3 QH POL 3205 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: CMN 2002 Intercultural Communication 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: CMN 2002 Intercultural Communication 3 QH ELD 1201 Assessing Your Leadership Capability 3 QH HST 3131 The World: 1945-Present 3 QH MGT 1001 MGT 1001 Dynamics of Business 1 3 QH HST 3320 Modern Middle East 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH POL 2805 International Relations 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: POL 2805 International Organizations 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: POL 2806 American Proeign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: Precq. ECN 1001 Finance Basics for Managers 3 QH POL 3908 POL 4983 Topics 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: Precq. ECN 1001 Finance Basics for Managers 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH American Constitutional History American Constitutional Hother American Constitutional Law American Constitution American Constitutional Hother American Constitutional Mistory American Constitution American Constitution Committed the Misting the					Prereq. CJS 1100	
Courses in the College of Professional Studies. 18 quarter hours required 5 Foreign CIS 1110	_	-		CJS 1110		3 QH
Secondization in International Affairs HST 3207 American Constitutional History Secondization in International Affairs HST 3207 American Constitutional History Since 1910				CJS 1111	Introduction to Law 2	
Specialization in International Affairs HST 3207 American Constitutional History Since 1910	18 quarter hours r	equired			Prereq. CJS 1110	
Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200	Specialization in	International Affairs		HST 3207	American Constitutional History	3 QH
POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3130 American Constitutional Law 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3200 Intercultural Communication 2 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH Prereq. ECN 1001 Assessing Your Leadership Capability 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Managerial Economics 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001 Managing Health Services 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001 Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	ELECTIVES—G	ROUP 1		HST 3212		3 OH
POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 3130 American Constitutional Law 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3235 Criminal and Civil Due Process 3 QH POL 3200 Pl POL 3200 Pl POL 3200 Pl POL 2400 International Development POL 2400 International Relations 3 QH POL 3200 Comparative Politics 3 QH POL 3200 Comparative Politics 3 QH POL 3200 Prereq. ECN 1001 POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH POL 3200 Prereq. ECN 1001 POL 3200 Current Political Issues Prereq. ECN 1001 POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001 Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	Complete one of	the following courses:		1151 3212		3 QII
ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 Complete five of the following courses: CMN 2002 Intercultural Communication 3 QH ECN 3105 European Economic Development Prereg. ECN 1001 HST 3131 The World: 1945—Present 3 QH HST 3320 Modern Middle East 3 QH POL 2400 International Relations 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH POL 2805 International Organizations 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 Current Political Issues POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 Current Political Issues POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH Complete one of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH FIN 2110 Finance Basics for Managers Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110	POL 3200	Current Political Issues	3 QH	POI 3130		3 OH
Complete five of the following courses: CMN 2002 Intercultural Communication 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 ECN 3105 European Economic Development Prereq. ECN 1001 HST 3131 The World: 1945–Present 3 QH HST 3320 Modern Middle East 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 POL 2805 International Organizations 3 QH ECN 3300 Managerial Economics 3 QH POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 2800 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 7 QH POL 4983 Topics 8 QH POL 4983 Topics 7 QH POL 4983 Topics 7 QH POL 4983 Topics 8 QH POL 4983 Prereq. ECN 1001 SESC 1535 Science, Technology, and Society 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 7 QH POL	POL 4983	Topics	3 QH			
Complete five of the following courses: CMN 2002	ELECTIVES—G	ROUP 2				3 Q11
ECN 3105 European Economic Development Prereq. ECN 1001 HST 3131 The World: 1945–Present 3 QH HST 3320 Modern Middle East 3 QH POL 2400 International Relations 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH POL 2805 International Organizations 9 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 3200 Managerial Economics 3 QH POL 3200 Managerial Economics 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 4983 Topics	Complete five of	the following courses:		_		
Prereq. ECN 1001 HST 3131 The World: 1945–Present 3 QH MGT 1001 Dynamics of Business 1 3 QH HST 3320 Modern Middle East 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 2400 International Relations 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 POL 2805 International Organizations 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH FIN 2110 Finance Basics for Managers 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH HMG 1001 Managing Health Services Organizations 1 HMM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH			
HST 3131 The World: 1945–Present HST 3320 Modern Middle East POL 2400 International Relations POL 2500 Comparative Politics POL 2805 International Organizations POL 2840 American Foreign Policy Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 ESC 1535 Science, Technology, and Society FIN 2110 Finance Basics for Managers Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	ECN 3105	European Economic Development	3 QH			
HST 3320 Modern Middle East 3 QH POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 2400 International Relations 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 POL 2805 International Organizations 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH HMG 1001 Managing Health Services 3 QH Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH POL 4980 Current Political Issues Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001		Prereq. ECN 1001				
POL 2400 International Relations 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 POL 2805 International Organizations 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 POL 4983 Topics 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH HMG 1001 Managing Health Services 3 QH HMG 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	HST 3131	The World: 1945–Present	3 QH			
POL 2500 Comparative Politics 3 QH ELECTIVES—GROUP 2 POL 2805 International Organizations 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH FIN 2110 Finance Basics for Managers 3 QH Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 HMG 1001 Managing Health Services 3 QH Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	HST 3320	Modern Middle East	3 QH			
POL 2805 International Organizations POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics 3 QH Complete five of the following courses: Prereq. ECN 1001 ESC 1535 Science, Technology, and Society 3 QH FIN 2110 Finance Basics for Managers 3 QH Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 HMG 1001 Managing Health Services 3 QH Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	POL 2400	International Relations	3 QH	POL 4983	Topics	3 QH
POL 2840 American Foreign Policy 3 QH ECN 3360 Managerial Economics 3 QH Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics 3 QH HMG 1001 Managerial Economics FIN 2110 Finance Basics for Managers Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 Managing Health Services 3 QH Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	POL 2500	Comparative Politics	3 QH	ELECTIVES—C	GROUP 2	
Specialization in Justice Studies ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 POL 4983 P	POL 2805	International Organizations	3 QH	Complete five of	the following courses:	
ELECTIVES—GROUP 1 Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics ESC 1535 Science, Technology, and Society FIN 2110 Finance Basics for Managers 3 QH HMG 1001 Managing Health Services 3 QH Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001		-	3 QH	ECN 3360	_	3 QH
Complete one of the following courses: POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics Second Se	-			ESC 1535	_	3 OH
POL 3200 Current Political Issues POL 4983 Topics Solve the following courses: Prereq. ACC 1001 or ACC 1110 Managing Health Services Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001						
POL 3200 Current Political Issues 3 QH POL 4983 Topics 3 QH HMG 1001 Managing Health Services 3 QH Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001				-	_	<u></u>
POL 4983 Topics 3 QH Organizations 1 HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001				HMG 1001	_	3 OH
HRM 2010 Human Resources Management 3 QH Prereq. HRM 2101 or MGT 1001	POL 4983	Topics	3 QH			
				HRM 2010	Human Resources Management	3 QH
				HST 3213		3 QH

LDR 1501

MGT 1002 Dynamics of Business 2 3 QH

Prereg. MGT 1001

POL 3130 American Constitutional Law 3 QH

Specialization in Public Health

ELECTIVES—GROUP 1

78

Complete one of the following courses:

POL 3200	Current Political Issues	3 QH
POL 4983	Topics	3 QH

Production Regulatory Affairs,

ELECTIVES—GROUP 2

BTC 2310

Complete five of the following courses:

	Current Good Manufacturing	
	Practice	
	Prereq. BTC 3110	
ESC 2015	Disasters, Nature's Violence, and the	3 QH
	Human Threat	
	Prereq. ESC 1121 or ETC 1105	
HSC 2100	Public Health	3 QH
HSC 2101	Health Issues of Environmental	3 QH
	Problems	
HSV 2000	Introduction to Human Services	3 QH
POL 2100	Politics of Health in International	3 QH
	Development	
SOC 1110	Diversity	3 QH
SOC 2160	Drugs and Society	3 QH
SOC 2420	Death and Dying	3 QH
SOC 2425	Social Problems	3 QH

POLITICAL SCIENCE ELECTIVE

Complete any course (3 quarter hours) in the POL subject area.

Prereg. SOC 1001

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 28–29 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 25 quarter hours of open electives.

SOCIOLOGY

3 OH

3 QH

The sociology degree at the College of Professional Studies supports students in becoming equipped with the knowledge, skills, and dispositions needed within a broad range of fields in a global 21st century. The degree provides students with a comprehensive overview of the discipline of sociology, focusing upon the dynamic interplay between individual choice and social influence. By exploring dynamics of culture, social structure, institutions, and inequality, students cultivate a "sociological imagination," demonstrating insight about the human condition from multiple perspectives. Students have an opportunity to learn to apply knowledge and skills in research, community service, the labor market, and everyday living. Students can opt to major or minor in the degree.

BS in Sociology

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

42 quarter hours required

History Course

Complete one of the following courses:

HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 QH

Humanities Electives

Complete 21 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, TCC, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Electives

Complete 15 quarter hours of social science electives in the following subject areas: CJS, HST, POL, or PSY.

Mathematics or Science Elective

Complete one mathematics or science elective (3 quarter hours) in any of the following subject areas: BIO, CHM, ESC, MTH, or PHY.

MAJOR COURSES

54 quarter hours required

Required Courses

ANT 1010	Physical Anthropology	3 QH
ANT 1020	Cultural Anthropology: Kinship	3 QH
	Societies	
ANT 1025	Cultural Anthropology: State Societies	3 QH
ECN 2001	Statistics 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2002	

ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
SOC 1001	Sociology 1	3 QH
SOC 2001	Sociology 2	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 1001	
SOC 2301	Sociology 3	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 2001 or SOC 2050	
SOC 3100	Social Theory 1	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 2001 and junior	
	standing	
SOC 3600	Social Theory 2	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 3100	
SOC 3631	Research Methods: Generating and	3 QH
	Investigating Research Problems	
	Prereq. ECN 2002	
SOC 4302	Social Theory 3	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 3600	
SOC 4333	Advanced Research Methods	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 3631	
SOC 4950	Seminar	3 QH
	Prereq. SOC 3631, SOC 4302, and	
	senior standing	

Sociology-Anthropology Electives

Complete 12 quarter hours of course work in the ANT or SOC subject areas.

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 3 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 28 quarter hours of open electives.

BACHELOR OF ARTS REQUIREMENTS

Students wishing to obtain a Bachelor of Arts degree rather than a Bachelor of Science degree must complete 12 quarter hours of elementary modern language course work and 12 quarter hours of intermediate modern language course work.

TECHNICAL COMMUNICATION

The undergraduate technical communication degree program at the College of Professional Studies gives students an opportunity to practice and master the skills needed to craft scientific, technical, and business communication, in diverse formats, from start to finish. Building on a foundation of English-language skills, students can choose from market-driven, real-world specialty courses that can prepare them for positions such as technical writer, technical editor, freelance communications specialist, and publications manager.

BS in Technical Communication

CORE CURRICULUM

Complete the undergraduate core curriculum specified on page 38. 33 quarter hours required

FOUNDATION COURSES

15 quarter hours required

Logic

Complete the following course:

PHL 3010 Logic 3 QH

Humanities Electives

Complete 9 quarter hours of humanities electives in the following subject areas: ART, CMN, ENG, JRN, PHL, or a modern foreign language.

Social Science Elective

Complete one course (3 quarter hours) in any of the following subject areas: CJS, HST, POL, PSY, or SOC.

MAJOR COURSES

51 quarter hours required

Required Courses

CMN 1151	Listening	3 QH
ENG 3003	Writing for the Professions 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3006	
ENG 3004	Writing for the Professions 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003	
JRN 1050	Writing for the Media	3 QH
	Prereq. ENG 3003 or ENG 3550	
TCC 2001	Technical Writing 1	3 QH
TCC 2002	Technical Writing 2	3 QH
	Prereq. TCC 2001	
TCC 2005	Technical Editing	3 QH
	Prereq. TCC 2001	
TCC 3130	Documentation Development and	3 QH
	Completion	
	Prereq. (a) TCC 2002 or TCC 2050	
	and (b) senior standing	
TCC 3135	Online Documentation	3 QH
	Prereq. TCC 2001	

Elective Courses—Group 1

Bicciii c comises	C. Cup 1		
Complete five of the	he following courses:		
ART 2510	Graphic Communication and	3 QH	
	Production		
TCC 3010	Technical-Promotional Writing	3 QH	
	Prereq. TCC 2001		
TCC 3115	Writing for the Web	3 QH	
	Prereq. TCC 2002 or TCC 2050		
TCC 3127	Technical Writing for Regulatory	3 QH	
	Agencies		
	Prereq. TCC 2002 or TCC 2050		
TCC 3301	Software Technical Writing 1	3 QH	
	Prereq. ITC 1002 and TCC 2001		
TCC 3302	Software Technical Writing 2	3 QH	
	Prereq. TCC 3301		
TCC 4120	Proposal Writing	3 QH	
	Prereq. TCC 2002 or TCC 2050		
TCC 4130	Writing for the Biotechnology	3 QH	
	Industry		
	Prereq. TCC 2002 or TCC 2050		
Elective Courses—Group 2			

Elective Courses—Group 2

Complete three of the following courses:

	C	
BIO 1010	Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH
CHM 1011	Chemical Principles 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 1001	
ITC 1243	Visual Basic Programming	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 2001	Java Programming	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 2012	C++ Programming	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 2210	Programming Logic	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1001	
ITC 3244	Advanced Visual Basic Programming	3 QH
	Prereq. ITC 1243	

NONBUSINESS ELECTIVES

Complete 30 quarter hours of nonbusiness electives.

OPEN ELECTIVES

Complete 31 quarter hours of open electives.

POSTBACCALAUREATE PREMEDICAL PROGRAM

Designed for students who hold an undergraduate degree in a science discipline and who require all or most of the basic premedical courses, this program offers one-on-one advising, tutoring, success coaching, and other academic support services.

Designed to enhance and build on students' previous academic record through additional premedical course work, this postbaccalaureate program covers concepts in biology, chemistry, and physics. Students will have the opportunity to tailor their learning experience by choosing from optional electives in human anatomy, microbiology, genetics, cell biology, immunology, endocrinology, biochemistry, statistics, emergency medical technician (EMT) basics, and calculus. As a result of their learning experience, students will be well equipped to apply to medical, dental, osteopathic, or a health professional school.

Postbaccalaureate Premedical Course Work

It is important to note that every postgraduate four-year health professional school will have a different policy regarding the acceptance of transfer credits. Some medical schools may not accept online science courses, especially those with online labs. It is the students' responsibility to check the requirements for each school to which they are applying.

REQUIRED COURSES

	\mathcal{E}	
BIO 1010	Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH
with BIO 1011	Laboratory for Biology 1	1 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1010 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
BIO 1210	Biology 2 (Diversity)	3 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1010	
with BIO 1211	Laboratory for Biology 2	1 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1210 (which may be	
	taken concurrently) and BIO 1011	
BIO 1410	Biology 3 (Animal)	3 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1210	
with BIO 1411	Laboratory for Biology 3	1 QH
	Prereq. BIO 1410 (which may be	
	taken concurrently) and BIO 1211	
CHM 1011	Chemical Principles 1	3 QH
	Prereq. MTH 1001	
with CHM 1012	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 1	1 QH
	Prereq. CHM 1011 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	
CHM 1015	Chemical Principles 2	3 QH
	Prereq. CHM 1011	
with CHM 1016	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 2	1 QH
	Prereq. CHM 1015 (which may be	
	taken concurrently)	

CHM 2010	Organic Chemistry 1 Prereq. CHM 2020	3 QH	BIO 2810	Human Anatomy and Physiology 3 Prereq. BIO 2710	3 QH
with CHM 2011	Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 1 Prereq. CHM 2010 (which may be taken concurrently)	1 QH	with BIO 2811	Laboratory for Human Anatomy and Physiology 3 Prereq. BIO 2810 (which may be	1 QH
CHM 2020	Chemical Principles 3	3 QH		taken concurrently) and BIO 2711	
	Prereq. CHM 1015		BIO 3010	Microbiology 1	3 QH
with CHM 2021	Laboratory for Chemical Principles 3	1 QH		Prereq. BIO 1410	
	Prereq. CHM 2020 (which may be		with BIO 3011	Laboratory for Microbiology 1	1 QH
GTT - 40.1 -	taken concurrently)			Prereq. BIO 3010 (which may be	
CHM 3015	Organic Chemistry 2	3 QH	DIO 2070	taken concurrently)	2 011
with CHM 3016	Prereq. CHM 2010 Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 2	1 QH	BIO 3060	Microbiology 2 Prereq. BIO 3010	3 QH
with CHW 3010	Prereq. CHM 3015 (which may be	ı Qn	with BIO 3061	Laboratory for Microbiology 2	1 QH
	taken concurrently) and CHM 2011		with Bio 3001	Prereq. BIO 3060 (which may be	1 Q11
CHM 3020	Organic Chemistry 3	3 QH		taken concurrently) and BIO 3011	
	Prereq. CHM 3015		BIO 3210	Microbiology 3	3 QH
with CHM 3021	Laboratory for Organic Chemistry 3	1 QH		Prereq. BIO 3060	
	Prereq. CHM 3020 (which may be taken concurrently) and CHM 3016		with BIO 3211	Laboratory for Microbiology 3 Prereq. BIO 3210 (which may be	1 QH
PHY 2301	Physics 1	4 QH		taken concurrently) and BIO 3061	
	Prereg. MTH 2002 or MTH 2050		BIO 3710	Genetics and Molecular Biology 1	3 QH
with PHY 2302	Laboratory for PHY 2301	1 QH		Prereg. BIO 1410	
	Prereq. PHY 2301 (which may be		BIO 3711	Genetics and Molecular Biology	2 QH
	taken concurrently)			Laboratory	
PHY 2501	Physics 2	4 QH		Prereq. BIO 3730	
	Prereq. PHY 2301		BIO 3730	Genetics and Molecular Biology 2	3 QH
with PHY 2502	Laboratory for PHY 2501	1 QH	770 1027	Prereq. BIO 3710	
	Prereq. PHY 2501 (which may be taken concurrently)		BIO 4025	Endocrinology Prereq. BIO 4610	3 QH
PHY 3101	Physics 3	4 QH	BIO 4240	Cell Biology 1	3 QH
	Prereq. PHY 2501			Prereq. BIO 3730 and CHM 2010	
with PHY 3102	Laboratory for PHY 3101	1 QH		(which latter may be taken	
	Prereq. PHY 3101 (which may be			concurrently)	
	taken concurrently)		BIO 4250	Cell Biology 2	3 QH
TOTAL REQUI	RED CREDIT	51 QH	DIO 4410	Prereq. BIO 4240	2 011
ADDITIONAL (OPTIONAL COURSES		BIO 4410	Biochemistry 1 Prereq. BIO 3730 and CHM 3020	3 QH
BIO 2610	Human Anatomy and Physiology 1	3 QH	BIO 4525	Cell Biology and Introductory	2 QH
with BIO 2611	Laboratory for Human Anatomy and	1 QH	DIO 4323	Biochemistry Lab	2 Q11
	Physiology 1			Prereg. BIO 4250 and BIO 4610	
	Prereq. BIO 2610 (which may be		BIO 4610	Biochemistry 2	3 QH
	taken concurrently)			Prereq. BIO 4410	
BIO 2710	Human Anatomy and Physiology 2	3 QH	BTC 3210	Immunology	4 QH
	Prereq. BIO 2610			Prereq. BIO 3730 and BIO 4250	
with BIO 2711	Laboratory for Human Anatomy and Physiology 2	1 QH	CHM 2100	Analytical Chemistry for the Biosciences	3 QH
	Prereq. BIO 2710 (which may be		M CIRACIO	Prereq. CHM 2020	1.077
	taken concurrently) and BIO 2611		with CHM 2101	Laboratory for Analytical Chemistry for the Biosciences Prereq. CHM 2100 (which may be	1 QH
			ECN 2001	taken concurrently) Statistics 1	3 ОП
			ECIN 2001	Prereq. MTH 2002	3 QH

82 Academic Programs and Curriculum Guide

ECN 2002	Statistics 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ECN 2001	
MTH 3005	Calculus 1	4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 2101	
MTH 3010	Calculus 2	4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 3005	
MTH 3015	Calculus 3	4 QH
	Prereq. MTH 3010	

Undergraduate Certificate Programs

ACCOUNTING

The certificate program in accounting seeks to provide a broad base of knowledge in accounting principles, including how to compile, analyze, and prepare critical business and financial records. The program is well suited for those who are interested in improving their accounting skills for a current management or bookkeeping position or for those who are seeking an entry-level position in the accounting field.

Certificate in Accounting

Students enrolled in the BS in Finance and Accounting degree program are not eligible for this certificate program. A maximum of 9 quarter hours of course work may be transferred into the

PREREQUISITE COURSE

Complete the following course:

4 OH ECN 1002 Principles of Microeconomics

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT

r	8	
ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001 and either	
	ACC 1002 or ACC 2202	
ACC 2001	Financial Reporting and Analysis 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001 and either	
	ACC 1002 or ACC 2202	
ACC 2002	Financial Reporting and Analysis 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2001	
ACC 2101	Strategic Cost Analysis 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1403	
ACC 2202	Financial Accounting 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001	
ACC 3102	Financial Reporting and Analysis 3	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2002	
FIN 2801	Principles of Finance	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001, either ACC 1002	
	or ACC 2202, ACC 1403, and	
	ECN 1002	

ADVANCED ACCOUNTING

The certificate program in advanced accounting is designed for those individuals who already possess an understanding of accounting principles and would like to prepare for an accountingrelated career such as auditing, financial analysis, taxation, budgeting and control, cost accounting, or asset management.

This program can be paired with additional course work to meet the minimum CPA educational requirements for those possessing an approved bachelor's degree and meeting all other CPA exam requirements. In addition, the certificate provides nonaccounting managers with a solid foundation in accounting practices relative to new legislation that requires executives to be responsible for the financial statements and internal controls of their organizations.

Certificate in Advanced Accounting

Students enrolled in the BS in Finance and Accounting degree program are not eligible for this certificate program.

PREREQUISITE COURSES

Complete the following three courses or their equivalents and complete the specific prerequisites for each required course in the program:

1 0		
ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH
ACC 1002	Financial Accounting 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001	
ACC 1403	Managerial Accounting	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001 and either	
	ACC 1002 or ACC 2202	

REQUIRED COURSES

24 QH

Complete the fo	ollowing courses:	
ACC 2001	Financial Reporting and Analysis 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1001 and either	
	ACC 1002 or ACC 2202	
ACC 2002	Financial Reporting and Analysis 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2001	
ACC 2101	Strategic Cost Analysis 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 1403	
ACC 2102	Strategic Cost Analysis 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2101 and senior	
	standing	
ACC 3102	Financial Reporting and Analysis 3	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2002	
ACC 3205	Accounting Information Systems	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 2001	
ACC 3701	Concepts in Taxation 1	3 QH
	Prereg. ACC 3102	

84 Academic Programs and Curriculum Guide

ACC 4202	Concepts in Taxation 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 3701 and junior or	
	senior standing	
ACC 4301	Advanced Accounting 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 4102 and junior or senior standing	
ACC 4302	Advanced Accounting 2	3 QH
ACC 4403	Financial Reporting and Analysis 4	3 QH
	(Capstone)	
	Prereq. Either ACC 2403 or	
	ACC 3102 and junior or senior	
	standing	
ACC 4501	Auditing 1	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 4403 and junior or	
	senior standing	
ACC 4502	Auditing 2	3 QH
	Prereq. ACC 4501 and junior or	
	senior standing	
BLW 2050	Business Law (Intensive)	6 QH
TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT		45 QH

Undergraduate Minors

ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS FOR BACHELOR'S DEGREE MINORS

An undergraduate minor requires a minimum of 18 but no more than 22 quarter hours of undergraduate-level course work. You may choose from 11 undergraduate minors, and your completed minor will appear on your academic transcript.

If you do not declare a minor at the time of application for admission, you will need to complete the appropriate minor form in consultation with your designated academic and student support specialist.

The complete list of undergraduate minors appears below. Decide which will best align with your degree and personal interests.

- · Biology
- · Business
- History
- · Information technology
- · International affairs
- · Management
- · Organizational communication
- · Political science
- · Psychology
- · Sociology
- · Technical communication

ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS

- The student must be accepted or enrolled in a bachelor's degree program.
- The program of study for his or her major and minor cannot be
 the same where the requirements for the minor are a subset of
 requirements in the major, e.g., a BS student with a biology
 major cannot enroll in the biology minor; a BS student with a
 management major cannot enroll in the business minor.
- The student must fulfill all requirements for the minor and degree concurrently and may not extend his or her program of study to complete a minor. However, courses used to fulfill requirements for the minor may also be used to complete undergraduate degree requirements.
- The student may declare his or her intent to pursue a minor at time of application for admission or after acceptance as an enrolled student, up until the beginning of his or her last term of enrollment. It is strongly encouraged that a student who wishes to pursue an undergraduate minor begin planning early and to consult with his or her designated academic and student support specialist.
- The student may apply to pursue up to two undergraduate minors.

- The student must adhere to the curriculum of the undergraduate minor(s) for which he or she has been approved. If the student wishes to request a course substitution to fulfill requirements of an undergraduate minor, he or she must seek prior approval through his or her designated academic and student support specialist. If the student does not complete the courses as prescribed in the curriculum and did not seek prior approval for an exception, such actions could lead to the minor not appearing on the student's transcript.
- The student may use up to 9 quarter hours of transfer credits to be applied toward an undergraduate minor.
- The student in the BS in Liberal Studies program may choose to pursue a minor as part of his or her concentration.
- The student in undergraduate Fast-Track programs is eligible to apply for undergraduate minors. The Fast-Track student must fulfill all requirements of the degree and minor(s) concurrently, which could result in the student completing more than the minimum credits required for the degree alone, e.g., a Fast-Track BS student who entered the Fast-Track program with 80 transfer credits, with a major in leadership and minor in international affairs, will need to earn 80 quarter hours to fulfill degree (major) requirements plus 18 quarter hours to fulfill minor requirements.
- Courses in the undergraduate minors are offered outside of the Fast-Track programs and do not adhere to the rules and procedures that are part of the Fast-Track programs.

BIOLOGY

Research basic biology concepts and gain an appreciation for how biological factors influence populations, communities, and ecosystems.

Minor in Biology

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT

BIO 1010	Biology 1 (Principles)	3 QH
with BIO 1011	Laboratory for Biology 1	1 QH
BIO 1210	Biology 2 (Diversity)	3 QH
with BIO 1211	Laboratory for Biology 2	1 QH
BIO 1410	Biology 3 (Animal)	3 QH
with BIO 1411	Laboratory for Biology 3	1 QH
BIO 3010	Microbiology 1	3 QH
with BIO 3011	Laboratory for Microbiology 1	1 QH
BIO 3600	Ecology 1	3 QH
BIO 3610	Ecology 2	3 QH

BUSINESS

Focus on curriculum that includes business law, accounting, finance, and management of the workforce in a constantly changing environment.

Minor in Business

22 QH

Note: Some courses have specific prerequisites.

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

ACC 1110	Accounting Basics for Managers	3 QH
FIN 2110	Finance Basics for Managers	3 QH
HRM 2101	Organizational Behavior	3 QH
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
MGT 1002	Dynamics of Business 2	3 QH
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing	3 QH
	World	

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT 18 QH

HISTORY

Explore history in the broad context from ancient to modern times. There is a focus on American history from 1848 to today.

Minor in History

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

HST 1001	The Civilization of the Ancient and	3 QH
	Medieval World	
HST 1201	American History 1763-1848	3 QH
HST 2205	Coming to America: The American	3 QH
	Immigrant Experience	

CIVILIZATION ELECTIVE

Complete one of the following courses:

•	•	
HST 1002	The Civilization of the Early Modern	3 QH
	World	
HST 1003	The Civilization of the Modern World	3 OH

AMERICAN HISTORY ELECTIVE

Complete one of the following courses:

HST 1202	American History 1848-1917	3 QH
HST 1203	American History since 1917	3 QH

HISTORIAN'S CRAFT/PUBLIC HISTORY ELECTIVE

Complete one of the following courses:

TOTAL PRO	GRAM CREDIT	18 OH
HST 2465	Introduction to Public History	3 QH
HST 2202	The Historian's Craft	3 QH

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY

Examine how systems are designed and evaluated and have the opportunity to engage in one programming language.

Minor in Information Technology

Note: Some courses have specific prerequisites.

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

•	· ·	
ITC 1230	PC Database Software	3 QH
ITC 2005	Computer Architecture and Systems	3 QH
	Programming	
ITC 3001	Database Management Systems	3 QH
ITC 3305	Operating Systems Concepts	3 QH
MIS 1101	Structured Systems Analysis and	3 QH
	Design 1	

ELECTIVE COURSE

Complete one of the following courses:

ITC 2001	Java Programming	3 QH
ITC 2810	C# (C Sharp) Programming	3 QH

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT 18 QH

INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS

Investigate all aspects of international relations including nationstate, political systems, economic growth, and development.

Minor in International Affairs

Note: Some courses have specific prerequisites.

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT		18 QH
POL 2840	American Foreign Policy	3 QH
POL 2805	International Organizations	3 QH
POL 2400	International Relations	3 QH
POL 1370	Introduction to Comparative Politics	3 QH
ECN 3100	Economic Growth and Development	3 QH
CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH

MANAGEMENT

Explore how American businesses operate in a global marketplace. Curriculum is focused on business law, finance, and management of the workforce in a constantly changing environment.

Minor in Management

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

ACC 1001	Financial Accounting 1	3 QH
FIN 2110	Finance Basics for Managers	3 QH
LDR 1201	Assessing Your Leadership Capability	3 QH
MGT 1001	Dynamics of Business 1	3 QH
MGT 1002	Dynamics of Business 2	3 QH
MGT 1503	Managing in a Diverse and Changing	3 QH
	World	

18 QH

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT

ORGANIZATIONAL COMMUNICATION

Develop a broad perspective of organizational communication, including communications during negotiations, crisis, and communication across organizations.

Minor in Organizational Communication

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

CMN 1010	Organizational Communication	3 QH
CMN 2002	Intercultural Communication	3 QH
CMN 2051	Professional Speaking	3 QH
CMN 2154	Negotiation Skills	3 QH
CMN 2320	Crisis Communication	3 QH
CMN 2430	Ethical Issues in Organizational	3 QH
	Communication	

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT

18 QH

POLITICAL SCIENCE

Delve into the political landscape both in the United States and abroad, with a focus on the ideology behind politics.

Minor in Political Science

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT		
POL 3003	Introduction to Political Theory	3 QH
POL 2400	International Relations	3 QH
POL 2230	Civil Liberties	3 QH
POL 1370	Introduction to Comparative Politics	3 QH
POL 1250	Introduction to American Government	3 QH
POL 1001	Introduction to Politics	

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT

PSYCHOLOGY

Examine the various aspects of psychology on an introductory level with an opportunity to focus on developmental progression during a specific time period.

Minor in Psychology

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT

complete the folio	wing courses.	
PSY 1010	Introduction to Psychology:	
	Fundamental Issues	
PSY 1210	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Psychological Processes	
PSY 1410	Introduction to Psychology:	3 QH
	Personal Dynamics	
PSY 3420	Development: Infancy and Childhood	3 QH
PSY 3421	Development: Adolescence	3 QH
PSY 3422	Development: Adulthood and Aging	3 QH

SOCIOLOGY

Inspect how culture influences the world we live in with a focus on the aspects of kinship and state societies.

Minor in Sociology

18 QH

REQUIRED COURSES

Complete the following courses:			
SOC 1001	Sociology 1	3 QH	
SOC 2001	Sociology 2	3 QH	
SOC 2301 Sociology 3		3 QH	
ELECTIVE COURSES			

Complete three of the following courses:			
SOC 1110	Diversity	3 QH	
SOC 1635	Race and Ethnicity	3 QH	
SOC 2160	Drugs and Society	3 QH	
SOC 2420	Death and Dying	3 QH	
SOC 2440	Gender and Work Roles in Society	3 QH	

TOTAL PROGRAM CREDIT	18 OH
TOTAL TROOM IN CREDIT	10 011

TECHNICAL COMMUNICATION

Analyze the elements of technical writing and how to develop materials for various mediums, especially the online environment.

Minor in Technical Communication

REQUIRED COURSES

TOTAL PRO	18 QH	
TCC 4120	Proposal Writing	3 QH
TCC 3135	Online Documentation	3 QH
TCC 3010	Technical-Promotional Writing	3 QH
TCC 2005	Technical Editing	3 QH
TCC 2002	Technical Writing 2	3 QH
TCC 2001	Technical Writing 1	3 QH

Appendix

Governing Boards and Officers of Northeastern

OFFICERS OF THE CORPORATION AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 2013–2014

Henry J. Nasella, Chair

Richard A. D'Amore, Vice Chair

Edward G. Galante, Vice Chair

Katherine S. McHugh, Vice Chair

Carole J. Shapazian, Vice Chair

Officers Emeritae/i

Neal F. Finnegan, Chair Emeritus

Sy Sternberg, Chair Emeritus

William F. Allen Jr., Vice Chair Emeritus

George D. Behrakis, Vice Chair Emeritus

George W. Chamillard, Vice Chair Emeritus

Richard P. Chapman Jr., Vice Chair Emeritus

H. Patricia Hanna, Vice Chair Emerita

Frederic T. Hersey, Vice Chair Emeritus

Donald J. Kramer, Vice Chair Emeritus

Robert C. Marini, Vice Chair Emeritus

Richard C. Ockerbloom, Vice Chair Emeritus

Jean C. Tempel, Vice Chair Emerita

Alan D. Tobin, Vice Chair Emeritus

MEMBERS OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Barbara C. Alleyne

Margot Botsford

Nonnie S. Burnes

Peter B. Cameron

William J. Conley

William J. Cotter

Richard A. D'Amore

Edmond J. English

Spencer Fung*

Edward G. Galante

Chad Gifford

Lucian Grainge CBE

David L. House

William S. Howard

Frances N. Janis*

Venetia G. Kontogouris

Katherine S. McHugh

Alan S. McKim

David J. Mondragon

Henry J. Nasella

Kathryn M. Nicholson

John V. Pulichino

Ronald L. Rossetti

Ronald L. Sargent

Carole J. Shapazian

Sy Sternberg

Joseph M. Tucci

Arthur W. Zafiropoulo

Michael J. Zamkow

Joseph Aoun (ex-officio)

*Trustee-elect

Trustees Emeritae/i

William F. Allen Jr.

George D. Behrakis

Frederick Brodsky

Frederick L. Brown

Louis W. Cabot

George W. Chamillard

Richard P. Chapman Jr.

John J. Cullinane

Harry T. Daniels

Ruth S. Felton

James V. Fetchero

Neal F. Finnegan

W. Kevin Fitzgerald

H. Patricia Hanna

Frederic T. Hersey

Arnold S. Hiatt

J. Philip Johnston

Donald J. Kramer

Richard G. Lesser

Diane H. Lupean

Anthony R. Manganaro

Robert C. Marini

Roger M. Marino

Lloyd J. Mullin

Richard C. Ockerbloom

Arthur A. Pappas

Thomas L. Phillips

Dennis J. Picard

William J. Pruyn

Robert J. Shillman

Janet M. Smith

Stephen J. Sweeney

Jean C. Tempel

W. Nicholas Thorndike

Alan D. Tobin

James L. Waters Catherine A. White Ellen M. Zane

Honorary Trustees

Scott M. Black Lucille R. Zanghi

OTHER MEMBERS OF THE CORPORATION

Salah Al-Wazzan

Quincy L. Allen

Ernie P. Anastos

Tarek As'ad

Robert J. Awkward

Vincent F. Barletta

Jeffrey S. Bornstein

Richard L. Bready

John F. Burke

Louise Firth Campbell

Lawrence G. Cetrulo

Nassib G. Chamoun

Arthur L. Cherry

William D. Chin

Jeffrey J. Clarke

Steven J. Cody

Daniel T. Condon

Timothy J. Connelly

William M. Cowan

Richard J. DeAgazio

Kevin A. DeNuccio

Priscilla H. Douglas

Adriane J. Dudley

Gary C. Dunton

Michael J. Egan

Douglas Epstein

Lisa D. Foster

James H. Furneaux

Gary R. Gregg

Michael F. Gries

Lisa Guscott

Nancy E. B. Haynes

Manuel A. Henriquez

Charles C. Hewitt III

Roderick Ireland

Lisette C. Jetzer

Harry Keegan III

Karen C. Koh

Mark A. Krentzman

Joseph C. Lawler III

Mary Kay Leonard

M. Benjamin Lipman

William Lowell

George A. MacConnell

Susan B. Major

Paul V. McDonough

Thomas P. McDonough

Angela Menino

Susan A. Morelli

Francis E. Murphy

James Q. Nolan Jr.

Peter J. Ogren

Lawrence A. O'Rourke

Sophia H. Pappas

Carlos F. Pena

Leonard Perham

Valerie W. Perlowitz

Steven Picheny

John E. Pritchard

Eugene M. Reppucci, Jr.

Rhondella Richardson

David J. Ryan

George P. Sakellaris

Jeannine P. Sargent

Richard Schoenfeld

Peter J. Smail

Shelley Stewart Jr.

Bruce C. Taub

Alexander L. Thorndike

Mark L. Vachon

James H. Walsh IV

Laurie B. Werner

E. Leo Whitworth

Donald K. Williams Jr.

Donald L. Williams

Akira Yamamura

Richard R. Yuse

University Leadership

OFFICERS OF THE UNIVERSITY

Joseph E. Aoun, BA, MA, PhD, President

Stephen W. Director, BS, MS, PhD, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs

Philomena V. Mantella, BS, MSW, PhD, Senior Vice President for Enrollment Management and Student Life

Michael A. Armini, BA, MA, Senior Vice President for External Affairs

Steven Kadish, BA, MCP, Senior Vice President and Chief Operating Officer

Diane Nishigaya MacGillivray, BA, MA, Senior Vice President for Advancement

Ralph C. Martin II, BA, JD, Senior Vice President and University Counsel

Thomas Nedell, BA, MBA, Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Samuel B. Solomon, BS, MBA, CFA, PhD, Treasurer

VICE PROVOSTS

Susan Ambrose, BA, MA, PhD, Senior Vice Provost for Undergraduate Education and Experiential Learning

John Armendariz, EdD, Vice Provost for Institutional Diversity and Inclusion

Melvin Bernstein, BS, MS, PhD, Senior Vice Provost for Research and Graduate Education

Mary Loeffelholz, BA, MA, PhD, Vice Provost for Academic Affairs

Susan G. Powers-Lee, BS, PhD, Vice Provost for Honors and First-Year Programs

Anthony Rini, BA, MPA, EdD, Vice Provost for Budget, Planning, and Administration

Bruce E. Ronkin, BM, MM, DMA, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Education

Stephen R. Zoloth, BA, MPH, PhD, Vice Provost for Health Research and Dean of Academic Affairs

ACADEMIC DEANS

Nadine Aubry, BS, MS, PhD, Dean of the College of Engineering Xavier Costa, BA, MS, PhD, Dean of the College of Arts, Media and Design

Hugh G. Courtney, BA, PhD, Dean of the College of Business Administration

Larry A. Finkelstein, BS, MA, PhD, Dean of the College of Computer and Information Science

Terry Fulmer, BS, MS, PhD, Dean of the Bouvé College of Health Sciences

J. Murray Gibson, BSc, PhD, Dean of the College of Science John LaBrie, BS, MSA, EdD, Dean of the College of Professional

Studies and Vice President of Professional Education

Jeremy Paul, AB, JD, Dean of the School of Law

Uta Poiger, BA, MA, AM, PhD, Dean of the College of Social Sciences and Humanities

VICE PRESIDENTS

Jane Brown, BA, MS, Vice President for Enrollment Management Robert Gittens, BA, JD, Vice President for Public Affairs

Seamus Harreys, BA, EdM, MBA, $Vice\ President$

for Business Strategy and Planning

Rehan Khan, BS, MBA, Vice President and Chief Information Officer

Luanne M. Kirwin, BA, MA, Vice President of Development

Vincent J. Lembo, BA, JD, Vice President and Senior Counsel

Timothy E. Leshan, BA, MPA, Vice President for Government Relations

Nancy May, AS, BS, Vice President for Facilities

Jack Moynihan, BA, MPA, Vice President for Alumni Relations and the Northeastern Fund

Katherine N. Pendergast, BA, MEd, Vice President for Human Resources Management

Deloris Pettis, BA, MBA, CIA, CRMA, Vice President for Enterprise Risk Management

Kathy Spiegelman, BA, MS, Vice President, Chief of Campus Planning and Development

Peter Stokes, BA, PhD, Vice President for Global Strategy and Business Development

John Tobin, BA, Vice President for City and Community Affairs Laura Wankel, BA, MEd, EdD, Vice President for Student Affairs

OTHER ADMINISTRATIVE LEADERS

Linda D. Allen, BA, MEd, University Registrar
Peter P. Roby, BA, MS, Director of Athletics and Recreation
Ronné A. Turner, BA, MA, Associate Vice President
for Enrollment and Dean of Admissions and Marketing
William Wakeling, BA, MA, MA, Dean, University Libraries

Faculty

Steven Amato

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Boston College, PhD

Richard Arrowood

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Massachusetts School of Law, JD

Julie Baker

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Southern New Hampshire University, MFA

Christine Barb

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; Wichita State University, PhD

Cynthia L. Baron

Associate Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Northeastern University, MBA

Elizabeth Bennett

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Georgia, PhD

Carolyn Blair

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Loyola University, EdD

Ronald Brown

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Harvard University, EdD

Maxine Cokely

Associate Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Bowie State University, MEd

Kelly Conn

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Boston University, PhD

Kirsten Costa

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Northeastern University, EdD

Molly Dugan

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Boston College, PhD

Jane Edmonds

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Boston College, JD

Neenah Estrella-Luna

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Northeastern University, PhD

Sara Ewell

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, EdD

Susan (Leigh) Geiger

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, PhD

Adam Gilbert

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Rhode Island, PhD

Gerson Goldberg

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Connecticut, DBA

Teresa Goode

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Columbia University, EdD

Joseph Griffin

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Lenoir Rhyne University, MBA

Francesca Grippa

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Salento (Italy), PhD

Shaunna Harrington

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Boston University, MAT

Leslie Hitch

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Massachusetts, Boston, EdD

Lynda Hodgson

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Virginia Commonwealth University, PhD

Julia Ivy

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Belarusian State University (Belarus), PhD

Eric Kupferberg

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Massachusetts Institute of Technology, PhD

Arthur LaMan

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Northeastern University, MS

Amy Lantinga

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Tennessee, Knoxville, EdD

Martha Loftus

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Harvard University, EdD

Jane Lohmann

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Harvard University, PhD

Guido Lopez

Associate Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Northeastern University, PhD

Gail Matthews-Denatale

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Indiana University, PhD

Cristine McMartin-Miller

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; Purdue University, PhD

Joseph McNabb

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Northeastern University, PhD

Shawn Mullet

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; Harvard University, PhD

Thomas Mullikin

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of South Carolina, ID

Sandy Nickel

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Iowa, PhD

Sean O'Connell

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Massachusetts, Boston, MA

Richard Pieto

Visiting Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Nova Southeastern University, EdD

Peter Plourde

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Massachusetts, MS

Robert Prior

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Nova Southeastern University, EdD

Robert Pritchard

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Northeastern University, PhD

Karen Reiss Medwed

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; New York University, PhD

Karl Reynolds

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; University of Washington, PhD

Mahtab Rezvani

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; California State University, Los Angeles, MA

Billye Rhodes

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, PhD

Cordula Robinson

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University College London (United Kingdom), PhD

Tova Sanders

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; George Washington University, EdD

Nena Stracuzzi

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of New Hampshire, PhD

Amy Stratman

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Simmons College, MAT

Balazs Szelenyi

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; University of California, Los Angeles, PhD

Mary Thompson-Jones

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Pennsylvania, EdD

Esther Tutella

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Vanderbilt University, MEd

Christopher Unger

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Harvard University, PhD

Daniel Urman

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Harvard University, JD

Elaine Vejar

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Massachusetts, Lowell. MS

Erik Voss

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; Iowa State University, PhD

Cynthia L. Walker

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; University of California, Los Angeles, PhD

John Wolfe

Associate Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Columbia University, EdD

Paul Woolridge

Assistant Academic Specialist, International Programs; University of Cambridge (United Kingdom), PhD

Lydia Young

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; Boston College, MED

Carl Zangerl

Assistant Academic Specialist, College of Professional Studies; University of Illinois, PhD

Code of Student Conduct

www.osccr.neu.edu

Adopted November 12, 1971; last revised in March 2013. The purpose of the Code of Student Conduct is to set forth the university's expectations of behavior that promote the safety and welfare of the Northeastern University community. The university seeks to provide a supportive environment that is conducive to learning, the pursuit of truth, the exchange of knowledge, the intellectual development of students, and the general good of society. In those instances where violations of the behavioral expectations occur, Northeastern University has developed policies and procedures to protect the interests of members of the university community, individually and collectively.

APPLICABILITY OF THE CODE ON AND OFF CAMPUS/JURISDICTION OF THE CODE

The Code of Student Conduct applies to all registered Northeastern University students at all levels of study, in all colleges and programs, locally or abroad, who are enrolled at Northeastern University, as well as all student groups and organizations.

The Code of Student Conduct applies on campus as well as off campus. The university sets guidelines for the behavior of its students. The guidelines are established to promote student conduct that does not adversely affect the educational mission of the university or its relationship with the surrounding community, sister institutions, or members of the university community. Student behavior occurring off campus in violation of the Code or local, state, federal, or host country laws and that could affect the educational mission of the university or its relationship with the surrounding community may subject students to discipline as noted in the Code of Student Conduct.

Violations of the Code of Student Conduct are handled through the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution. When a student withdraws or takes a leave of absence from the university after engaging in conduct that may violate any of the university's policies, rules, regulations, or standards of conduct, but before the alleged violation has been adjudicated through the conduct process, a hold will be placed on the student's record and the student will be banned from campus. The hold will prevent a student from reenrolling at the university until the alleged violations have been resolved.

GENERAL EXPECTATIONS

As citizens and as members of an academic community, students enjoy the same basic privileges and are bound by the same responsibilities as all citizens. The campus cannot be considered a sanctuary from the general law. Northeastern University assumes that all students will abide by the policies, rules, and regulations of the university and by state, local, federal, and host country laws. The university reserves the right to inform police or other appropriate authorities when student behavior appears to violate criminal laws.

It is recognized that all members of an academic community, individually and collectively, have a right to express their views publicly on any issue; however, the university insists that all such expressions be peaceful and orderly; conducted in a manner consistent with the Code and university policies; and in such a way that university business and respectful academic discourse are not unduly disrupted. Moreover, students must clearly indicate that they are speaking as individuals and not for or on behalf of the university community.

Students are expected to display proper respect for the rights and privileges of other members of the university community and their guests. The atmosphere in classes, laboratories, and residence halls must be free from any sort of undue disruption. Furthermore, students must follow the reasonable directions of university personnel.

Students are expected to be honest and forthright in their course of dealings with the university. Falsification, distortion, or misrepresentation of information to the university or university officials will result in being charged with the appropriate violation of the Northeastern University Code of Student Conduct.

The Code of Student Conduct has been developed with the assistance of students, faculty, and staff of the university.

STUDENT EXPECTATIONS

Each Northeastern student can expect:

 Written notification of any and all alleged Code of Student Conduct violations within a reasonable (as determined by the OSCCR) period of time from the filing of the complaint or incident report pertinent to those allegations. This notification will state the date, time, and place of the administrative hearing or prehearing meeting, in the case of a Student Conduct Board hearing. The date, place of incident, and the name of the complainant will also be included.

- The opportunity to reschedule a hearing date up to one (1) business day prior to the hearing, due to academic or other reasonable (as determined by the OSCCR) conflicts.
- To request that an administrative hearing be suspended after the presentation of evidence should he or she desire to reevaluate his or her responsibility for the charges.
- To choose not to attend his or her hearing. The hearing will, however, proceed without the respondent's presence.
- To receive the decision letter within a reasonable (as determined by the OSCCR) period of time from the conclusion of all hearings pertinent to the case.

In cases where a Student Conduct Board hearing is scheduled, the following procedural rights apply, as outlined in the Code of **Student Conduct:**

- To review, in writing, all written information pertinent to his or her case a minimum of one (1) business day prior to his or her designated Student Conduct Board hearing date and to rebut unfavorable inferences that might be drawn from such statements during the Student Conduct Board hearing.
- To a hearing with no fewer than five (5) Student Conduct Board members present. A student may waive this right if he or she wishes to have a hearing convened with no fewer than three (3) Student Conduct Board members.
- To request the removal of any number of names from the list of prospective conduct board members, with proper notification and explanation.
- To question witnesses, to produce witnesses on his or her own behalf, and to present substantiating information and written personal statements on his or her own behalf. Witnesses are defined as individuals who were at the incident in question and/or have information pertinent to the incident in question.
- To choose an advisor, as outlined within the Structure and Procedure section of the Code of Student Conduct, to serve as a guide throughout the Student Conduct Board process.
- To choose to appeal any decision within five (5) business days of the date of the decision letter on the basis of: procedural error, new information that has arisen that was not available at the time of the hearing, or review of the imposed sanctions based on extraordinary circumstances.

Each Northeastern student has the responsibility:

- To review and abide by the University's Code of Student Conduct and University Policies and Procedures.
- To maintain their university email address and respond to any Northeastern University notifications sent directly to the individual student. Note: Northeastern considers and assumes any communications sent to a student's official Northeastern email account to be received by the student.
- To maintain their local address information and update it at the beginning of each semester when they are an active student.

- To represent the University appropriately both on and off
- To respect the differences of individuals and treat others in a civil and respectful fashion.
- To carry their University ID with them at all times and present it to officials when requested.

DECISION-MAKING AUTHORITY

- 1. The vice president for student affairs is responsible for the overall administration of the Code of Student Conduct as well as the Student Conduct Process. Under the oversight of the vice president for student affairs, the director in the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution has been charged with the day-to-day responsibility for administering the Code of Student Conduct and the Student Conduct Process.
- The Student Conduct Board and designated hearing administrators are authorized to take official disciplinary actions in accordance with the policies, regulations, and sanctions contained in the Code of Student Conduct and elsewhere in the Undergraduate Student Handbook.
- The policies and procedures outlined in the Northeastern University Code of Student Conduct will at all times govern the adjudication of matters relating to the Code.

STANDARDS OF CONDUCT

What follows is a listing of the university policies, rules, and regulations that prescribe the standards of conduct the university requires of students. Students are required to become familiar with these policies and must comply with them. Violations of any of these policies will be handled in accordance with the appropriate university procedure.

The use and/or abuse of alcohol and/or drugs will not be considered a mitigating circumstance for any violation of the Code of Student Conduct. Rather, individuals may be additionally charged with the appropriate alcohol or drug violation.

Violations are listed in alphabetical order; the order of violations is not indicative of the seriousness of each violation. All violations are assigned a level representing the degree of seriousness of the violation. That level is listed next to each violation. It should be noted that while the level represents the degree of seriousness of the violation, other factors might be taken into consideration in applying sanctions. Such factors include, but are not limited to, the nature of the violation; severity of the damage, harm, or injury; or the student's past conduct history.

Experience demonstrates that inappropriate behavior will often involve violations of more than one standard of conduct listed in this Code. Repeated violations, multiple violations, or the severity of the misconduct may heighten the university's response and may yield sanctions beyond those discussed in this Code or beyond the suggested seriousness listed in level definitions. Such

heightened response could include suspension or expulsion from the university and/or cancellation of the Residence Hall and Dining License Agreement. In addition, students may incur monetary fines of up to \$200. Information regarding specific sanctions can be found on beginning on page 106.

The university reserves the right to notify parents when a student has been referred to the OSCCR.

The definition of each level follows:

Sanctions for the first violation of Level I are up to and including expulsion.

LEVEL II

Sanctions for the first violation of Level II are up to and including deferred suspension.

LEVEL III

Sanctions for the first violation of Level III are up to and including probation.

LEVEL IV

Sanctions for the first violation of Level IV may be a written warning but can be up to and including probation.

VIOLATIONS

Abuse of Others

- Verbal, written, graphic, or electronic abuse. (Level II or III*)
- 2.. Harassment (defined as repeated and/or continuing unwanted behavior), coercion, or intimidation of an individual or group, either directly and/or indirectly or on the basis of race, color, religion, religious creed, genetics, sex, sexual orientation, age, national origin, ancestry, disability, or veteran status. (Level II or III*)
- Bullying, defined as the repeated use of written, verbal, or electronic expression and/or communication and/or a verbal, electronic, or physical act or gesture or any combination thereof, directed at a member of the university community that (i) causes physical, psychological, and/or emotional harm to a university community member or damage to his or her property; (ii) places a university community member in reasonable fear of harm to him- or herself or damage to his or her property; or (iii) creates a hostile, threatening, intimidating, humiliating, or abusive environment (at the university) for a university community member or substantially interferes with his or her educational performance, opportunities, or benefits. For purposes of this section, bullying may include, but is not limited to: social exclusion or isolation, humiliation or degradation, threats, intimidation, harassment, stalking, theft and/or damage/destruction of property, or the perpetuation of any of the conduct listed in this section by inciting, soliciting, or coercing others to demean, embarrass, humiliate, or cause

emotional, psychological, or physical harm to a member of the university community. (Level II or III*)

*The level of sanctioning will be dependent upon the nature of the incident with respect to the above description.

Academic Integrity

As defined in the Academic Integrity Policy (page 26). (Level II)

Aiding and Abetting

Aiding, abetting, or cooperating in an act or action that violates the Code of Student Conduct. A student may be held responsible as though he or she was a direct participant in the violation, even if information indicates he or she was not directly involved in the perpetration of the violation. (Level I through IV*)

*The level of the sanctioning for the student present may depend upon the actual violation committed.

Alcohol Policy

The university expects that all of its students, whether on or off campus, abide by the law and abide by university regulations concerning alcohol and drug use. Where a student engages in conduct off campus that violates university regulations concerning alcohol and drug use and such violation results in behavior that, in the university's sole judgment, is destructive, abusive, or detrimental to the university's interests, the university's conduct process shall apply and such matters will be processed accordingly.

- 1. A person under the age of twenty-one is prohibited from being in the presence of alcoholic beverages in the residence halls, with the following exception: an individual under the age of twenty-one who has a roommate of legal drinking age may be in the presence of an open container of alcohol in his or her room only if his or her roommate of legal drinking age is also present. Non-roommates who are under the age of twenty-one may not be in the room when alcohol is being consumed by the of-age roommate. (Level IV)
- A person under the age of twenty-one is prohibited from possessing empty alcohol containers. (Level IV)
- No postings, announcements, promotions, or ticket sales may be made, placed, or distributed on Northeastern Universityowned or -leased property for non-university-sponsored events at which alcohol will be served or consumed. (Level IV)
- On-campus possession of a keg, beer ball, alcohol by the case, other central sources of alcoholic beverages, or other unauthorized quantities of alcohol is not permitted. Personal possession of alcoholic beverages is limited to one 12-pack of beer (144 ounces/4.26 liters) OR one-half gallon (64 ounces/1.89 liters) of wine OR one pint (16 ounces/470 milliliters) of hard liquor. (Level III)

- Possession or consumption of alcoholic beverages in locations or under conditions prohibited by university policy or by law. (Level III)
 - a. A person must be of legal drinking age to possess or consume alcoholic beverages. In the United States, the legal drinking age is twenty-one.
 - b. An individual twenty-one years of age or older may possess and/or consume alcohol only in his or her residence hall room or in the residence hall room of another resident who is twenty-one years of age or older and present in the room, provided alcohol is permitted in that residence hall for students of legal age.
 - c. Any person under twenty-one years of age may not transport or carry alcohol on his or her person.
 - d. Prohibited locations include, but are not limited to: university hallways, lobbies, lounges, stairwells, classrooms, studios, technical facilities, auditoriums, bathrooms, outdoor areas, vehicles, or any other public areas without authorization.
- The possession or use of items that encourage heavy alcohol consumption is prohibited (examples could include alcohol funnel, AWOL (Alcohol Without Liquid) generators or vaporizers, etc.), regardless of age. (Level III)
- Providing alcohol to anyone under the legal drinking age and/or allowing anyone under the legal drinking age to consume alcohol in on- or off-campus residences. (Level II)
- Requiring the consumption of alcohol by someone under the legal drinking age as a condition of initiation or admission into, affiliation with, or continued membership or participation in any group or organization.
- Distribution, sale, or manufacture of alcohol.* (Level I)
 - a. Manufacturing alcohol on Northeastern University-owned or -leased property.
 - b. Selling alcohol without a liquor license, including, but not limited to, the sale of cups and/or any other form of container for the distribution of alcohol.
 - c. Distributing alcohol includes providing a central source or large quantity of alcohol.

SANCTION GUIDELINES FOR VIOLATING THE ALCOHOL POLICY

The sanctions set forth below provide hearing administrators with a starting point for sanctioning cases involving alcohol. Depending on the information obtained through the hearing and the severity of the harm, the imposed sanctions may be enhanced or lessened. Please be advised that students found responsible for violating these regulations risk the cancellation of their Residence Hall License and Dining Agreement.

First Violation

- Disciplinary probation
- Mandatory completion of an alcohol education program
- Fine of \$100

Second Violation

- · Deferred suspension from the university
- Mandatory attendance at an alcohol/other drug education program
- Fine of \$200

Third Violation

- · Suspension from the university
- · Mandatory alcohol counseling to be completed off campus
- Permanent notation to student transcript

*Distribution or sale of alcohol could result in a sanction of at least suspension from the university.

A letter may be sent home to a parent/legal guardian in all cases where there has been a violation of the Alcohol Policy.

Bias-Related Incidents

Conduct prohibited by this Code, including, but not limited to, harassment, bullying, abuse of others, disorderly conduct, and vandalism, which is motivated in whole or part by prejudice toward an individual's or group's real or perceived race, color, religion, religious creed, genetics, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, national origin, ancestry, disability, or veteran status. (Level I)

Breaking and Entering and/or Theft

- The unauthorized use of ATM, phone, or credit cards; checks; Northeastern University ID cards; or computer systems (this may include any violation of the university's Appropriate Use of Computer and Network Resources Policy on page 13).
- Forcible access to property.
- 3. Possession of stolen property.
- Attempted or actual theft of property, identity, or services. (Level I)

Dangerous Weapons

Possession or use of items that could be used or are used to threaten another individual with physical harm. Those items include, but are not limited to, nunchaku (karate sticks), pepper spray or mace, switchblades, knives, fake guns, tazers, BB guns, fireworks, ammunition, explosive devices, or firearms, except under official supervision as part of a recognized student activity. (Level I)

Disorderly Conduct

Inappropriate, disorderly, or disruptive conduct. Examples include, but are not limited to, disruptive behavior in the classroom, public urination, yelling, or use of profanity. (Level III)

Disruptive Gatherings

Hosting a disruptive gathering, whether on or off campus. Examples include, but are not limited to, gatherings that result in a noise complaint and/or police response, those that are disruptive to neighbors in any way, excessive attendance beyond what is safe and/or reasonable. (Level II or III*)

*The level of sanctioning will be dependent upon the nature of the incident with respect to the above description.)

Drug Policy

- Knowingly being in the company of anyone who is using illegal drugs. (Level IV)
- Possession or consumption of illegal drugs; salvia divinorum; prescription medications belonging to another individual; or over-the-counter substances, nitrous oxide, or other available substances to "get high" or induce a mind-altering state. (Level II)
- 3. Possession, use, manufacture, distribution, or sale of drug paraphernalia or other items used in preparing or consuming illegal drugs. (Level II)
- Promotion of illegal drugs. (Level IV)
- Distribution, sale, or manufacture of drugs (marijuana, mushrooms, prescription drugs, and so on).* This includes the sharing of drugs, cultivation of drugs, and any other form of distribution or intention of distribution. (Level I)

SANCTION GUIDELINES FOR VIOLATING THE DRUG POLICY

The sanctions set forth below provide hearing administrators with a starting point for sanctioning cases involving drugs. Depending on the information obtained through the hearing and the severity of the harm, the imposed sanctions may be enhanced or lessened. Please be advised that students found responsible for violating these regulations risk the cancellation of their Residence Hall License and Dining Agreement.

First Violation

- · Deferred suspension from the university
- Mandatory attendance at a drug education program
- Fine of \$200

Second Violation

- Suspension from the university
- · Mandatory drug counseling to be completed off campus
- Permanent notation to student transcript

*Distribution, sale, or manufacture of illegal drugs could result in a sanction of expulsion from the university.

A letter may be sent home to a parent/legal guardian in all cases where there has been a violation of the Drug Policy.

Endangering Behavior

Conduct demonstrating that the student constitutes a threat to self or others or to the proper functioning of the university, including, but not limited to, threats, excessive consumption, bypassing security measures, dropping items from a window, and using any item to cause fear and intimidation and/or injury to another. (Level II)

Excessive Consumption

Excessive consumption of alcohol is prohibited regardless of age. Being under the influence of and/or the abuse of drugs is prohibited. Behavioral symptoms frequently associated with excessive consumption or intoxication may include, but are not limited to, impaired motor-skill coordination, difficulty communicating, vomiting, glazed/red eyes, the smell of alcohol on one's breath, verbal and/or physical aggressiveness, destructive and/or disruptive behavior, and engaging in any behavior that may endanger oneself or others. (Level III alcohol and/or drug)

Failure to Comply

- 1. Failure to comply with or violation of the terms of an imposed disciplinary sanction.
- 2. Failure to follow the reasonable directions of university officials (including public safety officers and faculty and staff at Northeastern), law enforcement agents, cooperative work assignment employers, or officials at other colleges and universities that are necessary for the proper conduct of the university and university community. (Level III)

Fire Safety

Breaching campus fire safety or security through:

- Setting a fire (including charring, burning, lighting of papers, or any other act that could cause a fire), making a bomb threat, causing or creating a false alarm, or other such intentional or reckless conduct that causes harm or reasonable fear of harm to persons or property. (Level I)
- Misusing, tampering with, or damaging fire safety equipment (including alarm systems, alarmed fire safety doors, smoke detectors, or fire extinguishers). (Level II)
- Failure to vacate university buildings during or after a fire alarm. (Level III)
- Entering or reentering a building during a fire alarm. (Level III)

Forgery

Forgery, alteration, or misuse of documents or records (including, but not limited to, parking permits, software and computer databases and/or systems, and/or email). (Level I)

Gambling

On-campus gambling (the unlawful engaging in, playing, operating, or assisting in operating a game of chance for money or some other stake) or the sale of lottery or raffle tickets. (Level IV)

Hazing

Hazing, as defined by Chapter 269 of the Massachusetts General Laws, or defined as follows: any action taken or situation created, whether voluntary or involuntary, for the purpose of initiation, admission into, affiliation with, or as a condition for continued membership in a group or organization that endangers the mental or physical health or safety of a student; creates risk of injury; or causes mental or physical fatigue or distress, discomfort, embarrassment, harassment, ridicule, or intimidation; causes damage to or destruction of property; or that is a violation of law, university policy, or the Code of Student Conduct. Such activities include, but are not limited to, the following: striking another student by hand or with any instrument; requiring or advocating alcohol or other drug use; late sessions/meetings that interfere with academic activities; tattooing, branding, or piercing; physical or psychological shocks; wearing of apparel in public that is embarrassing, humiliating, or degrading; or games/activities causing or resulting in fatigue, sleep deprivation, mental distress, panic, embarrassment, or humiliation. Activities that would not be considered hazing and therefore acceptable would include agreeing to maintain a specific GPA, comply with a dress code for a team/organizational function, participate in volunteer community service, participate in a team/organizational trip, take an oath, or sign a contract of standards. (Level II)

Inappropriate Sexual Behavior/Sexual Violence

1. Sexual Assault (Level I)

- With penetration, defined as the oral, anal, or vaginal penetration by an inanimate object, penis, or other bodily part without consent, as defined below.
- Without penetration, defined as the unwanted touching of the intimate body parts of another (for example, breasts, buttocks, groin, genitals, or the clothing covering them).

2. Sexual Misconduct (Level II)

Sexual misconduct is any unwanted act that is intended in a sexual manner or any unwanted touching of a body part not usually considered intimate. Examples include, but are not limited to, providing a back massage to another person, exposing one's genitals or other intimate body parts to a particular person or to the general public; repeated sexually charged verbal abuse related to one's gender; repeated obscene phone calls or mail; or the viewing, filming, photographing and/or recording in any manner or by any means, transmitting, and/or disseminating any recording of any type of sexual acts, partial or full nudity, inappropriate materials, sounds, or images of another person without the knowledge and explicit permission of all parties involved.

CONSENT: Appropriate sexual behavior requires consent from all parties involved. Consent means a voluntary agreement to engage in sexual activity proposed by another and requires mutually understandable and communicated words and/or actions demonstrating agreement by both parties to participate in all sexual activities.

Consent may never be given by minors (in Massachusetts, those not yet 16 years of age); mentally disabled persons; or those who are incapacitated as a result of alcohol or other drug consumption (voluntary or involuntary) or those who are unconscious, unaware, or otherwise physically helpless. Physical force, threats, intimidating behavior, duress, or coercion cannot be used to gain consent. A person who knows or should reasonably have known that another person is incapacitated may not engage in sexual activity with that person. Incapacitation is a state where one cannot make a rational, reasonable decision because they lack the ability to understand the who, what, when, where, why, or how of their sexual activities.

"Without consent" may be communicated by words and/or actions demonstrating unwillingness to engage in proposed sexual activity.

Additional clarifying notes for consent:

- Consent is mutually understandable when a reasonable person would consider the words and/or actions of the parties to have expressed a mutually understandable agreement between them to do the same thing, in the same way, at the same time, with one another.
- In the absence of mutually understandable words and/or actions, it is the responsibility of the initiator, or the person who wants to engage in the specific sexual activity, to make sure that he or she has consent from his or her partner(s).
- Consent to sexual activity may be withdrawn at any time, as long as the withdrawal is communicated clearly (as set forth by the consent definition) and all sexual activity must cease.
- The person who is the object of sexual advances is not required to physically or otherwise resist.
- Silence, previous sexual relationships or experiences, and/or a current relationship may not, in themselves, be taken to imply
- · Use of alcohol or other drugs by the charged student does not mitigate a violation of the Inappropriate Sexual Behavior Policy.
- · Coercion is pressure for unwanted sexual activity. When someone makes clear that they do not want to go past a certain point of sexual activity, continued pressure beyond that point may be considered coercive.

Inappropriate Identification

- 1. The manufacturing, production, and/or distribution of any fake identification. (Level I)
- Use of identification other than your own or possession of a false or altered ID. (Level III)
- Representing yourself as someone other than who you are. (Level III)
- Impersonating a university official. (Level III)

Misrepresentation of Information

Falsification, distortion, or misrepresentation of information to the university or its officials (including public safety officers and faculty and staff at Northeastern), law enforcement agents, cooperative work assignment employers, or officials at other colleges and universities that is intended to mislead in investigations or administrative processes or could adversely affect the mission of the university. (Level III)

Misuse of Electronic Resources

Misuse of electronic systems or methods (for example, email, "hacking," and so on) to steal, misrepresent, threaten, harass, or bully (including online aggression or cyberbullying) or violations of the Appropriate Use of Computer and Network Resources Policy (page 13) and/or any other computer or system use. (Level III)

Noise

Noise disturbances in residence halls, campus, or neighborhood. (Level IV)

Physical Abuse

Physical abuse of others, including, but not limited to, fights and/or injury caused by endangering behavior. (Level I)

Rioting

Rioting, defined as inciting, participating in, or encouraging any disturbance for purposes of committing any action that presents a clear and present danger to self or others, causes physical harm to persons, or vandalism to or destruction of property. (Level I)

Unauthorized Access

Unauthorized access or entry to, into, or onto any property owned or operated by the university or any private or restricted property. (Level II)

Unauthorized Use/Possession of Other's Property

Unauthorized use or possession of another's property. (Level IV)

Unauthorized Use of University Identification Marks

Unauthorized use of the university's name or other identifying mark including, but not limited to, postings, letterhead, websites, pamphlets, etc. (Level II)

University Guest Policy

Failure to control guests on campus or at university-sponsored events. Refer to the Residence Hall and Dining License Agreement and/or A Guide to Residence Hall Living for specific regulations regarding guests in residence halls. (Level I through IV—If a guest violates university policy, the host may be held accountable for actions of the guest. The level of sanctioning for the host may be dependent upon the nature of the incident(s).)

Vandalism

Destruction or defacement of public or private property. (Level III)

Violation of *Guide to Residence Hall Living*

Failure to abide by the rules and regulations set forth for all oncampus students and stated in A Guide to Residence Hall Living. (Level IV)

Violation of University Policies

Violation of any university policy, rule, or regulation published in hard copy or available electronically on the university website. (Level IV)

SANCTIONS

Sanctions imposed for a responsible finding will be based on a consideration of the following factors:

- Nature of the violation(s).
- 2. Severity of the damage, injury, or harm resulting therefrom.
- Student's past disciplinary record. 3.
- Mitigating circumstances.
- Aggravating circumstances, which may include biasmotivation.

The following list of sanctions is meant to be illustrative rather than exhaustive. The university reserves the right to create other sanctions as well as choose more than one sanction based on the nature of the misconduct. The university's sanctions include:

- Expulsion, which is the permanent separation of the student from the university. Students are permanently banned from entering all university property and prohibited from participating in any university-sponsored activities. A permanent notation, "Withdrawn Expelled (WE)," will appear on the student's transcript.
- Suspension, which is the separation of the student from the university for a specified period of time, after which the student is eligible to return. Conditions for readmission may be specified. During the period of suspension, students are banned from entering all university property, may not live in university housing, and are prohibited from participating in any university-sponsored activities. Students are expected to adhere to all university policies while on suspension and will be held accountable for any violations during the period of suspension. Students will not be granted credit for any academic work during the period of suspension (including a cooperative work assignment). A permanent notation, "Withdrawn Disciplinary Action (WDA)," will appear on the student's transcript.
- Deferred suspension, which is the most serious formal warning for violation of university rules/regulations that affects the student's good standing with the university.

Students on deferred suspension may be limited in their ability to attend university programs, including those outside the country, during the period of deferred suspension. Deferred suspension is for a designated period of time. If the student is found responsible for violating any additional university rule/regulation during the period of deferred suspension, suspension may become effective and the student may be subject to additional sanctions for the additional violation. Restrictions and/or conditions regarding participation in university-sponsored activities may be imposed. Students on deferred suspension may be members of organizations but may not hold any elected or appointed position in any recognized student organization or group, represent the student body on any university committee, or serve the university in other leadership positions. A student will continue on disciplinary probation for a specified period of time following the completion of deferred suspension.

- Disciplinary probation, which is a formal warning for violation of university rules/regulations, affects the student's good standing with the university. Probation is for a designated period of time and includes the probability of more severe sanctions to be imposed if the student is found in violation of any university rules/regulations during the period of probation. Students on probation may be members of organizations but may not hold any elected or appointed position in any recognized student organization or group, represent the student body on any university committee, or serve the university in other leadership positions. Students may run for office while on probation, but they may not take office while still on probation.
- Letter of warning, which is a formal warning for violation of university rules/regulations, including a statement that continuation or repetition of prohibited conduct may result in more serious sanctions.
- Cancellation of the Residence Hall and Dining License Agreement, which results in the separation of the student from university residence facilities either permanently or for a definite period of time. Upon the cancellation of the agreement, the student is banned from entering all university residence facilities during the specified period of separation.
- Loss of ability to hold any office or position, either by election, petition, or appointment, in any recognized student organization or group for a specified amount of time.
- 8. Loss of membership in teams, clubs, and/or officially recognized organizations.
- 9. Loss of access to university buildings, facilities, or resources for a specified period of time or permanently.
- 10. Sanctioned service.
- 11. Restitution, which requires the student to make payment to the university or to specified individuals, groups, or organizations for costs incurred as a result of violation of university rules/regulations.
- 12. Loss of guest privileges on campus or in residence halls.
- 13. Submittal of letter of apology to complainant/victim.

- 14. Educational sanction, which may include attending a program, counseling, developing a program, writing a paper, or other educational sanction. Students may be charged a fee to attend an educational program.
- 15. Fines as outlined in the Code of Student Conduct.

The university also reserves the right to sanction any student found responsible, who pleads no contest, or is found responsible in a court of law for a violation of law. In these instances, disciplinary action will be administered through the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution and will not be processed by the Student Conduct Board.

Students who are suspended, expelled, or have their Residence Hall and Dining License Agreement canceled are subject to refund policies found in this catalog and the Residence Hall and Dining License Agreement refund policy found in A Guide to Residence Hall Living. In addition, students should review their financial aid and scholarship information to get clarification on those policies.

Medical Amnesty Policy

In cases of a drug or alcohol emergency, the primary concern is the health and safety of the individual(s) involved. Students/organizations are strongly encouraged to call for medical assistance (617.373.333) for themselves or for another student who they observe to be or feel is dangerously intoxicated/under the influence of drugs. If a student/organization calls on behalf of another student, that student/organization is required to remain with the student experiencing the emergency until medical assistance arrives. Neither the caller nor the student requiring medical assistance for an alcohol or other drug-related emergency will be subject to university disciplinary action for the violation of possession or consumption of alcohol or drugs. This policy shall extend to the referring student/organization who called for medical assistance.

The student requiring medical assistance (and possibly the referring student(s)/organization) will receive medical amnesty and will have a confidential "check-in" meeting with a staff member from the Office of Prevention and Education at Northeastern. As long as the student(s)/organization complies with all directives, there will be no disciplinary action taken related to the violation of possession or consumption of alcohol or drugs and no disciplinary record of the incident kept in the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution. This policy applies only to those students or organizations who seek emergency medical assistance in connection with an alcohol- or drug-related medical emergency and does not apply to individuals experiencing an alcohol- or drug-related medical emergency who are found by university employees (e.g., Northeastern University police, faculty, administrative staff, or residence hall staff) or where the reporting student(s)/organization did not stay with them.

The Medical Amnesty Policy is not intended to shield or protect those students or organizations that repeatedly violate the Code of Student Conduct. When repeated instances of drug or

alcohol emergencies occur, the university reserves the right to take disciplinary action on a case-by-case basis regardless of the manner in which the incident was reported.

Medical amnesty applies only to alcohol- or other drugrelated emergencies but does not apply to other conduct violations such as, but not limited to, assault, property damage, or distribution of illicit substances. If other violations occur, then a student will face disciplinary charges for those violations. The use or abuse of alcohol or drugs is not considered a mitigating circumstance for any other violations of the Code of Student Conduct.

Medical amnesty applies only to the university response to a medical emergency. Criminal/police action may still occur separately from the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution.

Temporary Measures Administrative Directive

If a student or student organization is acting in such a way that may prove to be a violation of the Code of Student Conduct, the vice president for student affairs, or a designee, may issue an administrative directive prohibiting the continuation of such behavior. It is not necessary for there to be current ongoing proceedings or even charges against the student or student organization when an administrative directive is issued. A designated university administrator may issue an administrative directive, according to the guidelines listed, when harm is deemed to be occurring and immediate action is deemed necessary. The Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution will enforce

- A designated university administrator may issue an administrative directive:
 - a. to prevent a student from acting in specified ways that may result in violations of the Code of Student Conduct. The designated university administrator may also prevent a student or student organization from committing an act that would negatively impact or interfere with the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution proceedings or any other similar proceedings.
 - b. to restrain a student or student organization from assuming or exercising privileges granted to them by the university, pending action, until a final judgment can be rendered.
- In order to receive an administrative directive, the prohibited action must be within the jurisdiction of the designated administrator issuing such an order or such administrator's designee.
- The designated administrator sets the date that the administrative directive expires, a period that initially will not exceed 10 days. The 10-day period may be extended for cause or if the restrained party consents to an extension.
- All administrative directives will specify the reasons for the directive, the act or acts that are prohibited, and the parties bound by such directive.

Interim Suspension

The vice president for student affairs or his or her designee may remove or impose an interim suspension to a student if sufficient facts indicate the student presents a threat to the university community. In most instances, a student who has been interimly suspended from the university will be immediately banned from the university community. Interim suspension may include restrictions on class attendance, access into residence halls, and/or access to or use of university-owned or -operated property.

Students who have been interimly suspended from the university will have a hold placed on their record and will need to make advance arrangements with the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution for approval any time they may need to be on campus to take care of university-related business during the period of the interim suspension.

In cases involving interim suspension, every effort will be made to conclude the hearing and obtain a decision from the hearing board within 10 business days after the interim suspension was imposed.

Examples of Violations Typically Heard by the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution

- Violations while on probation or deferred suspension (that may lead to separation from the university)
- · On- or off-campus alcohol distribution
- Second and third alcohol violations
- Second drug violations (and sometimes first when involving numerous violations)
- Violence and sexual assault
- Harassment (defined as repeated and/or continuing unwanted behavior), coercion, or intimidation of an individual or group, either directly and/or indirectly, or on the basis of race, color, religion, religious creed, genetics, sex, sexual orientation, age, national origin, ancestry, disability, or veteran status
- Theft
- · Academic integrity
- · Off-campus student violations

STRUCTURE AND PROCEDURE OF THE CONDUCT PROCESS

Any academic or administrative official, university staff member, faculty member, law enforcement agency, aggrieved member of the community, or student may file a complaint against any student or student organization for misconduct. The role of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution is to provide resolution to incidents where a violation of the university Code of Student Conduct may have occurred; it does not represent either party. The office does not investigate incidents. Therefore, some incidents may not be referred to the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution to act on until they are fully investigated.

Initiating a Complaint

Any person* wishing to initiate a complaint regarding any Northeastern student may do so by submitting the following information, in writing, to the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution, if available:

- Name(s) of the student(s) alleged to have violated the Code of Student Conduct.
- 2. Description of the incident.
- Names and contact information of witnesses.
- Names and contact information of those filing the complaint.

*In general, the person who submits a complaint will serve as the complainant in the conduct process.

Reviewing a Complaint

Once received, the director of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution reviews the complaint to determine if a violation of the Code of Student Conduct allegedly occurred. If so, the case is assigned to a staff member. Once a case is assigned and necessary documentation is received, the staff member will determine the appropriate type of hearing to which the student will be assigned (administrative or Student Conduct Board). The student will receive notification via email identifying the incident, charge(s), complainant, and meeting time to discuss the resolution of the case.

Hearing Options

The Residential Life staff will typically process incidents occurring in the residence halls or involving resident students. Hearings heard in Residential Life typically result in sanctions less than suspension.

The Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution typically hears incidents occurring off campus, involving offcampus students, or alleging Academic Integrity violations. The Student Conduct Board hears most cases that can result in suspension or expulsion from the university.

The staff member reserves the right to determine if the incident can be disposed of by alternative means of resolution by mutual consent of the parties involved, on a basis acceptable to the staff member. Such disposition shall be final and there shall be no subsequent proceedings.

Please note: The university reserves the right to resolve cases involving illegal use and/or distribution of drugs, or cases where the safety of the university community is judged to be at risk, administratively rather than through the Student Conduct Board, if necessary, to expediently respond to such violations.

ADMINISTRATIVE HEARING

When the severity of the incident would not result in suspension or expulsion from the university, the student(s) involved attend an administrative hearing with a hearing administrator from either the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution or Residential Life.

- Notification: The charged student is emailed an administrative hearing notice to the student's university email account, which notifies the student of the alleged violation(s), the date of the incident, the location of the incident, and the name of the complainant. The email also notifies the student of the date and location of the hearing. If the student is unable to attend the hearing due to an academic or other reasonable conflict, he or she must contact the hearing administrator no later than one (1) business day prior to the hearing date to request that the hearing be rescheduled.
- Hearing: In an administrative hearing, the hearing administrator and student meet one-on-one to discuss the incident resulting in the student's attendance at the hearing. The hearing administrator reviews the documentation concerning the incident with the student and the student provides his or her account of the incident. Third parties, including, but not limited to, witnesses, lawyers, parents, guardians, and advisors are not permitted to attend an administrative hearing. The student can present written statements from witnesses, however. The student may request that the administrative hearing be suspended for a brief and agreed-upon amount of time after the presentation of evidence should he or she desire to reevaluate his or her responsibility for the charges. Based on a review of the information available (which may be delayed if continued review of the incident is required for a decision), the hearing administrator determines if the student is responsible for the alleged violation(s) by using a preponderance of the information or a "more likely than not" standard of proof. If the student is found responsible, the hearing administrator renders a sanction(s).
- Failure to appear: If a student fails to appear for the scheduled meeting, then the hearing administrator has the option to dismiss the action with or without prejudice to either party, set a new hearing date, or make a decision based on the information available.
- The decision letter: After the hearing administrator makes a determination and applies necessary sanctions, the student will receive a decision letter via email to the student's university email account. The letter will include the rationale for the finding(s), sanctions (if applicable), and information on the appeal process (if applicable). Unless otherwise noted in a student's records, the university reserves the right to notify parents in the outcome of all cases.

STUDENT CONDUCT BOARD HEARINGS

When the severity of the incident would result in suspension or expulsion from the university, or if the facts of the incident are so complex that an administrative hearing is not appropriate, the student(s) involved participate in a Student Conduct Board hearing.

Composition of the Student Conduct Board Hearing

- 1. The Student Conduct Board shall hear cases involving undergraduate, graduate, online, law, and professional studies students and shall consist of student board members (resident and nonresident students). In cases involving graduate and professional studies students, a simple majority of the board members will be graduate and/or professional studies students. A hearing may go forward with less than a simple majority of graduate/professional studies students if the charged student(s) give written agreement to move forward.
- The chair will be a student. His or her responsibilities during the hearing will be to act as presiding officer at hearings and in all voting procedures.
- 3. A hearing administrator from the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution will be present during the hearing and all deliberations. The hearing administrator's role is to ensure the procedures are followed during the hearing of all cases. He or she does not vote or represent either party.
- The board will consist of five student members. A hearing may go forward with a board of three student members provided the charged student(s) give written agreement to move forward.

Prehearing Meeting

The Student Conduct Board hearing begins with a prehearing meeting between the student and hearing administrator.

- 1. Notification: The charged student is emailed a prehearing meeting notice to the student's university email account, which notifies the student of the alleged violation(s), the date of the incident, the location of the incident, and the name of the complainant. The email also notifies the student of the date and location of the prehearing meeting. If the student is unable to attend the prehearing meeting due to an academic or other reasonable conflict, he or she must contact the hearing administrator no later than one (1) business day prior to the prehearing meeting date to request that the prehearing meeting be rescheduled.
- 2. In the prehearing meeting, the hearing administrator reviews the incident and the charges against the student and shares the written documentation that forms the basis of the complaint. Third parties, including, but not limited to, witnesses, lawyers, parents, guardians, and advisors are not permitted to attend a prehearing meeting. During the prehearing meeting, the hearing administrator explains the process for resolving the case to the student. The student can either elect to accept responsibility for the charges or contest responsibility for the charges and have the Student Conduct Board hearing scheduled. Upon request, a student can delay this decision for no more than two (2) business days after the prehearing meeting.

During the prehearing meeting, the hearing administrator will share a list of current Student Conduct Board members. The charged student can request the elimination of an unlimited number of potential Student Conduct Board members from his or her hearing. An explanation for this request must be supplied and will be approved at the discretion of the hearing administrator.

- a. Accept responsibility: Students who accept responsibility for the charges are scheduled for an admitted responsibility meeting. At this meeting, a hearing administrator presents the student's acceptance of responsibility, along with the written documentation, to at least two members of the Student Conduct Board. The student may provide a verbal statement as well as additional written documentation to the board. The members of the Student Conduct Board then determine the sanctions.
- b. Contest responsibility: Students who contest responsibility for the charges are scheduled for a Student Conduct Board hearing at the next available hearing date by an administrator in the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution (see "Student Conduct Board Hearing Procedures" on page 111). A student's request for an extension must be supplemented by written documentation. An extension will be granted only under extreme circumstances and at the discretion of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution.
- 3. Hearing advisors: Each party may have any one member of the university community serve as a hearing advisor. During the prehearing meeting, the hearing administrator will provide a list of members from the university community who have volunteered to serve as a hearing advisor and have been trained in the conduct process. Staff or faculty who are hired as a student's legal counsel outside the conduct process may not also act as a student's advisor in the university process. The charged student or complainant may act without an advisor if he or she wishes.

The role of the advisor is:

- a. to provide the advisee with assistance in understanding how the hearing will proceed.
- b. to provide assistance with understanding the resolution process.
- c. to provide emotional support before, during, and after a hearing. At no time is the advisor permitted to address the board directly.
- 4. The Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution (OSCCR) reserves the right to refer all students from the same incident to a Student Conduct Board hearing for a resolution, regardless of an individual student's preference regarding acceptance or contesting of responsibility.
- Should more than one student be involved in an incident going before a Student Conduct Board, then all students involved may be assigned to the same hearing.

End-of-Semester Prehearing Meetings

Students scheduled for a prehearing meeting during the last two weeks of classes or finals week have the option of electing to:

- choose an administrative hearing to be held prior to leaving for the semester or
- postpone the hearing and return the following semester for a full Student Conduct Board hearing. This option may involve a financial loss depending on the student's circumstance regarding classes and housing.

Preparing for the Student Conduct Board Hearing

- Attendance at hearings is limited to parties involved and university officials as deemed necessary by the board and/or by the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution. Attorneys, parents, or guardians are not permitted in Student Conduct Board hearings. The hearing administrator has the right to adjust this timeline should the case warrant such a change.
- Written documentation: All parties involved have the opportunity to submit written documentation no later than two (2) business days prior to the hearing.
- Witnesses may be presented by the complainant or the charged student provided that a witness list is submitted to the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution two (2) business days prior to the hearing. Live character statements are not permitted. A written request requiring the appearance of an individual before the Student Conduct Board may be issued by a staff member of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution if it is determined that the person's appearance is necessary in providing information for the board to make a decision regarding a student's case.

Failure to Appear

If either party fails to appear when the case is called for a hearing, the Student Conduct Board or hearing administrator, in their sole discretion, may dismiss the action with or without prejudice to either party, set a new hearing date, or continue the hearing without that party present and/or represented. In the last instance, the board or hearing administrator may make decisions regarding responsibility and sanction the charged student as appropriate.

Off-campus legal proceedings will not be grounds for delay.

STUDENT CONDUCT BOARD HEARING PROCEDURES

- 1. Presentation of information shall generally proceed as
 - a. Complainant's (complainant is the individual or the office that initiated a complaint to the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution) opening statement and perspective.
 - · Questioning of complainant (charged student and conduct board members)
 - b. Charged student's (a charged student is the individual(s) charged with a violation of the Code of Student Conduct) opening statement and perspective.
 - · Questioning of charged student (complainant and conduct board members)
 - c. Statements from complainant's witnesses.
 - · Questioning of complainant's witnesses (complainant, charged student, and conduct board members)
 - d. Statements from charged student's witnesses.
 - · Questioning of charged student's witnesses (charged student, complainant, and conduct board members)
 - e. Final questions from the Student Conduct Board.
 - f. Complainant's closing statement.
 - g. Charged student's closing statement, including any statement as to mitigating circumstances.
 - h. The board may ask questions at any time during the hearing.
- 2. During the course of a hearing, all points of clarification shall be determined by the hearing administrator or a majority vote of the Student Conduct Board members.
- Student Conduct Board proceedings are audio-recorded for the purpose of appeals only. Students who appeal may request to listen to the recording of the hearing in the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution. Recordings are not to be removed from the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution. Recordings are destroyed upon expiration of the appeal period.
- 4. Determinations of responsibility are made based on a preponderance of information or a "more likely than not" determination and a simple majority vote by the board.
- All records of the case will be confidential.
- Members of the Northeastern University police department may be requested to be present at hearings when the case warrants it.
- Determinations to impose a Level I sanction for any violation other than a Level I violation shall require a simple majority
- Determinations made by a Student Conduct Board or an administrator for all hearings will be recommended to the director/vice president for student affairs, or designee, for final approval.

9. The decision letter: After the Student Conduct Board makes a determination and applies necessary sanctions, the student will receive a decision letter via email to the student's university email account. The letter will include the rationale for the finding(s), sanctions (if applicable), and information on the appeal process (if applicable). Unless otherwise noted in the student's record, the university reserves the right to notify parents of the outcome of all cases, consistent with applicable law.

In cases involving sexual violence, abuse of others, physical abuse, and academic integrity, the administrator will notify both parties of the decision of the hearing via written communication. The letter to the charged student will include the rationale for the finding, sanctions (if applicable), and information on the appeal process (if applicable). Unless otherwise noted in a student's records, the university reserves the right to notify parents of the outcome of all cases. The letter to the complainant will include the finding(s), the sanctions that directly relate to the complainant, and information on the appeal process (if applicable).

PROCEDURES FOR STUDENT APPEALS

Students may appeal disciplinary actions based on the following:

- a. The student asserts a procedural error that impaired his or her right to a fair opportunity to be heard.
- Information has arisen that could not reasonably have been made available during the original hearing and may be sufficient to alter the original Student Conduct Board/officer's decision.
- c. The student requests a review of the sanction(s) because of extraordinary circumstances.

Students may appeal disciplinary actions as follows:

Appeals of Student Conduct Board or administrative hearings must be made in writing, by the charged student, and received by the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution no more than five (5) business days after the receipt date of the decision letter. It is the student's responsibility to obtain a copy of the decision letter. The student must fill out the appeal form that was included with the decision letter, as well as submit a rationale for the appeal letter that specifically addresses the reason for the appeal. The appeals process is primarily a paper process and will not typically involve a meeting with the charged student or other persons unless requested by the Appeals Board. The appropriate appeals body will review the paper appeal submitted by the charged student, the documentation from the original case, and any other information deemed necessary by the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution and will make a decision. The audio recording of the original hearing (in the case of Student Conduct Board hearings) will be made available to the Appeals Board as well.

- Appeals of hearings heard by Residential Life staff will be reviewed by the director of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution or his or her designee.
- 3. Appeals of hearings heard by an administrator in the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution and appeals of Student Conduct Board cases will be heard by the Appeals Board. Appeals Board members are individuals who were not involved in the original hearing. The Appeals Board will consist of three voting members (one of whom will be the chair). The board will be comprised of two representatives from Academic Affairs and Enrollment Management and Student Affairs and a Student Conduct Board member. The director of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution or designee will serve as an ex-officio member of the Appeals Board.
- 4. The Appeals Board will take one of the following actions:
 - a. Concur with original action.
 - b. Refer the matter to the appropriate hearing body if based on a procedural error. In this case, the entire case may be reheard, as if it had not been heard before.
 - c. Refer the matter back to the original hearing board if based on the grounds of new information. The original board; complainant; charged students; and if required, witnesses, will be reconvened to review only the new information. The board will then render a decision based on the new information.
 - d. Mitigate the sanctions. Students should understand that
 this option would be exercised only in rare circumstances.
 The university reserves the right to take any action
 necessary to corroborate the student's statements.
- 5. All decisions of the Appeals Board are final.

MAINTENANCE OF DISCIPLINARY RECORDS

- The university will permanently maintain the conduct records of those students separated from Northeastern by suspension or expulsion. The comment "Withdrawn, Expulsion" will be printed on the student's transcript if the student is expelled. The comment "Withdrawn, University Action" will be printed on the student's transcript if the student is suspended.
- The university will expunge the conduct records of those students who received sanctions other than suspension or expulsion three (3) years after the student's withdrawal or immediately upon their graduation date from Northeastern.
- Students have the right to submit any documentation in their conduct file to amend a record they believe to be inaccurate or misleading.

INTERPRETATION AND APPLICATION

- 1. Any question of interpretation or application of the Code of Student Conduct shall be referred to the director of the Office of Student Conduct and Conflict Resolution.
- The Code of Student Conduct and its related procedures do not preempt or supplant any similar rules and regulations maintained by individual colleges, programs, departments, or offices. For example, student-athletes and members of student organizations must abide by the policies of the athletics department and Office of Campus Activities, respectively. Any proceedings under such policies may run concurrently with those described herein.

Statements of Accreditation

ACCREDITATION

Northeastern University has maintained its status as a member in good standing of the New England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC) Commission on Institutions of Higher Education (CIHE) since it was awarded its initial accreditation in 1940. The university was last reviewed by NEASC in 2008 and will be reviewed again in fall 2018.

Northeastern University possesses degree-granting authority in Massachusetts, under the auspices of the Massachusetts Board of Higher Education.

Program	Accrediting Agency			
Northeastern	New England Association of Schools and			
University	Colleges (NEASC)			
Bouvé College of Health Sciences				
BS in Athletic	Commission on Accreditation of Athletic			
Training	Training Education (CAATE)			
MS in Speech-	Council on Academic Accreditation in			
Language	Audiology and Speech-Language			
Pathology and	Pathology (CAA) of the American			
Audiology	Speech-Language-Hearing Association			
	(ASHA), Massachusetts Board of			
	Education*			
BS in Nursing	Commission on Collegiate Nursing			
	Education (CCNE) and Massachusetts			
	Board of Registration in Nursing**			
MS in Physician	Accreditation Review Commission on			
Assistant Studies	Education for the Physician Assistant, Inc.			
	(ARC-PA)			
MS in Nursing	Commission on Collegiate Nursing			
	Education (CCNE) and Massachusetts			
	Board of Registration in Nursing**			
MS in Nursing in	Council on Accreditation of Nurse			
Anesthesia	Anesthesia Educational Programs (COA);			
	Commission on Collegiate Nursing			
	Education (CCNE) and Massachusetts			
	Board of Registration in Nursing**			
Registered	Commission on Collegiate Nursing			
Nurse/BSN***	Education (CCNE) and Massachusetts			
	Board of Registration in Nursing**			

Program	Accrediting Agency
Post BS Doctor of Nursing Practice US Army Program in Anesthesia Nursing (USAGPAN)	Council on Accreditation of Nurse Anesthesia Educational Programs (COA)
DPT in Physical Therapy	Commission on Accreditation of Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE)
MS/MBA (two- year program)	Commission on Collegiate Nursing Education (CCNE) and Massachusetts Board of Registration in Nursing**; Commission on Collegiate Nursing Education (CCNE) and the Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business (AACSB International)
MS and CAGS in Applied Educational Psychology— School Psychology	Massachusetts Department of Education (DOE) and National Association of School Psychologists (NASP)
MS in Applied Educational Psychology— School Counseling	Massachusetts Department of Education (DOE)
AuD in Audiology	Council on Academic Accreditation in Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology (CAA) of the American Speech-Language- Hearing Association (ASHA), Massachusetts Board of Education*
MPH Master of Public Health in Urban Health	Council on Education for Public Health
PharmD	Accreditation Council for Pharmacy Education (ACPE)
PhD in Counseling and School Psychology	American Psychology Association (APA)
College of Arts, M Master of Architecture (Urban Architecture)	Accreditation National Architectural Accreditation Board (NAAB)

Program	Accrediting Agency	Program	Accrediting Agency	
D'Amore-McKim	School of Business	College of Profess	College of Professional Studies	
BS in Business Administration	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	AS and Certificate in Paramedic Technology	Massachusetts Department of Public Health, Office of Emergency Medical Services	
BS and MS in International Business	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	BS in Finance and Accounting Management***	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	
MBA	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	BS in Management***	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	
MS in Finance	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	BS and AS in Computer Engineering	Accredited by the Technology Accreditation Commission of ABET, 111 Market Place	
MS in Taxation	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	Technology Suite 1050 Baltimore, MD 21202-4012 Telephone: 410.347.7700	Baltimore, MD 21202-4012	
MS in Accounting	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	BS and AS in Electrical Engineering Technology	Accredited by the Technology Accreditation Commission of ABET, 111 Market Place Suite 1050	
MS in Accounting/MBA	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	S	Baltimore, MD 21202-4012 Telephone: 410.347.7700	
MS in Finance/MBA	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business	BS and AS in Mechanical Engineering Technology	Accredited by the Technology Accreditation Commission of ABET, 111 Market Place Suite 1050	
MS in Technological	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of		Baltimore, MD 21202-4012 Telephone: 410.347.7700	
Entrepreneurship	Business	Education Programs in:		
	ter and Information Science	Teacher of	Massachusetts Department of Elementary	
BS in Computer Science	Computing Accreditation Commission of ABET (Accreditation Board for Engineering & Technology)	Biology, 8–12	and Secondary Education	
College of Engine		Teacher of Chemistry, 8–12	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education	
BS in Computer Engineering	Engineering Accreditation Commission of ABET	Teacher of Earth Science, 5–8,	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education	
BS in Chemical Engineering	Engineering Accreditation Commission of ABET	8–12 Teacher of	Massachusetts Department of Elementary	
BS in Civil Engineering	Engineering Accreditation Commission of ABET	Mathematics, 5–8, 8–12	and Secondary Education	
BS in Electrical Engineering	Engineering Accreditation Commission of ABET	Teacher of Physics, 8–12	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education	
BS in Industrial Engineering	Engineering Accreditation Commission of ABET	Elementary Education, 1–6	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education	
BS in Mechanical Engineering	Engineering Accreditation Commission of ABET	Teacher of English, 8–12	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education	

Program	Accrediting Agency
Teacher of Foreign Language: Spanish, 5–12	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education
Teacher of History, 8–12	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education
Teacher of Political Science/Political Philosophy, 8–12	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education
Teacher of Students with Moderate Disabilities Pre-K-8, 5-12	Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education
MS in Leadership with Project Management	Project Management Institute's Global-Accreditation-Center
MS in Technology Commercialization	AACSB International—The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools

College of Social Sciences and Humanities

BS in Criminal Justice	Massachusetts Board of Education*
MS in Criminal Justice	Massachusetts Board of Education*
PhD in Criminal Justice	Massachusetts Board of Education*
Master of Public Administration	National Association of Schools of Public Affairs and Administration

School of Law

JD American Bar Association
Association of American Law

Schools****

*The Massachusetts Board of Education approves (not accredits) programs.

**The Massachusetts Board of Registration in Nursing approves (not accredits) programs.

***Accredited under the aegis of the "sponsoring" full-time college.

****The Association of American Law Schools is an elected membership organization, not an accrediting body.

STATE LICENSURE

Licensed by the South Carolina Commission on Higher Education, 1122 Lady Street, Suite 300, Columbia, SC 29201, Telephone 803.737.2260. Licensure indicates only that minimum standards have been met; it is not an endorsement or guarantee of quality. Licensure is not equivalent to or synonymous with accreditation by an accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Department of Education.

Northeastern University is registered as a Private Institution with the Minnesota Office of Higher Education pursuant to sections 136A.61 to 136A.71. Registration is not an endorsement of the institution. Credits earned at the institution may not transfer to all other institutions.

APPROVALS, AUTHORIZATIONS, AND EXEMPTIONS

See the corresponding addendum at www.northeastern.edu/ registrar/appr-auth-exem.html for up-to-date regulatory information specific to Northeastern's online program offerings.

Institutional Calendars and Online Resources

The online resources listed below supplement this catalog.

INSTITUTIONAL CALENDARS

University events:

www.curry.neu.edu

Academic calendars:

www.northeastern.edu/registrar/calendars.html

OTHER ONLINE RESOURCES

Course descriptions:

www.northeastern.edu/registrar/banner-catalog.html

Class schedules:

www.northeastern.edu/registrar/banner-schedule.html

Campus maps:

www.northeastern.edu/campusmap

The Northeastern University College of Professional Studies Undergraduate Catalog contains the university's primary statements about these academic programs and degree requirements, as authorized by the president or the Board of Trustees. For information about other academic policies and procedures; student responsibilities; student academic and cocurricular life; faculty rights and responsibilities; or general personnel policies, benefits, and services, please refer to the Undergraduate Student Handbook, Undergraduate Catalog, Graduate Catalog, Cooperative Education Student Handbook, Faculty Handbook, and related procedural guides, as appropriate.

Accreditation. Northeastern University is accredited by the New England Association of Schools and Colleges, Inc.

Delivery of Services. Northeastern University assumes no liability for delay or failure to provide educational or other services or facilities due to causes beyond its reasonable control. Causes include, without limitation, power failure, fire, strikes by university employees or others, damage by natural elements, and acts of public authorities. The university will, however, exert reasonable efforts, when it judges them to be appropriate, to provide comparable services, facilities, or performance; but its inability or failure to do so shall not subject the university to liability.

The Northeastern University Undergraduate Catalog contains current information about the university calendar, admissions, degree requirements, fees, and regulations; however, such information is not intended and should not be regarded to be contractual.

Northeastern University reserves the sole right to promulgate and change rules and regulations and to make changes of any nature in its program; calendar; admissions policies, procedures, and standards; degree requirements; fees; and academic schedule whenever necessary or desirable, including, without limitation, changes in course content and class schedule, the cancellation of scheduled classes and other academic activities, and the substitution of alternatives for scheduled classes and other academic activities. In any such case, the university will give whatever notice is reasonably practical.

Northeastern University will endeavor to make available to its students a fine education and a stimulating and congenial environment. However, the quality and rate of progress of an individual's academic career and professional advancement upon completion of a degree or program are largely dependent on his or her own abilities, commitment, and effort. In many professions and occupations, there are also requirements imposed by federal and state statutes and regulatory agencies for certification or entry into a particular field. These requirements may change while a student is enrolled in a program and may vary from state to state or country to country. Although the university stands ready to help its students find out about requirements and changes in them, it is the student's responsibility to initiate the inquiry.

Tuition Default Policy. In cases where the student defaults on his/her tuition, the student shall be liable for the outstanding tuition and all reasonable associated collection costs incurred by the university, including attorneys' fees.

Emergency Closing of the University. Northeastern University posts emergency announcements, including news of weather-related closings, on its homepage, at www.northeastern.edu, and notifies members of the community individually through the NU ALERT system. In addition, the university has made arrangements to notify students, faculty, and staff by radio and television when it becomes necessary to cancel classes because of extremely inclement weather. AM stations WBZ (1030), WILD (1090), and WRKO (680), and FM station WBUR (90.9) are the radio stations authorized to announce the university's decision to close. Television stations WBZ-TV4, WCVB-TV5, and WHDH-TV7 will also report cancellations. Since instructional television courses originate from live or broadcast facilities at the university, neither the classes nor the courier service operates when the university is closed. Please listen to the radio or television to determine whether the university will be closed.

If a storm occurs at night, the announcement of university closing is given to the radio stations at approximately 6 a.m. Classes are generally canceled for that entire day and evening at all campus locations unless stated otherwise. When a storm begins late in the day, cancellations of evening classes may be announced. This announcement is usually made between 2 and 3 p.m.

Equal Opportunity Policy. Northeastern University does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, age, national origin, disability, or veteran status in admission to, access to, treatment in, or employment in its programs and activities. In addition, Northeastern University will not condone any form of sexual harassment. Handbooks containing the university's nondiscrimination policies and its grievance procedures are available in the Office of Institutional Diversity and Inclusion, 125 Richards Hall. Inquiries regarding the university's nondiscrimination policies may be directed to:

Office of Institutional Diversity and Inclusion 125 Richards Hall Northeastern University Boston, Massachusetts 02115 617.373.2133

Inquiries concerning the application of nondiscrimination policies may also be referred to the Regional Director, Office for Civil Rights, U.S. Department of Education, 8th Floor, 5 Post Office Square, Boston, MA 02109-3921.

Disability Resource Center. The Disability Resource Center provides a variety of disability-related services and accommodations to Northeastern University's students and employees with disabilities.

Northeastern University's compliance with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 are coordinated by the senior director of the Disability Resource Center. Persons requiring information regarding the Disability Resource Center should contact the center at 617.373.2675 or 617.373.2730 (TTY).

Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act. In accordance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, Northeastern University permits its students to inspect their records wherever appropriate and to challenge specific parts of them when they feel it is necessary to do so. Specific details of the law as it applies to Northeastern are printed in the *Undergraduate Student Handbook* and *Graduate Student Handbook* and are distributed annually at registration for the university's colleges and graduate schools.

Cleary Act. Northeastern is committed to assisting all members of the university community in providing for their own safety and security. Information regarding campus security and personal safety, including topics such as crime prevention, university police law enforcement authority, crime reporting policies, crime statistics for the most recent three-year period, and disciplinary procedures, is available upon request from the Northeastern University Director of Public Safety, 360 Huntington Avenue, Boston, MA 02115, or by calling 617.373.2696.

Mission Statement.

To educate students for a life of fulfillment and accomplishment.

To create and translate knowledge to meet global and societal needs.

NU 09.17.13